ANNALS OF MATHEMATICS

KAM for the nonlinear Schrödinger equation

By L. HAKAN ELIASSON and SERGEI B. KUKSIN



SECOND SERIES, VOL. 172, NO. 1 July, 2010

ANMAAH

KAM for the nonlinear Schrödinger equation

By L. HAKAN ELIASSON and SERGEI B. KUKSIN

Abstract

We consider the *d*-dimensional nonlinear Schrödinger equation under periodic boundary conditions:

$$-i\dot{u} = -\Delta u + V(x) * u + \varepsilon \frac{\partial F}{\partial \bar{u}}(x, u, \bar{u}), \quad u = u(t, x), \ x \in \mathbb{T}^d$$

where $V(x) = \sum \hat{V}(a)e^{i\langle a,x \rangle}$ is an analytic function with \hat{V} real, and F is a real analytic function in $\Re u$, $\Im u$ and x. (This equation is a popular model for the 'real' NLS equation, where instead of the convolution term V * u we have the potential term Vu.) For $\varepsilon = 0$ the equation is linear and has time-quasi-periodic solutions

$$u(t,x) = \sum_{a \in \mathcal{A}} \hat{u}(a) e^{i(|a|^2 + \hat{V}(a))t} e^{i\langle a, x \rangle}, \quad |\hat{u}(a)| > 0,$$

where \mathcal{A} is any finite subset of \mathbb{Z}^d . We shall treat $\omega_a = |a|^2 + \hat{V}(a), a \in \mathcal{A}$, as free parameters in some domain $U \subset \mathbb{R}^{\mathcal{A}}$.

This is a Hamiltonian system in infinite degrees of freedom, degenerate but with external parameters, and we shall describe a KAM-theory which, under general conditions, will have the following consequence:

If $|\varepsilon|$ is sufficiently small, then there is a large subset U' of U such that for all $\omega \in U'$ the solution u persists as a time-quasi-periodic solution which has all Lyapounov exponents equal to zero and whose linearized equation is reducible to constant coefficients.

Table of Contents

1. Introduction

Part I. The Töplitz-Lipschitz property

- 2. Töplitz-Lipschitz matrices
 - 2.1. Spaces and matrices
 - 2.2. Matrices with exponential decay
 - 2.3. Töplitz-Lipschitz matrices (d = 2)
 - 2.4. Töplitz-Lipschitz matrices $(d \ge 2)$

- 3. Functions with Töplitz-Lipschitz property
 - 3.1. Töplitz-Lipschitz property
 - 3.2. Truncations
 - 3.3. Poisson brackets
 - 3.4. The flow map
 - 3.5. Compositions

Part II. The homological equations

- 4. Decomposition of \mathcal{L}
 - 4.1. Blocks
 - 4.2. Neighborhood at ∞ .
 - 4.3. Lines $(a + \mathbb{R}c) \cap \mathbb{Z}^d$
- 5. Small divisor estimates
 - 5.1. Normal form matrices
 - 5.2. Small divisor estimates
- 6. The homological equations
 - 6.1. A first equation
 - 6.2. Truncations
 - 6.3. A second equation, $k \neq 0$
 - 6.4. A second equation, k = 0
 - 6.5. A third equation.
 - 6.6. The homological equations.

Part III. KAM

- 7. A KAM theorem
 - 7.1. Statement of the theorem
 - 7.2. Application to the Schrödinger equation
- 8. Proof of theorem
 - 8.1. Preliminaries
 - 8.2. A finite induction
 - 8.3. The infinite induction
- 9. Appendix. Some estimates

References

1. Introduction

We consider the d-dimensional nonlinear Schrödinger equation

(*)
$$-i\dot{u} = -\Delta u + V(x) * u + \varepsilon \frac{\partial F}{\partial \bar{u}}(x, u, \bar{u}), \quad u = u(t, x)$$

under the periodic boundary condition $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$. The convolution potential $V : \mathbb{T}^d \to \mathbb{C}$ must have real Fourier coefficients $\hat{V}(a)$, $a \in \mathbb{Z}^d$, and we shall suppose it is analytic. F is a real analytic function in $\Re u$, $\Im u$ and x.

The nonlinear Schrödinger as an ∞ -dimensional Hamiltonian system. If we write

$$\begin{cases} \frac{u(x)}{u(x)} = \sum_{a \in \mathbb{Z}^d} u_a e^{i \langle a, x \rangle} \\ \frac{u(x)}{u(x)} = \sum_{a \in \mathbb{Z}^d} v_a e^{i \langle -a, x \rangle} \quad (v_a = \bar{u}_a) \end{cases}$$

and let

$$\zeta_a = \begin{pmatrix} \xi_a \\ \eta_a \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(u_a + v_a) \\ \frac{-i}{\sqrt{2}}(u_a - v_a) \end{pmatrix},$$

then, in the symplectic space

$$\{(\xi_a,\eta_a): a \in \mathbb{Z}^d\} = \mathbb{C}^{\mathbb{Z}^d} \times \mathbb{C}^{\mathbb{Z}^d}, \quad \sum_{a \in \mathbb{Z}^d} d\xi_a \wedge d\eta_a,$$

the equation becomes a real Hamiltonian system with an integrable part

$$\frac{1}{2} \sum_{a \in \mathbb{Z}^d} (|a|^2 + \hat{V}(a))(\xi_a^2 + \eta_a^2)$$

plus a perturbation.

Let \mathcal{A} be a finite subset of \mathbb{Z}^d and fix

$$0 < p_a, \quad a \in \mathcal{A}.$$

The $(#\mathcal{A})$ -dimensional torus

$$\begin{split} \frac{1}{2}(\xi_a^2 + \eta_a^2) &= p_a, \qquad a \in \mathcal{A}, \\ \xi_a &= \eta_a = 0, \qquad a \in \mathcal{L} = \mathbb{Z}^d \setminus \mathcal{A} \end{split}$$

is invariant for the Hamiltonian flow when $\varepsilon = 0$. Near this torus we introduce action-angle variables (φ_a, r_a), $a \in \mathcal{A}$,

$$\xi_a = \sqrt{2(p_a + r_a)} \cos(\varphi_a), \qquad \eta_a = \sqrt{2(p_a + r_a)} \sin(\varphi_a).$$

The integrable Hamiltonian now becomes (modulo a constant)

$$h = \sum_{a \in \mathcal{A}} \omega_a r_a + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{a \in \mathcal{L}} \Omega_a (\xi_a^2 + \eta_a^2),$$

where

$$\omega_a = |a|^2 + \hat{V}(a), \quad a \in \mathcal{A}$$

are the basic frequencies, and

$$\Omega_a = |a|^2 + \hat{V}(a), \quad a \in \mathcal{L}$$

are the *normal frequencies* (of the invariant torus). The perturbation $\varepsilon f(\xi, \eta, \varphi, r)$ will be a function of all variables (under the assumption, of course, that the torus lies in the domain of *F*).

This is a standard form for the perturbation theory of lower-dimensional (isotropic) tori with one exception: it is strongly degenerate. We therefore need external parameters to control the basic frequencies and the simplest choice is to let the basic frequencies (i.e., the potential itself) be our free parameters.

The parameters will belong to a set $U \subset \{\omega \in \mathbb{R}^{\mathcal{A}} : |\omega| \leq C\}$. The normal frequencies will be assumed to verify

$$\begin{aligned} |\Omega_a| &\geq C' > 0 \qquad \forall \, a \in \mathcal{L} \,, \\ |\Omega_a + \Omega_b| &\geq C' \quad \forall \, a, b \in \mathcal{L} \,, \\ |\Omega_a - \Omega_b| &\geq C' \quad \forall \, a, b \in \mathcal{L}, |a| \neq |b| \end{aligned}$$

This will be fulfilled, for example, if \mathcal{A} is sufficiently large, or if V is small and $\mathcal{A} \neq 0$.

We define the complex domain

$$\mathbb{O}^{0}(\sigma,\rho,\mu) = \begin{cases} \|\xi\|_{0} = \sqrt{\sum_{a \in \mathcal{L}} (|\xi_{a}|^{2} + |\eta_{a}|^{2}) \langle a \rangle^{2m_{*}}} < \sigma \\ |\Im\varphi| < \rho \\ |r| < \mu, \end{cases}$$

 $\langle a \rangle = \max(|a|, 1)$. We assume $m_* > \frac{d}{2}$ because in this space $h + \varepsilon f$ is analytic and the Hamiltonian equations have a well-defined local flow.

By \langle , \rangle we denote the usual paring $\langle \zeta, \zeta' \rangle = \sum \xi_a \xi'_a + \eta_a \eta'_a$.

THEOREM A. Under the above assumptions, for ε sufficiently small there exist a subset $U' \subset U$, which is large in the sense that Leb $(U \setminus U') \leq \text{cte.}\varepsilon^{\exp}$, and for each $\omega \in U'$, a real analytic symplectic diffeomorphism Φ

$$\mathbb{O}^{\mathbf{0}}\left(\frac{\sigma}{2},\frac{\rho}{2},\frac{\mu}{2}\right) \to \mathbb{O}^{\mathbf{0}}(\sigma,\rho,\mu)$$

and a vector ω' such that $(h_{\omega'} + \varepsilon f) \circ \Phi$ equals (modulo a constant)

$$\langle \omega, r \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \xi, Q_1 \xi \rangle + \langle \xi, Q_2 \eta \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \eta, Q_1 \eta \rangle + \varepsilon f',$$

where

$$f' \in \mathbb{O}(|r|^2, |r| \|\zeta\|_0, \|\zeta\|_0^3)$$

and $Q = Q_1 + i Q_2$ is a Hermitian and block-diagonal matrix with finite-dimensional blocks.

Moreover $\Phi = (\Phi_{\zeta}, \Phi_{\varphi}, \Phi_{r})$ verifies, for all $(\zeta, \varphi, r) \in \mathbb{O}^{0}(\frac{\sigma}{2}, \frac{\rho}{2}, \frac{\mu}{2})$,

$$\left\| \Phi_{\zeta} - \zeta \right\|_{0} + \left| \Phi_{\varphi} - \varphi \right| + \left| \Phi_{r} - r \right| \le \beta \varepsilon_{1}$$

and the mapping $\omega \mapsto \omega'(\omega)$ verifies

$$\left|\omega' - \operatorname{id}\right|_{\mathscr{C}^1(U')} \leq \beta \varepsilon.$$

 β is a constant that depends on the dimensions d, #A, on m_* , on the constants C, C' and on V and F.

The consequences of the theorem are well-known. The dynamics of the Hamiltonian vector field of $h_{\omega'} + \varepsilon f$ on $\Phi(\{0\} \times \mathbb{T}^d \times \{0\})$ is the same as that of

$$\langle \omega, r \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \xi, Q_1 \xi \rangle + \langle \xi, Q_2 \eta \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \eta, Q_1 \eta \rangle.$$

The torus $\{\zeta = r = 0\}$ is invariant, since the Hamiltonian system on it is

$$\begin{cases} \dot{\zeta} = 0\\ \dot{\varphi} = \omega\\ \dot{r} = 0, \end{cases}$$

and the flow on the torus is linear $t \mapsto \varphi + t\omega$.

Moreover, the linearized equation on this torus becomes

$$\begin{cases} \frac{d}{dt}\hat{\zeta} = J \begin{pmatrix} Q_1(\omega) & Q_2(\omega) \\ tQ_2(\omega) & Q_1(\omega) \end{pmatrix} \hat{\zeta} + Ja(\varphi + t\omega, \omega)\hat{r} \\ \frac{d}{dt}\hat{\varphi} = \langle a(\varphi + t\omega, \omega), \hat{\zeta} \rangle + b(\varphi + t\omega, \omega)\hat{r} \\ \frac{d}{dt}\hat{r} = 0, \end{cases}$$

where $a = \varepsilon \partial_r \partial_{\zeta} f'$ and $b = \varepsilon \partial_r^2 f'$. Since $Q_1 + iQ_2$ is Hermitian and block diagonal the eigenvalues of the ζ -linear part are purely imaginary $\pm i \Omega'_a$, $a \in \mathcal{L}$.

The linearized equation is reducible to constant coefficients if the imaginary part Ω'_a of the eigenvalues are nonresonant with respect to ω , something which can be assumed if we restrict the set U' arbitrarily little. Then the $\hat{\zeta}$ -component (and of course also the \hat{r} -component) will have only quasi-periodic (in particular bounded) solutions. The $\hat{\varphi}$ -component may have a linear growth in t, the growth factor (the "twist") being linear in \hat{r} .

Reducibility. Reducibility is not only an important outcome of KAM but also an essential ingredient in the proof. It simplifies the iteration since it makes it possible to reduce all approximate linear equations to constant coefficients. But it does not come for free. It requires a lower bound on small divisors of the form

(**)
$$|\langle k, \omega \rangle + \Omega'_a - \Omega'_b|, \quad k \in \mathbb{Z}^{\mathcal{A}}, \ a, b \in \mathcal{L}.$$

The basic frequencies ω will be kept fixed during the iteration – that is what the parameters are there for – but the normal frequencies will vary. Indeed $\Omega'_a(\omega)$ and $\Omega'_b(\omega)$ are perturbations of Ω_a and Ω_b which are not known *a priori* but are determined by the approximation process.¹

These are a lot of conditions for a few parameters ω . It is usually possible to make a (scale dependent) restriction of (**) to |k|, $|a-b| \le \Delta = \Delta_{\varepsilon}$ which improves the situation a bit. Indeed, in one space-dimension (d = 1) it improves

¹A lower bound on (**), often known as the second Melnikov condition, is strictly speaking not necessary for reducibility. It is necessary, however, for reducibility with a reducing transformation close to the identity.

a lot, and (**) reduces to only finitely many conditions. Not so however when $d \ge 2$, in which case the number of conditions in (**) remains infinite.

To cope with this problem we shall exploit the Töplitz-Lipschitz property which allows for a sort of compactification of the dimensions and reduces the infinitely many conditions (**) to finitely many. These can then be controlled by an appropriate choice of ω .

The Töplitz-Lipschitz property. The Töplitz-Lipschitz property is defined for infinite-dimensional matrices with exponential decay. We say that a matrix

$$A:\mathscr{L}\times\mathscr{L}\to\mathbb{C}$$

is Töplitz at ∞ if, for all $a, b, c \in \mathbb{Z}^d$, the limit

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} A_{a+tc}^{b+tc} \exists =: A_a^b(c)$$

The Töplitz limit A(c) is a new matrix which is *c*-invariant: $A_{a+c}^{b+c}(c) = A_a^b(c)$. So it is a simpler object because it is "more constant".

The approach to the Töplitz limit in direction c is controlled by a Lipschitzcondition. This control does not take place everywhere, but on a certain subset

$$D_{\Lambda}(c) \subset \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L}$$

— the Lipschitz domain. A is a parameter which, together with |c|, determines the size of the domain.

The Töplitz-Lipschitz property permits us to verify certain bounds of the matrix-coefficients or functions of these, like determinants of sub-matrices, in the Töplitz limit and then recover these bounds for the matrix restricted to the Lipschitz domain.

The matrices we shall consider will not be scalar-valued but $gl(2, \mathbb{C})$ -valued:

$$A: \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathrm{gl}(2, \mathbb{C})$$

and we shall define a Töplitz-Lipschitz property for such matrices also. These matrices constitute an algebra: one can multiply them and solve linear differential equations. A function f is said to have the Töplitz-Lipschitz property if its Hessian (with respect to ζ) is Töplitz-Lipschitz. If this is the case, as it is for the perturbation f of the nonlinear Schrödinger, then this is also true for the linear part of our KAM–transformations and for the transformed Hamiltonian. This will permit us to formulate an inductive statement which, as usual in KAM, gives Theorem A.

Some references. For finite-dimensional Hamiltonian systems the first proof of persistence of stable (i.e., vanishing of all Lyapounov exponents) lower-dimensional invariant tori was obtained in [Eli85], [Eli88] and there are now many works on this subjects. There are also many works on reducibility (see for example [Kri99], [Eli01]) and the situation in finite dimension is now pretty well understood in the perturbative setting. Not so, however, in infinite dimension.

If d = 1 and the space-variable x belongs to a finite segment supplemented by Dirichlet or Neumann boundary conditions, this result was obtained in [Kuk88] (also see [Kuk93], [Pös96]). The case of periodic boundary conditions was treated in [Bou96], using another multi-scale scheme, suggested by Fröhlich-Spencer in their work on the Anderson localization [FS83]. This approach, often referred to as the Craig-Wayne scheme, is different from KAM. It avoids the, sometimes, cumbersome condition (**) but to a high cost: the approximate linear equations are not of constant coefficients. Moreover, it gives persistence of the invariant tori but no reducibility and no information on the linear stability. A KAM-theorem for periodic boundary conditions has recently been proved in [GY05] (with a perturbation *F* independent of *x*) and the perturbation theory for quasi-periodic solutions of one-dimensional Hamiltonian PDE is now sufficiently well developed (see for example [Kuk93], [Cra00], [Kuk00]).

The study of the corresponding problems for $d \ge 2$ is at its early stage. Developing further the scheme, suggested by Fröhlich-Spencer, Bourgain proved persistence for the case d = 2 [Bou98]. More recently, the new techniques developed by him and collaborators in their work on the linear problem has allowed him to prove persistence in any dimension d [Bou04]. (In this work he also treats the nonlinear wave equation.)

Description of the paper. The paper is divided into three parts. The first part deals with linear algebra of Töplitz-Lipschitz matrices and the analysis of functions with the Töplitz-Lipschitz property. In Section 2 we introduce Töplitz-Lipschitz matrices and prove a product formula. This part is treated in greater generality in [EK08]. In Section 3 we analyze functions with the Töplitz-Lipschitz property.

The second part deals with the bounds on the small divisors (**) which occur in the solution of the homological equation. In Section 4 we analyze the block decomposition of the lattice \mathbb{Z}^d and in Section 5 we study the small divisors. In Section 6 we solve the homological equations. This part is independent of the first part except for basic definitions and properties given in Sections 2.3 and 2.4.

The third part treats KAM-theory with the Töplitz-Lipschitz property and contains a general KAM-theorem, Theorem 7.1. This theorem is applied to the nonlinear Schrödinger to give Theorem 7.2 of which the theorem above is a variant.

Notation. \langle , \rangle is the standard scalar product in \mathbb{R}^d . || || is an operator-norm or l^2 -norm. || will in general denote a supremum norm, with a notable exception: for a lattice vector $a \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ we use |a| for the l^2 -norm.

 \mathcal{A} is a finite subset of \mathbb{Z}^d and \mathcal{L} is the complement of a finite subset of \mathbb{Z}^d . For the nonlinear Schrödinger equation, \mathcal{L} will be the complement of \mathcal{A} , but this not assumed in general.

A matrix on \mathcal{L} is just a mapping $A: \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathbb{C}$ or $gl(2, \mathbb{C})$. Its components will be denoted A_a^b .

The dimension d will be fixed and m_* will be a fixed constant $> \frac{d}{2}$.

 \lesssim means \leq modulo a multiplicative constant that only, unless otherwise specified, depends on d, m_* and #A.

The points in the lattice \mathbb{Z}^d will be denoted a, b, c, \ldots . Also d will sometimes be used, without confusion, we hope.

For a vector $c \in \mathbb{Z}^d$, c^{\perp} will denote the \perp complement of c in \mathbb{Z}^d or in \mathbb{R}^d , depending on the context. If $c \neq 0$, for any $a \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ we let $a_c \in (a + \mathbb{R}c) \cap \mathbb{Z}^d$ be the lattice point b on the line $a + \mathbb{R}c$ with smallest norm, i.e., that minimizes $|\langle b, c \rangle|$; if there are two such b's we choose the one with $\langle b, c \rangle \geq 0$. It is the " \perp projection of a to c^{\perp} ".

Greek letter α , β ,... will mostly be used for bounds. Exceptions are φ which will denote an element in the torus – an angle – and ω , Ω .

For two subsets X and Y of a metric space,

$$\operatorname{dist}(X,Y) = \inf_{x \in X, y \in Y} d(x,y).$$

(This is not a metric.) X_{ε} is the ε -neighborhood of X; i.e., $\{y : \operatorname{dist}(y, X) < \varepsilon\}$. Let $B_{\varepsilon}(x)$ be the ball $\{y : d(x, y) < \varepsilon\}$. Then X_{ε} is the union, over $x \in X$, of all $B_{\varepsilon}(x)$.

If X and Y are subsets of \mathbb{R}^d or \mathbb{Z}^d we let

$$X - Y = \{x - y : x \in X, y \in Y\}$$

— not to be confused with the set theoretical difference $X \setminus Y$.

Part I. The Töplitz-Lipschitz property

In this part we consider $\mathscr{L} \subset \mathbb{Z}^d$ and matrices $A : \mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L} \to gl(2, \mathbb{C})$. We define: the sup-norms $|\cdot|_{\gamma}$; the notion of being Töplitz at ∞ ; the Lipschitz-domains $D_{\Delta}^{\pm}(c)$; the Lipschitz- norm $\langle \cdot \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma}$ and the notion of being Töplitz-Lipschitz. (For a more general exposition see [EK08].) We define the Töplitz-Lipschitz property for functions and the norms $[\cdot]_{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma}$.

2. Töplitz-Lipschitz matrices

2.1. Spaces and matrices. We denote by $l^2_{\gamma}(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{C}^2)$, $\gamma \ge 0$, the following weighted l_2 -spaces:

$$l_{\gamma}^{2}(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{C}^{2}) = \{ \zeta = (\xi, \eta) \in \mathbb{C}^{\mathcal{L}} \times \mathbb{C}^{\mathcal{L}} : \|\zeta\|_{\gamma} < \infty \},\$$

where

$$\|\zeta\|_{\gamma}^{2} = \sum_{a \in \mathcal{L}} (|\xi_{a}|^{2} + |\eta_{a}|^{2}) e^{2\gamma |a|} \langle a \rangle^{2m_{*}}, \quad \langle a \rangle = \max(|a|, 1).$$

We provide $l^2_{\nu}(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{C}^2)$ with the symplectic form

$$\sum_{a\in\mathscr{L}}d\xi_a\wedge d\eta_a$$

Using the pairing

$$\langle \zeta, \zeta' \rangle = \sum_{a \in \mathscr{L}} (\xi_a \xi'_a + \eta_a \eta'_a)$$

we can write the symplectic form as $\langle \cdot, J \cdot \rangle$ where $J : l_{\gamma}^{2}(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{C}^{2}) \to l_{\gamma}^{2}(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{C}^{2})$ is the standard involution, given by the component-wise application of the matrix

$$J = \left(\begin{array}{cc} 0 & 1\\ -1 & 0 \end{array}\right).$$

We consider the space gl(2, \mathbb{C}) of all complex 2 × 2-matrices provided with the scalar product Tr(${}^{t}\bar{A}B$), and consider the orthogonal projection

$$\pi : \operatorname{gl}(2, \mathbb{C}) \to M$$
, $M = \mathbb{C}I + \mathbb{C}J$.

It is easy to verify that

$$\left\{\begin{array}{l} M \times M, M^{\perp} \times M^{\perp} \subset M \\ M \times M^{\perp}, M^{\perp} \times M \subset M^{\perp} \end{array}\right.$$

and

$$\begin{cases} \pi(AB) = \pi A\pi B + (I - \pi)A(I - \pi)B\\ (I - \pi)(AB) = (I - \pi)A\pi B + \pi A(I - \pi)B. \end{cases}$$

If
$$A = (A_i^j)_{i,j=1}^2 B = (B_i^j)_{i,j=1}^2$$
 we define
 $[A] = (|A_i^j|)_{i,j=1}^2,$

and

$$A \leq B \iff |A_i^j| \leq B_i^j, \quad \forall i, j.$$

Since any Euclidean space E is naturally isomorphic to its dual E^* , the canonical relations

$$E \otimes E \simeq E^* \otimes E^* \simeq \operatorname{Hom}(E, E^*) \simeq \operatorname{Hom}(E, E)$$

permits the identification of the tensor product $\zeta \otimes \zeta'$ with a 2 × 2-matrix

$$(\zeta \otimes \zeta')_i^j = \zeta_i \zeta'_j.$$

2.2. *Matrices with exponential decay.* Consider now an infinite-dimensional $gl(2, \mathbb{C})$ -valued matrix

$$A: \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathrm{gl}(2, \mathbb{C}), \quad (a, b) \mapsto A_a^b.$$

We define matrix multiplication through

$$(AB)^b_a = \sum_d A^d_a B^b_d,$$

and, for any subset \mathcal{D} of $\mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L}$, the semi-norms

$$A|_{\mathfrak{D}} = \sup_{(a,b)\in\mathfrak{D}} \|A_a^b\|$$

(here $\| \|$ is the operator-norm).

We define πA through $(\pi A)_a^b = \pi A_a^b$, for all a, b. Clearly we have

(1)

$$\pi(A+B) = \pi A + \pi B$$

$$\pi(AB) = \pi A \pi B + (I-\pi)A(I-\pi)B$$

$$(I-\pi)(AB) = (I-\pi)A\pi B + \pi A(I-\pi)B.$$

We define

$$A \le B \iff A_a^b \le B_a^b, \forall a, b,$$

and

$$(\mathscr{E}_{\gamma}^{\pm}A)_{a}^{b} = [A_{a}^{b}]e^{\gamma|a \pm b|}, \forall a, b.$$

All operators \mathscr{C}^{\pm}_{ν} commute and we have

$$\begin{cases} \mathscr{C}^{x}_{\gamma}(A+B) \leq \mathscr{C}^{x}_{\gamma}A + \mathscr{C}^{x}_{\gamma}B, & x \in \{+,-\} \\ \mathscr{C}^{xy}_{\gamma}(AB) \leq (\mathscr{C}^{x}_{\gamma}A)(\mathscr{C}^{y}_{\gamma}B), & x, y \in \{+,-\}. \end{cases}$$

We define the norm

$$|A|_{\gamma} = \max(|\mathscr{C}^{+}_{\gamma}\pi A^{b}_{a}|_{\mathscr{L}\times\mathscr{L}}, |\mathscr{C}^{-}_{\gamma}(1-\pi)A^{b}_{a}|_{\mathscr{L}\times\mathscr{L}}).$$

We have, by Young's inequality (see [Fol76]), that

(2)
$$\|A\zeta\|_{\gamma'} \lesssim \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'}\right)^{d + m_*} |A|_{\gamma} \|\zeta\|_{\gamma'}, \quad \forall \gamma' < \gamma.$$

(Take for example $A = \pi A$ and apply Young's inequality to the matrix \tilde{A} defined by

$$\widetilde{A}_a^b = e^{\gamma'|a|} \langle a \rangle^{m_*} A_a^b \langle b \rangle^{-m_*} e^{-\gamma'|b|}.$$

Thus, if $|A|_{\gamma} < \infty$, then A defines a bounded operator on any $l^2_{\gamma'}(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{C}^2)$, $\gamma' < \gamma$.

Truncations. Let

$$(\mathcal{T}_{\Delta}^{\pm})A_{a}^{b} = \begin{cases} A_{a}^{b} & \text{if } |a \mp b| \le \Delta \\ 0 & \text{if not,} \end{cases}$$

and

$$\mathcal{T}_{\Delta}A = \mathcal{T}_{\Delta}^{+}\pi A + \mathcal{T}_{\Delta}^{-}(I - \pi)A.$$

It is clear that

(3)
$$|\mathcal{T}_{\Delta}A|_{\gamma} \le |A|_{\gamma}$$
 and $|A - \mathcal{T}_{\Delta}A|_{\gamma'} \le e^{-\Delta(\gamma - \gamma')} |A|_{\gamma}$.

Tensor products. For any two elements $\zeta, \zeta' \in l^2_{\gamma}(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{C}^2)$, their tensor product $\zeta \otimes \zeta'$ is a matrix on $\mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L}$, and it is easy to verify that

(4)
$$\left|\zeta\otimes\zeta'\right|_{\gamma}\lesssim\left\|\zeta\right\|_{\gamma}\left\|\zeta'\right\|_{\gamma}.$$

²We use the sign convention that xy = + whenever x and y are equal and xy = - whenever they are different.

Multiplication. We have

(5)
$$|AB|_{\gamma'} + |BA|_{\gamma'} \lesssim \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'}\right)^d |A|_{\gamma} |B|_{\gamma'}, \quad \forall \gamma' < \gamma$$

Linear differential equation. Consider the linear system

$$\begin{cases} X' = A(t)X \\ X(0) = I. \end{cases}$$

It follows from (5) that the series

$$I + \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \int_0^{t_0} \int_0^{t_1} \dots \int_0^{t_{n-1}} A(t_1) A(t_2) \dots A(t_n) dt_n \dots dt_2 dt_1,$$

as well as its derivative with respect to t_0 , converges to a solution which verifies, for $\gamma' < \gamma$,

(6)
$$|X(t) - I|_{\gamma'} \lesssim (\gamma - \gamma')^d \left(\exp\left(\operatorname{cte.}\left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'}\right)^d |t| \alpha(t) \right) - 1 \right),$$

where $\alpha(t) = \sup_{0 \le |s| \le |t|} |A(s)|_{\gamma}$.

2.3. *Töplitz-Lipschitz matrices* (d = 2). A matrix $A : \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to gl(2, \mathbb{C})$ is said to be *Töplitz at* ∞ if, for all a, b, c, the two limits

$$\lim_{t \to +\infty} A_{a+tc}^{b\pm tc} \exists = A_a^b(\pm, c).$$

It is easy to verify that if $|A|_{\gamma} < \infty$ and $|B|_{\gamma} < \infty$, then

$$(\pi A)(-, c) = (I - \pi)A(+, c) = 0$$

and

(7)

$$\pi(AB)(+,c) = \pi A(+,c)\pi B(+,c) + (I-\pi)A(-,c)(I-\pi)B(-,-c),$$

$$(I-\pi)(AB)(-,c) = (I-\pi)A(-,c)\pi B(+,-c) + \pi A(+,c)(I-\pi)B(-,c).$$

In the rest of this section we assume that $c \neq 0$. We define

$$(\mathcal{M}_c A)_a^b = \left(\max\left(\frac{|a|}{|c|}, \frac{|b|}{|c|}\right) + 1 \right) [A_a^b], \quad \forall a, b$$

The operators \mathcal{M}_c and $\mathscr{C}_{\gamma}^{\pm}$ all commute and $\mathcal{M}_c(AB) \leq (\mathcal{M}_c A)(\mathcal{M}_c B)$.

Lipschitz domains. For a nonnegative constant Λ , let $D_{\Lambda}^+(c) \subset \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L}$ be the set of all (a, b) such that there exist $a', b' \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ and $t \ge 0$ such that

$$\begin{cases} |a = a' + tc| \ge \Lambda(|a'| + |c|) |c| \\ |b = b' + tc| \ge \Lambda(|b'| + |c|) |c| \end{cases} \quad \text{and} \quad \frac{|a|}{|c|}, \quad \frac{|b|}{|c|} \ge 2\Lambda^2. \end{cases}$$

We give here some elementary properties of the Lipschitz domains. They will be studied further in Section 4.

LEMMA 2.1. Let $t \ge 0$.

(i) For $\Lambda \ge 1$, we have $t \ge \Lambda |c| \ge \Lambda$ if $|a = a' + tc| \ge \Lambda (|a'| + |c|) |c|$.

(ii) For $\Lambda > 1$,

$$\begin{cases} |a'| \leq \frac{t}{\Lambda - 1} - |c| & \text{if } |a = a' + tc| \geq \Lambda(|a'| + |c|) |c|, \\ |a'| \geq \frac{t}{\Lambda + 1} - |c| & \text{if not.} \end{cases}$$

(iii) For $\Lambda > 1$,

$$\left|\frac{|a|}{|c|} - t\right| \le \frac{t}{\Lambda - 1} \text{ and } \left|\frac{\langle a, c \rangle}{|c|^2} - t\right| \le \frac{t}{\Lambda - 1},$$

$$if |a = a' + tc| \ge \Lambda(|a'| + |c|) |c|$$

(iv) For $\Omega \ge (\Lambda + 1)(|a - b| + 1)$, we have $|b = b' + tc| \ge \Lambda(|b'| + |c|)|c|$ with b' = a' + b - a, if $|a = a' + tc| \ge \Omega(|a'| + |c|)|c|$.

Proof. This is a direct computation.

Corollary 2.2. Let $\Lambda \geq 3$.

(i)
$$(a,b) \in D^+_{\Lambda}(c) \Longrightarrow \frac{|a|}{|c|} \approx \frac{|b|}{|c|} \approx \frac{\langle a,c \rangle}{|c|^2} \approx \frac{\langle b,c \rangle}{|c|^2} \gtrsim \Lambda |c|.$$

(ii)
$$(a,b) \in D^+_{\Lambda}(c) \Longrightarrow (a+tc,b+tc) \in D^+_{\Lambda}(c) \quad \forall t \ge 0.$$

(iii) $(a,b) \in D^+_{\Lambda}(c) \implies (\tilde{a},\tilde{b}) \in D^+_{\Omega}(c), where$

$$\Omega = \Lambda - \max(|\tilde{a} - a|, |b - b|) - 2.$$

(iv)
$$(a,b) \in D^+_{\Lambda+3}(c), \ (a,d) \notin D^+_{\Lambda}(c) \Longrightarrow |a-d|, \ |b-d| \gtrsim \frac{1}{\Lambda^2} \frac{|a|}{|c|}.$$

Proof. (i) follows from Lemma 2.1, (i) and (iii), if we just observe that

$$t \approx t + \frac{t}{\Lambda - 1} \approx t - \frac{t}{\Lambda - 1}.$$

In order to see (ii) we write a = a' + sc, $s \ge 0$, with $|a| \ge \Lambda(|a'| + |c|) |c|$. Then

$$|a+tc|^{2} = |a|^{2} + t^{2}|c|^{2} + 2t\langle a,c\rangle |a|^{2} + t^{2}|c|^{2} + 2ts|c|^{2} + 2t\langle a',c\rangle.$$

By Lemma 2.1(ii)

$$2ts|c|^2 + 2t\langle a',c\rangle \ge 2ts\left(1 - \frac{1}{\Lambda - 1}\right)|c|^2 \ge 0.$$

Hence

$$|a + tc|^{2} \ge |a|^{2} + t^{2}|c|^{2} \ge |a|^{2} \ge \Lambda(|a'| + |c|)|c|.$$

Moreover, for all $t \ge 0$

$$\frac{|a+tc|}{|c|} \ge \frac{|a|}{|c|} \ge 2\Lambda^2.$$

The same argument applies to *b*.

To see (iii), let $\Delta = \max(|\tilde{a} - a|, |\tilde{b} - b|) + 2$ and write a = a' + tc with $|a| \ge \Lambda(|a'| + |c|)|c|$. Then $\tilde{a} = a' + \tilde{a} - a + tc$, and if $|\tilde{a}| < \Omega(|a' + \tilde{a} - a| + |c|)|c|$ then by Lemma 2.1(ii),

$$|\tilde{a}-a| \ge \frac{t\Delta}{(\Omega+1)(\Lambda-1)}.$$

This implies that $t \leq (\Omega + 1)(\Lambda - 1)$ and, hence, $\frac{|a|}{|c|} < 2\Lambda^2$ which is impossible. Therefore $|\tilde{a}| \geq \Omega(|a' + \tilde{a} - a| + |c|)|c|$. Moreover

$$\frac{|\tilde{a}|}{|c|} \ge \frac{|a|}{|c|} - \frac{\Delta}{|c|} \ge 2\Lambda^2 - \Delta \ge 2\Omega^2.$$

The same argument applies to *b*.

To see (iv), assume that $\frac{|d|}{|c|} < 2\Lambda^2$. As $\frac{|b|}{|c|} \ge 2(\Lambda + 3)^2$ it follows that $\frac{|b-d|}{|c|} \ge 12\Lambda$.

So $|b-d| \ge \Lambda^{-2} \frac{|a|}{|c|}$, unless $\frac{|a|}{|c|} \ge 12\Lambda^3 |c|$. In this case, due to Lemma 2.1(iii), $\frac{|b|}{|c|} \ge \frac{\Lambda+1}{\Lambda+3} \frac{|a|}{|b|} \ge 12\Lambda^2$. So we must have

$$\frac{|d|}{|c|} \le 2\Lambda^2 \le \frac{1}{6} \frac{|b|}{|c|}$$

which implies that

$$\frac{|b-d|}{|c|} \ge \frac{5}{6} \frac{|b|}{|c|} \ge \frac{1}{\Lambda^2} \frac{|a|}{|c|}.$$

Therefore we can assume that $\frac{|d|}{|c|} \ge 2\Lambda^2$. Since $(a, b) \in D_{\Lambda+3}(c)$, then b = b' + tc, where $|b| \ge (\Lambda + 3)(|b'| + |c|)|c|$. Let us write d as d = b + (d - b) = d' + tc, d' = b' + (d - b). Since $(a, d) \notin D^+_{\Lambda}(c)$ while $(a, b) \in D^+_{\Lambda+3}(c) \subset D^+_{\Lambda}(c)$ and $\frac{|d|}{|c|} \ge 2\Lambda^2$, then $|d| < \Lambda(|d'| + |c|) + |c|$. Applying Lemma 2.1(ii) we get that

$$|b'| \le \frac{t}{\Lambda+2} - |c|, \quad |d'| \ge \frac{t}{\Lambda+1} - |c|.$$

Hence, $|b - d| = |d' - b'| \ge \frac{t}{\Lambda + 1} - \frac{t}{\Lambda + 2} \gtrsim \frac{t}{\Lambda^2} \gtrsim \frac{1}{\Lambda^2} \frac{|a|}{|c|}$, where we used Lemma 2.1(iii).

Now the required estimate for |b - d| is established. Similar arguments apply to |a - d|.

Lipschitz constants and norms. Define the Lipschitz constants

$$\operatorname{Lip}_{\Lambda,\gamma}^{x} A = \sup_{c} |\mathscr{C}_{\gamma}^{x} \mathscr{M}_{c}(A - A(x, c))|_{D_{\Lambda}^{x}(c)}, \quad x \in \{+, -\},$$

(see the notation of §§2.2, 2.3) and the Lipschitz norm

$$\langle A \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma} = \max(\operatorname{Lip}_{\Lambda,\gamma}^+ \pi A, \operatorname{Lip}_{\Lambda,\gamma}^- (1-\pi)A) + |A|_{\gamma}.$$

Here we have defined $(a, b) \in D_{\Lambda}^{-}(c) \iff (a, -b) \in D_{\Lambda}^{+}(c)$. The matrix A is *Töplitz-Lipschitz* if it is Töplitz at ∞ and $\langle A \rangle_{\Lambda, \gamma} < \infty$ for some Λ, γ .

Truncations. It is easy to see that

(8)
$$\langle \mathcal{T}_{\Delta} A \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma} \leq \langle A \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma}, \qquad \langle A - \mathcal{T}_{\Delta} A \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma'} \leq e^{-\Delta(\gamma - \gamma')} \langle A \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma}.$$

Tensor products. We can now verify that

(9)
$$\langle \zeta \otimes \zeta' \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma} \lesssim \|\zeta\|_{\gamma} \|\zeta'\|_{\gamma}$$

Multiplications and differential equations are more delicate and we shall need the following proposition.

PROPOSITION 2.3. For all $x, y \in \{+, -\}$, all $\gamma' < \gamma$ and any $c \neq 0$

(i)
$$\left| \mathscr{C}_{\gamma'}^{xy} \mathscr{M}_{c}(AB) \right|_{D^{xy}_{\Lambda+3}(c)} \lesssim \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'} \right)^{d} \left| \mathscr{C}_{\gamma_{1}}^{x} \mathscr{M}_{c}(A) \right|_{D^{x}_{\Lambda}(c)} \left| \mathscr{C}_{\gamma_{2}}^{y} B \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} + \Lambda^{2} \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'} \right)^{d+1} \left| \mathscr{C}_{\gamma_{1}}^{x} A \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} \left| \mathscr{C}_{\gamma_{2}}^{y} B \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}}$$

where one of γ_1, γ_2 is = γ and the other one is = γ' . The same bound holds for BA.

(ii)
$$\begin{split} \left| \mathscr{E}_{\gamma'}^{xyz} \mathcal{M}_{c}(ABC) \right|_{D_{\Lambda+6}^{xyz}(c)} \\ \lesssim \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'} \right)^{2d} \left| \mathscr{E}_{\gamma_{1}}^{x} A \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} \left| \mathscr{E}_{\gamma_{2}}^{y} \mathcal{M}_{c}(B) \right|_{D_{\Lambda}^{y}(c)} \left| \mathscr{E}_{\gamma_{3}}^{z} C \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} \\ + \Lambda^{2} \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'} \right)^{2d+1} \left| \mathscr{E}_{\gamma_{1}}^{x} A \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} \left| \mathscr{E}_{\gamma_{2}}^{y} B \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} \left| \mathscr{E}_{\gamma_{3}}^{z} C \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} \end{split}$$

where two of $\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \gamma_3$ are = γ and the third one is = γ' . The same bound holds if we permute the factors A, B and C.

Proof. To prove (i), let first x = y = +. We shall only prove the estimate for AB – the estimate for BA being the same. Notice that for $(a, b) \in D^+_{\Lambda+3}(c)$ we have, by Corollary 2.2(i), that

$$M_c(a,b) = \max\left(\frac{|a|}{|c|}, \frac{|b|}{|c|}\right) + 1 \approx \frac{|a|}{|c|} + 1.$$

Now, for $(a, b) \in D^+_{\Lambda+3}(c)$ we have

$$(\mathscr{E}_{\gamma'}^+\mathcal{M}_c(AB))_a^b \le \sum_d M_c(a,b)[A_a^d][B_d^b]e^{\gamma'|a-b|}$$
$$= \sum_{(a,d)\in D_\Lambda^+(c)}\dots + \sum_{(a,d)\notin D_\Lambda^+(c)}\dots = (\mathbf{I}) + (\mathbf{II}).$$

In the domain of (I) we have, by Corollary 2.2(i), that

$$M_c(a,b) \approx \frac{|a|}{|c|} + 1 \approx M_c(a,d),$$

so that

$$(\mathbf{I}) \lesssim \left| \mathscr{E}_{\gamma_{1}}^{+} \mathscr{M}_{c} A \right|_{D_{\Lambda}^{+}(c)} \left| \mathscr{E}_{\gamma_{2}}^{+} B \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} \sum_{d} e^{-(\gamma_{1} - \gamma')|a - d| - (\gamma_{2} - \gamma')|d - b|}.$$

Since one of $\gamma_1 - \gamma'$ and $\gamma_2 - \gamma'$ is $\gamma - \gamma'$ the sum is $\lesssim (\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'})^d$. In the domain of (II) we have, by Corollary 2.2(iv), that

$$|a-d|, |b-d| \gtrsim \frac{1}{\Lambda^2} \frac{|a|}{|c|},$$

so (II) is

$$\lesssim \left| \mathscr{E}_{\gamma_{1}}^{+} A \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} \left| \mathscr{E}_{\gamma_{2}}^{+} B \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} \\ \times \sum_{|a-d|, |d-b| \gtrsim \frac{1}{\Lambda^{2}} \frac{|a|}{|c|}} \left(\frac{|a|}{|c|} + 1 \right) e^{-(\gamma_{1} - \gamma')|a-d| - (\gamma_{2} - \gamma')|d-b|}$$

Since one of $\gamma_1 - \gamma'$ and $\gamma_2 - \gamma'$ is $\gamma - \gamma'$ the sum is $\lesssim \Lambda^2 \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'}\right)^{d+1}$. The three other cases of (i) are treated in the same way.

To prove (ii), let first x = y = z = +. Notice that for $(a, b) \in D^+_{\Lambda+6}(c)$ we have, by Corollary 2.2(i), that

$$M_c(a,b) = \max\left(\frac{|a|}{|c|}, \frac{|b|}{|c|}\right) + 1 \approx \frac{|a|}{|c|} + 1.$$

Now

$$(\mathscr{E}_{\gamma'}^+\mathcal{M}_c(ABC))_a^b \leq \sum_{d,e} \mathcal{M}_c(a,b)[A_a^d][B_d^e][C_e^b]e^{\gamma'|a-b|} \leq \sum_{|d|\geq |e|} \dots + \sum_{|e|\geq |d|} \dots$$

We shall only consider the first of these sums – the second one being analogous. We decompose this sum as

$$\sum_{\substack{(a,d)\in D_{\Lambda+3}^+(c)\\(d,e)\in D_{\Lambda}^+(c)}} \dots + \sum_{\substack{(a,d)\in D_{\Lambda+3}^+(c)\\(d,e)\notin D_{\Lambda}^+(c)}} \dots + \sum_{\substack{(a,d)\notin D_{\Lambda+3}^+(c)}} \dots = (I) + (II) + (III).$$

In the domain of (I) we have, by Corollary 2.2(i), that $M_c(d, e) \approx M_c(a, b)$, so (I) is

$$\lesssim \left| \mathscr{C}_{\gamma_{1}}^{+} A \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} \left| \mathscr{C}_{\gamma_{2}}^{+} \mathcal{M}_{c} B \right|_{D^{+}_{\Lambda}(c)} \left| \mathscr{C}_{\gamma_{3}}^{+} C \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} \\ \times \sum_{d, e} e^{-(\gamma_{1} - \gamma')|a - d| - (\gamma_{2} - \gamma')|d - e| - (\gamma_{3} - \gamma')|e - b|}.$$

Since two of $\gamma_1 - \gamma'$, $\gamma_2 - \gamma'$ and $\gamma_3 - \gamma'$ are $\gamma - \gamma'$ the sum is $\lesssim (\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'})^{2d}$.

By Corollary 2.2(iv) we have, in the domain of (II),

$$|a-d|, |d-e| \gtrsim \frac{1}{\Lambda^2} \frac{|a|}{|c|}.$$

and, in the domain of (III),

$$|a-d|, \ |d-b| \gtrsim \frac{1}{\Lambda^2} \frac{|a|}{|c|}.$$

Hence in both these domains we have

$$s(d, e) = \max(|a - d|, |d - e|, |e - b|) \gtrsim \frac{1}{\Lambda^2} \frac{|a|}{|c|},$$

so (II) + (III) is

$$\lesssim \left| \mathscr{C}_{\gamma_{1}}^{+} A \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} \left| \mathscr{C}_{\gamma_{2}}^{+} B \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} \left| \mathscr{C}_{\gamma_{3}}^{+} C \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} \\ \times \sum_{s(d,e) \gtrsim \frac{1}{\Lambda^{2}} \frac{|a|}{|c|}} \left(\frac{|a|}{|c|} + 1 \right) e^{-(\gamma_{1} - \gamma')|a - d| - (\gamma_{2} - \gamma')|d - e| - (\gamma_{3} - \gamma')|e - b|}.$$

Since two of $\gamma_1 - \gamma'$, $\gamma_2 - \gamma'$ and $\gamma_3 - \gamma'$ are $\gamma - \gamma'$ the sum is $\lesssim \Lambda^2 (\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'})^{2d+1}$.

The seven other cases of (ii) are treated in the same way, as well as the case when the factors A, B and C are permuted.

We give a more compact and slightly weaker formulation of this result.

COROLLARY 2.4. For all $x, y \in \{+, -\}$, all $\gamma' < \gamma$ and any $c \neq 0$

(i)
$$\left| \mathscr{E}_{\gamma'}^{xy} \mathscr{M}_{c}(AB) \right|_{D_{\Lambda+3}^{xy}(c)} \lesssim \Lambda^{2} \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'} \right)^{d+1} \left[\left| \mathscr{E}_{\gamma_{1}}^{x} A \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} + \left| \mathscr{E}_{\gamma_{1}}^{x} \mathscr{M}_{c}(A) \right|_{D_{\Lambda}^{x}(c)} \right] \left| \mathscr{E}_{\gamma_{2}}^{y} B \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}}$$

where one of γ_1, γ_2 is = γ and the other one is = γ' . The same bound holds for BA.

(ii)

$$\begin{split} \left| \mathscr{C}_{\gamma'}^{xyz} \mathcal{M}_{c}(ABC) \right|_{D^{xyz}_{\Lambda+6}(c)} &\lesssim \Lambda^{2} \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'} \right)^{2d+1} \left| \mathscr{C}_{\gamma_{1}}^{x} A \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} \left[\left| \mathscr{C}_{\gamma_{2}}^{y} \mathcal{M}_{c}(B) \right|_{D^{y}_{\Lambda}(c)} \right. \\ &+ \left| \mathscr{C}_{\gamma_{2}}^{y} B \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}} \right] \left| \mathscr{C}_{\gamma_{3}}^{z} C \right|_{\mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L}}, \end{split}$$

where two of $\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \gamma_3$ are = γ and the third one is = γ' . The same bound holds when the factors A, B and C are permuted.

Multiplication. Using relations (1) and (7) we obtain from Corollary 2.4(i) that a product of two Töplitz-Lipschitz matrices is again Töplitz-Lipschitz and for all $\gamma' < \gamma$

(10)
$$\langle AB \rangle_{\Lambda+3,\gamma'} \lesssim \Lambda^2 \left(\frac{1}{\gamma-\gamma'}\right)^{d+1} \left[\langle A \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma_1} |B|_{\gamma_2} + |A|_{\gamma_1} \langle B \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma_2} \right],$$

where one of γ_1, γ_2 is $= \gamma$ and the other one is $= \gamma'$.

This formula cannot be iterated without consecutive loss of the Lipschitz domain. However Corollary 2.4(ii) together with (5) gives for all $\gamma' < \gamma$

(11)
$$\langle A_1 \cdots A_n \rangle_{\Lambda+6,\gamma'}$$

 $\leq (\text{cte.})^n \Lambda^2 \left(\frac{1}{\gamma-\gamma'}\right)^{(n-1)d+1} \left[\sum_{\substack{1 \leq k \leq n \\ i \neq k}} \prod_{\substack{1 \leq j \leq n \\ i \neq k}} |A_j|_{\gamma_j} \langle A_k \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma_k} \right],$

where all $\gamma_1, \ldots, \gamma_n$ are $= \gamma$ except one which is $= \gamma'$.

Linear differential equation. Consider the linear system

$$\begin{cases} \frac{d}{dt}X = A(t)X\\ X(0) = I, \end{cases}$$

where A(t) is Töplitz-Lipschitz with exponential decay. The solution verifies

$$X(t_0) = I + \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \int_0^{t_0} \int_0^{t_1} \dots \int_0^{t_{n-1}} A(t_1) A(t_2) \dots A(t_n) dt_n \dots dt_2 dt_1.$$

Using (11) we get for $\gamma' < \gamma$

(12)
$$\langle X(t) - I \rangle_{\Lambda + 6, \gamma'} \\ \lesssim \Lambda^2 \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'} \right) |t| \exp \left(\operatorname{cte.} \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'} \right)^d |t| \alpha(t) \right) \sup_{|s| \le |t|} \langle A(s) \rangle_{\Lambda, \gamma},$$

where $\alpha(t) = \sup_{0 \le |s| \le |t|} |A(s)|_{\gamma}$.

2.4. *Töplitz-Lipschitz matrices* $(d \ge 2)$. Let $A : \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to gl(2, \mathbb{C})$ be a matrix. We say that A is 1-Töplitz if all Töplitz limits $A(\pm, c)$ exist, and we define, inductively, that A is *n*-Töplitz if all Töplitz limits $A(\pm, c)$ are (n-1)-Töplitz. We say that A is *Töplitz* if it is (d-1)-Töplitz.

In Section 2.3 we have defined $\langle A \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma}$ which we shall now denote by ${}^{1}\langle A \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma}$. We define, inductively,

$${}^{n}\langle A\rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma} = \sup_{c \in \mathbb{Z}^{d}} \left({}^{n-1}\langle A(+,c)\rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma}, {}^{n-1}\langle A(-,c)\rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma} \right)$$

 $(c = 0 \text{ is allowed and } A(\pm, 0) = A)$ and we denote $\langle A \rangle_{\Lambda, \gamma} = d^{-1} \langle A \rangle_{\Lambda, \gamma}$. The matrix A is *Töplitz-Lipschitz* if it is Töplitz at ∞ and $\langle A \rangle_{\Lambda, \gamma} < \infty$ for some Λ, γ .

Proposition 2.3, Corollary 2.4 and (9)–(12) remain valid with this norm in any dimension d.

3. Functions with Töplitz-Lipschitz property

3.1. *Töplitz-Lipschitz property*. Let $\mathbb{O}^{\gamma}(\sigma)$ be the set of vectors in the complex space $l_{\gamma}^{2}(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{C}^{2})$ of norm less than σ , i.e.,

$$\mathbb{O}^{\gamma}(\sigma) = \{ \zeta \in \mathbb{C}^{\mathcal{L}} \times \mathbb{C}^{\mathcal{L}} : \|\zeta\|_{\gamma} < \sigma \}.$$

Our functions $f : \mathbb{O}^0(\sigma) \to \mathbb{C}$ will be defined and real analytic on the domain $\mathbb{O}^0(\sigma)$.³

Its first differential

$$l_0^2(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{C}^2) \ni \hat{\zeta} \mapsto \langle \hat{\zeta}, \partial_{\zeta} f(\zeta) \rangle$$

defines a unique vector $\partial_{\zeta} f(\zeta)$ (the gradient with respect to the paring \langle , \rangle), and its second differential

$$l_0^2(\mathcal{L},\mathbb{C}^2)\ni \hat{\zeta}\mapsto \langle \hat{\zeta},\partial_\zeta^2 f(\zeta)\hat{\zeta}\rangle$$

defines a unique symmetric matrix $\partial_{\xi}^2 f(\xi) : \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathrm{gl}(2, \mathbb{C})$ (the Hessian with respect to the paring \langle , \rangle). A matrix $A : \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathrm{gl}(2, \mathbb{C})$ is symmetric if ${}^tA^b_a = A^a_b$.

We say that f is *Töplitz at* ∞ if the matrix $\partial_{\xi}^2 f(\zeta)$ is Töplitz at ∞ for all $\zeta \in \mathbb{O}^0(\sigma)$. We define the norm $[f]_{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma}$ to be the smallest C such that

$$\begin{cases} |f(\zeta)| \leq C & \forall \zeta \in \mathbb{O}^{0}(\sigma), \\ \left\| \partial_{\zeta} f(\zeta) \right\|_{\gamma'} \leq \frac{1}{\sigma} C & \forall \zeta \in \mathbb{O}^{\gamma'}(\sigma), \ \forall \gamma' \leq \gamma, \\ \langle \partial_{\zeta}^{2} f(\zeta) \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma'} \leq \frac{1}{\sigma^{2}} C & \forall \zeta \in \mathbb{O}^{\gamma'}(\sigma), \ \forall \gamma' \leq \gamma. \end{cases}$$

PROPOSITION 3.1. (i) $[fg]_{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma} \lesssim [f]_{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma}[g]_{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma}$.

(ii) If $g(\zeta) = \langle c, \partial_{\zeta} f(\zeta) \rangle$, then $[g]_{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma'} \lesssim \frac{1}{\sigma - \sigma'} \|c\|_{\gamma} [f]_{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma}$ for $\sigma' < \sigma$.

(iii) If $g(\zeta) = \langle C\zeta, \partial_{\zeta} f(\zeta) \rangle$, then, for $\sigma' < \sigma$ and $\gamma' < \gamma$,

$$[g]_{\Lambda+3,\gamma',\sigma'} \lesssim \left(\left(1 + \frac{\sigma'}{\sigma - \sigma'} \right) \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'} \right)^{d+m_*} |C|_{\gamma} + \Lambda^2 \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'} \right)^{d+1} \langle C \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma} \right) [f]_{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma}.$$

Proof. We have

$$fg(\zeta) = f(\zeta)g(\zeta),$$

$$\partial_{\zeta} fg(\zeta) = f(\zeta)\partial_{\zeta}g(\zeta) + \partial_{\zeta} f(\zeta)g(\zeta),$$

$$\partial_{\xi}^{2} fg(\zeta) = f(\zeta)\partial_{\zeta}^{2}g(\zeta) + \partial_{\zeta}^{2} f(\zeta)g(\zeta) + 2(\partial_{\zeta} f(\zeta) \otimes \partial_{\zeta}g(\zeta)).$$

(i) now follows from (9).

For $\zeta \in \mathbb{O}^{\mathbf{0}}(\sigma')$ we have

$$|g(\zeta)| \le ||c||_0 \left\| \partial_{\zeta} f(\zeta) \right\|_0 \le ||c||_0 \frac{1}{\sigma} \alpha,$$

where $\alpha = [f]_{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma}$.

³The space $l_{\gamma}^{2}(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{C}^{2})$ is the complexification of the space $l_{\gamma}^{2}(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{R})$ of real sequences. Now, "real analytic" means that $l_{\gamma}^{2}(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{C}^{2})$ is a holomorphic function which is real on $\mathbb{O}^{0}(\sigma) \cap l_{\gamma}^{2}(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{R})$.

Let $\zeta \in \mathbb{O}^{\gamma'}(\sigma')$ and $h(z) = \partial_{\zeta} f(\zeta + zc)$. Then, *h* is a holomorphic function (with values in the Hilbert-space $l_{\gamma'}^2(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{C}^2)$) in the disk $|z| < \frac{\sigma - \sigma'}{\|c\|_{\gamma'}}$ and

$$\|h(z)\|_{\gamma'} \leq \frac{1}{\sigma}\alpha.$$

Since $\partial_{\xi} g(\zeta) = \partial_z h(0)$, we get by a Cauchy estimate that

$$\left\|\partial_{\xi}g(\zeta)\right\|_{\gamma'} \leq \frac{1}{\sigma'} \left(\frac{\sigma'}{\sigma} \frac{1}{\sigma-\sigma'} \|c\|_{\gamma'} \alpha\right).$$

Let $\zeta \in \mathbb{O}^{\gamma'}(\sigma')$ and $k(z) = \partial_{\zeta}^2 f(\zeta + zc)$. Now, k is a holomorphic function (with values in the Banach-space of matrices with the norm $\langle \cdot \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma'}$) in the disk $|z| < \frac{\sigma - \sigma'}{\|c\|_{\gamma'}}$ and $\langle k(z) \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma'} \le \frac{1}{\sigma^2} \alpha$. Since $\partial_{\zeta}^2 g(\zeta) = \partial_{\zeta} k(0)$, we get by a Cauchy estimate that

$$\langle \partial_{\zeta} g(\zeta) \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma'} \leq \left(\frac{1}{\sigma'}\right)^2 \left(\left(\frac{\sigma'}{\sigma}\right)^2 \frac{1}{\sigma - \sigma'} \|c\|_{\gamma'} \alpha \right).$$

This proves (ii).

To see (iii) we replace c by $C\zeta$ and notice that

$$\partial_{\zeta} g(\zeta) = \partial_{z} h(0) + {}^{t} C \, \partial_{\zeta} f(\zeta)$$

and

$$\partial_{\zeta}^2 g(\zeta) = \partial_z k(0) + {}^t C \, \partial_{\zeta}^2 f(\zeta) + {}^t \partial_{\zeta}^2 f(\zeta) C.$$

Also, $\partial_z h(0)$ and $\partial_z k(0)$ are estimated as above and $\|C\zeta\|_{\gamma'}$ is estimated with Young's inequality (2). The matrix products are estimated by (10).

3.2. *Truncations*. Let *Tf* be the Taylor polynomial of order 2 of *f* at ζ = 0.
PROPOSITION 3.2. (i) [*Tf*]_{Λ,γ,σ} ≲ [*f*]_{Λ,γ,σ}.
(ii) [*f* − *Tf*]_{Λ,γ,σ'} ≲ (^{σ'}/_σ)³ ^σ/_{σ-σ'}[*f*]_{Λ,γ,σ}.

Proof. Let $\zeta \in \mathbb{O}^0(\sigma')$ and let $g(z) = f(z\zeta)$. Then g is a real holomorphic function in the disk of radius $\frac{\sigma}{\sigma'}$ and is bounded by $\alpha = [f]_{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma}$. Since $Tf(z\zeta) = g(0) + g'(0)z + \frac{1}{2}g''(0)z^2$ we get by a Cauchy estimate that

$$\left|(f-Tf)'\zeta\right| = \left|g(1) - g(0) - g'(0) - \frac{1}{2}g''(0)\right| \le \left(\frac{\sigma'}{\sigma}\right)^3 \frac{\sigma}{\sigma - \sigma'}\alpha.$$

Let $\zeta \in \mathbb{O}^{\gamma'}(\sigma')$ and let $h(z) = \partial_{\zeta} f(z\zeta)$. Then *h* is a holomorphic function in the disk of radius $\frac{\sigma}{\sigma'}$ and bounded by $\frac{\alpha}{\sigma}$. Since $\partial_{\zeta} Tf(\zeta) = h(0) + h'(0)z$ we get by a Cauchy estimate that

$$\left\|\partial_{\xi}(f-Tf)(\zeta)\right\|_{\gamma'} \leq \left(\frac{\sigma'}{\sigma}\right)^2 \frac{\sigma}{\sigma-\sigma'} \frac{\alpha}{\sigma}$$

Let $\zeta \in \mathbb{O}^{\gamma'}(\sigma')$ and let $k(z) = \partial_{\zeta}^2 f(z\zeta)$. Then k is a holomorphic function in the disk of radius $\frac{\sigma}{\sigma'}$ and bounded by $\frac{\alpha}{\sigma^2}$. Since $\partial_{\zeta}^2 Tf(\zeta) = k(0)$ we get by a Cauchy estimate that

$$\langle \partial_{\xi}^2 (f - Tf)(\zeta) \rangle_{\Lambda, \gamma'} \leq \left(\frac{\sigma'}{\sigma}\right) \frac{\sigma}{\sigma - \sigma'} \frac{\alpha}{\sigma^2}.$$

This gives (ii).

The first statement is obtained by taking $\sigma' = \frac{1}{2}\sigma$. Since *f* is a quadratic polynomial it satisfies the same (modulo a constant) estimate on σ as on $\frac{1}{2}\sigma$. \Box

3.3. *Poisson brackets*. The Poisson bracket of two functions f and g is defined by $\{f, g\}(\zeta) = \langle \partial_{\zeta} f(\zeta), J \partial_{\zeta} g(\zeta) \rangle$.

PROPOSITION 3.3. (i) If g is a quadratic polynomial, then

$$\begin{split} [\{f,g\}]_{\Lambda+3,\gamma',\sigma'} &\lesssim \left[\frac{1}{\sigma_1\sigma_2} + \Lambda^2 \left(\frac{1}{\gamma-\gamma'}\right)^{d+1} \left(\frac{\sigma'}{\sigma_1\sigma_2}\right)^2\right] [f]_{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma_1} [g]_{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma_2},\\ for \ 0 < \sigma_1 - \sigma' \approx \sigma_1, \ 0 < \sigma_2 - \sigma' \approx \sigma_2 \ and \ \gamma' < \gamma. \end{split}$$

(ii) If g is a quadratic polynomial and $f(\zeta) = \langle \zeta, A\zeta \rangle$, then

$$[\{f,g\}]_{\Lambda+3,\gamma',\sigma'} \lesssim \left[\left(\frac{1}{\gamma-\gamma'}\right)^{d+m_*} \frac{1}{\sigma_1^2} + \Lambda^2 \left(\frac{1}{\gamma-\gamma'}\right)^{d+1} \frac{1}{\sigma_1^2} \right] [f]_{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma_1} [g]_{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma_2},$$

for $0 < \sigma_1 - \sigma' \approx \sigma_1$, $0 < \sigma_2 - \sigma' \approx \sigma_2$ and $\gamma' < \gamma$.

Proof. We have

$$\partial_{\xi} \{f, g\}(\zeta) = \partial_{\xi}^2 f(\zeta) J \partial_{\xi} g(\zeta) - \partial_{\xi}^2 g(\zeta) J \partial_{\xi} f(\zeta)$$

and $\partial_{\xi}^{2} \{f, g\}(\zeta)$ is the symmetrization of the infinite matrix

$$\partial_{\xi}^{3}f(\zeta)J\partial_{\xi}g(\zeta) - \partial_{\xi}^{3}g(\zeta)J\partial_{\xi}f(\zeta) + \partial_{\xi}^{2}f(\zeta)J\partial_{\xi}^{2}g(\zeta) + \partial_{\xi}^{2}f(\zeta)J\partial_{\xi}^{2}g(\zeta).$$

For $\zeta \in \mathbb{O}^0(\sigma')$ we get, by Cauchy-Schwartz, that

$$|\{f,g\}(\zeta)| \le \left\|\partial_{\zeta} f(\zeta)\right\|_{0} \left\|\partial_{\zeta} g(\zeta)\right\|_{0} \le \left(\frac{\alpha\beta}{\sigma_{1}\sigma_{2}}\right).$$

where $\alpha = [f]_{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma_1}$ and $\beta = [g]_{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma_2}$.

For
$$\zeta \in \mathbb{O}^{\gamma'}(\sigma')$$
, let $h(z) = \partial_{\zeta} f(\zeta + zJ \partial_{\zeta} g(\zeta))$. For $|z| < \frac{\sigma_1 - \sigma'}{\|\partial_{\zeta} g(\zeta)\|_{\gamma'}}$ we have
 $\|h(z)\|_{\gamma'} \le \frac{\alpha}{\sigma_1}$.

Since $\partial_z h(0) = \partial_{\zeta}^2 f(\zeta) J \partial_{\zeta} g(\zeta)$ and $\sigma_1 - \sigma' \approx \sigma_1$, we get by a Cauchy estimate that

$$\left\| \partial_{\zeta}^2 f(\zeta) J \partial_{\zeta} g(\zeta) \right\|_{\gamma'} \lesssim \frac{1}{\sigma_1^2 \sigma_2} \alpha \beta.$$

The same estimate holds with f and g interchanged.

For $\zeta \in \mathbb{O}^{\gamma'}(\sigma')$, let $k(z) = \partial_{\zeta}^2 f(\zeta + zJ\partial_{\zeta}g(\zeta))$. By a Cauchy estimate we get as above that $\langle \partial_{\zeta}^3 f(\zeta) J \partial_{\zeta} g(\zeta) \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma'} \lesssim \frac{1}{\sigma_1^3 \sigma_2} \alpha \beta$. The same estimate holds with f and g interchanged.

Finally, for $\zeta \in \mathbb{O}^{\gamma'}(\sigma')$ we get by (10) that

$$\langle \partial_{\xi}^2 f(\zeta) J \partial_{\xi}^2 g(\zeta) \rangle_{\Lambda+3,\gamma'} \lesssim \Lambda^2 (\gamma - \gamma')^{-d-1} \langle \partial_{\xi}^2 f(\zeta) \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma'} \langle \partial_{\xi}^2 g(\zeta) \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma}.$$

By hypothesis we have $\langle \partial_{\zeta}^2 g(\zeta) \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma} \leq \frac{\beta}{\sigma_2^2}$ for ζ only in $\mathbb{O}^{\gamma}(\sigma')$. But since g is quadratic, $\partial_{\zeta}^2 g(\zeta)$ is independent of ζ and, hence, this also holds in the larger domain $\zeta \in \mathbb{O}^{\gamma'}(\sigma')$. The symmetrized matrices satisfy the same estimates, and (i) is established.

The second part follows directly from Proposition 3.1(iii).

3.4. The flow map. Consider the linear system

$$\dot{\zeta} = J \partial_{\zeta} f_t(\zeta)$$

where $f_t(\zeta) = \langle \zeta, a_t \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, A_t \zeta \rangle$, and let $\alpha(t) = \sup_{|s| \le |t|} |A_s|_{\gamma}$ and $\beta(t) = \sup_{|s| \le |t|} ||a_s||_{\gamma'}$. Consider the nonlinear system $\dot{z} = g(\zeta, z)$ where $g(\zeta, z)$ is real analytic in $\mathbb{O}^0(\sigma) \times \mathbb{D}(\mu)$. $\mathbb{D}(\mu)$ is the disk of radius μ in \mathbb{C} . Let $0 < \mu' < \mu$.

PROPOSITION 3.4. (i) The flow map of the linear system has the form

$$\zeta_t: \zeta \mapsto \zeta + b_t + B_t \zeta,$$

and for $\gamma' < \gamma$

$$\begin{aligned} \|\zeta_t(\zeta) - \zeta\|_{\gamma'} &\lesssim \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'}\right)^{m_*} \left[e^{\operatorname{cte.}\left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'}\right)^d |t|\alpha(t)} |t|\beta(t) + \left[e^{\operatorname{cte.}\left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'}\right)^d |t|\alpha(t)} - 1 \right] \|\zeta\|_{\gamma'} \right] \end{aligned}$$

and

$$\langle B_t \rangle_{\Lambda+6,\gamma'} \lesssim \Lambda^2 \Big(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'} \Big) |t| e^{\operatorname{cte.}(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'})^d |t| \alpha(t)} \sup_{|s| \le |t|} \langle A_s \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma}.$$

(ii) For $|z| < \mu'$, the flow of the nonlinear system is defined for $|t| \le \frac{\mu - \mu'}{2\varepsilon}$ and

$$[z_t(\cdot, z) - z]_{\Lambda, \gamma, \sigma} \lesssim \left(1 + \frac{\mu - \mu'}{\varepsilon} \left(e^{\operatorname{cte.}|t| \frac{1}{\mu - \mu'}\varepsilon} - 1\right)\right)^2 \varepsilon,$$

where $\varepsilon = \sup_{z \in \mathbb{D}(\mu)} [g(\cdot, z)]_{\Lambda, \gamma, \sigma} \leq 1.$

Proof. (i) We have

$$b_t = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \int_0^t \dots \int_0^{t_{n-1}} JA_{t_1} \dots JA_{t_{n-1}} Ja_{t_n} dt_n dt_{n-1} \dots dt_1$$

and

$$B_t = \sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \int_0^t \dots \int_0^{t_{n-1}} JA_{t_1} \dots JA_{t_n} dt_n \dots dt_1.$$

By (5),

$$|B_t|_{\gamma'} \lesssim (\gamma - \gamma')^d (\delta(t) - 1), \quad \delta(t) = \exp(\operatorname{cte.}(\gamma - \gamma')^{-d} |t| \alpha(t))$$

and by (2) we have

$$\|B_t\zeta\|_{\gamma'} \lesssim \left(\frac{1}{\gamma-\gamma'}\right)^{m_*} (\delta(t)-1) \|\zeta\|_{\gamma'}.$$

By (2) and (5),

$$\|b_t\|_{\gamma'} \lesssim \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'}\right)^{m_*} \delta(t) |t| \beta(t).$$

By (12) we have

$$\langle B_t \rangle_{\Lambda+6,\gamma'} \lesssim \Lambda^2 (\gamma-\gamma')^{-1} \delta(t) \sup_{|s| \le |t|} \langle A_s \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma}.$$

The proof of (ii) is easier. Now, $\partial_{\zeta} \dot{z}_t = \partial_{\zeta} g(\ldots) + \partial_z g(\ldots) \partial_{\zeta} z_t$ which implies that

$$\partial_{\xi} z_t = \int_0^t e^{\int_s^t \partial_z g(\xi, z_r) dr} \partial_{\xi} g(\xi, z_s) ds.$$

This is easy to estimate. We also have

$$\partial_{\zeta}^2 \dot{z}_t = \partial_{\zeta}^2 g(\ldots) + \partial_z \partial_{\zeta} g(\ldots) \otimes \partial_{\zeta} z_t + \partial_z g(\ldots) \partial_{\zeta}^2 z_t$$

which is treated in the same way.

Remark. This result holds for $z = (z_1, \ldots, z_n) \in \mathbb{D}(\mu)^n$ and $g = (g_1, \ldots, g_n)$.

Remark. If $|t| \le 1$ and $\sup_{|s| \le |t|} |A_s|_{\gamma} \lesssim (\gamma - \gamma')^d$, then

$$\|\zeta_{t}(\zeta) - \zeta\|_{\gamma'} \lesssim \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'}\right)^{m_{*}} \sup_{|s| \le |t|} \|a_{s}\|_{\gamma'} + \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'}\right)^{m_{*} + d} \sup_{|s| \le |t|} |A_{s}|_{\gamma} \|\zeta\|_{\gamma}$$

and

$$\langle B_t \rangle_{\Lambda+6,\gamma'} \lesssim \Lambda^2 \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'} \right) \sup_{|s| \le |t|} \langle A_s \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma}.$$

If
$$|t| \leq 1$$
 and $\varepsilon = \sup_{z \in \mathbb{D}(\mu)} [g(\cdot, z)]_{\Lambda, \gamma, \sigma} \lesssim \mu - \mu'$, then $[z_t(\cdot, z) - z]_{\Lambda, \gamma, \sigma} \lesssim \varepsilon$

3.5. *Compositions*. Let $f(\zeta, z)$ be a real analytic function on $\mathbb{O}^{0}(\sigma) \times \mathbb{D}(\mu)$ and $\sup_{z \in \mathbb{D}(\mu)} [f(\cdot, z)]_{\Lambda, \gamma, \sigma} < \infty$. Let $0 < \sigma' < \sigma$, $0 < \mu' < \mu$ and $\Phi(\zeta, z) = \zeta + b(z) + B(z)\zeta$ with

$$\|b(z) + B(z)\zeta\|_{\gamma'} < \sigma - \sigma', \quad \forall (\zeta, z) \in \mathbb{O}^{\gamma'}(\sigma') \times \mathbb{D}(\mu')$$

for all $\gamma' \leq \gamma$. This implies that

$$\Phi(\cdot, z): \mathbb{O}^{\gamma'}(\sigma') \to \mathbb{O}^{\gamma'}(\sigma), \quad \forall \ \gamma' \leq \gamma, \quad \forall z \in \mathbb{D}(\mu').$$

Let $g(\zeta, z)$ be a real holomorphic function on $\mathbb{O}^0(\sigma') \times \mathbb{D}(\mu')$ such that $|g| \leq \frac{1}{2}(\mu - \mu')$.

PROPOSITION 3.5. *For all* $z \in \mathbb{D}(\mu')$ *and* $\gamma' < \gamma$ *,*

$$[f(\Phi(\cdot, z), z + g(\cdot, z))]_{\Lambda + 6, \gamma', \sigma'} \lesssim \max\left(1, \alpha, \Lambda^2\left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'}\right)\alpha^2\right) \sup_{z \in \mathbb{D}(\mu)} [f(\cdot, z)]_{\Lambda, \gamma, \sigma},$$

where

$$\alpha = \frac{1}{\mu - \mu'} \sup_{z \in \mathbb{D}(\mu)} [g(\cdot, z)]_{\Lambda, \gamma, \sigma'} + \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'}\right)^{d + m_*} \sup_{z \in \mathbb{D}(\mu)} \langle B \rangle_{\Lambda, \gamma}.$$

Proof. Let $\varepsilon = \sup_{z \in \mathbb{D}(\mu)} [f(\cdot, z)]_{\Lambda, \gamma, \sigma}$ and $\beta = \sup_{z \in \mathbb{D}(\mu')} [g(\cdot, z)]_{\Lambda, \gamma, \sigma'}$. Let $h(\zeta, z) = f(\Phi(\zeta, z), z + g(\zeta, z))$. Then

$$\partial_{\zeta} h = \partial_{z} f(\ldots) \partial_{\zeta} g + {}^{t} B \partial_{\zeta} f(\ldots)$$

and

$$\partial_{\xi}^{2}h = \partial_{z}^{2}f(\ldots)(\partial_{\xi}g \otimes \partial_{\xi}g) + \partial_{z}f(\ldots)\partial_{\xi}^{2}g + 2^{t}B(\partial_{\xi}\partial_{z}f(\ldots) \otimes \partial_{\xi}g) + {}^{t}B\partial_{\xi}^{2}f(\ldots)B$$

For $(\zeta, z) \in \mathbb{O}^{\mathbf{0}}(\sigma') \times \mathbb{D}(\mu')$ we get: $|h(\zeta)| \leq \varepsilon$. For $(\zeta, z) \in \mathbb{O}^{\gamma'}(\sigma') \times \mathbb{D}(\mu')$,

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| \partial_{z} f(\ldots) \partial_{\zeta} g \right\|_{\gamma'} \left| \partial_{z} f(\ldots) \right| \left\| \partial_{\zeta} g \right\|_{\gamma'} \lesssim \left(\frac{1}{\mu - \mu'} \right) \varepsilon \frac{\beta}{\sigma'}; \\ \left\| {}^{t} B \partial_{\zeta} f(\ldots) \right\|_{\gamma'} \lesssim \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'} \right)^{d + m_{*}} \left| B \right|_{\gamma} \frac{\varepsilon}{\sigma} \end{aligned}$$

by Young's inequality (2).

For $(\zeta, z) \in \mathbb{O}^{\gamma'}(\sigma') \times \mathbb{D}(\mu')$,

$$\langle \partial_z^2 f(\ldots) \partial_{\xi} g \otimes \partial_{\xi} g \rangle_{\Lambda, \gamma'} \lesssim \left(\frac{1}{\mu - \mu'}\right)^2 \varepsilon \left(\frac{\beta}{\sigma'}\right)^2$$

by (9);

$$\langle \partial_z f(\ldots) \partial_{\xi}^2 g \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma'} \lesssim \left(\frac{1}{\mu - \mu'}\right) \varepsilon \left(\frac{\beta}{(\sigma')^2}\right); \langle {}^t B(\partial_{\xi} \partial_z f(\ldots) \otimes \partial_{\xi} g) \rangle_{\Lambda+3,\gamma'} \lesssim \Lambda^2 \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'}\right)^{d+1} \langle B \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma} \left(\frac{1}{\mu - \mu'}\right) \varepsilon \frac{\beta}{\sigma \sigma'}$$
 by (9)–(10);

$$\langle {}^{t}B\partial_{\zeta}^{2}f(\ldots)B\rangle_{\Lambda+6,\gamma'} \lesssim \Lambda^{2} \Big(\frac{1}{\gamma-\gamma'}\Big)^{2d+1} \langle B\rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma}^{2} \frac{\varepsilon}{\sigma^{2}}$$

by (11).

Remark. This result holds for $z = (z_1, \ldots, z_n) \in \mathbb{D}(\mu)^n$ and $g = (g_1, \ldots, g_n)$.

Part II. The homological equations

In this part we consider scalar-valued matrices $Q : \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathbb{C}$ which we identify with gl(2, \mathbb{C})-valued matrices through the identification $Q_a^b = Q_a^b I$.

We will only consider the Lipschitz domains $D^+_{\Lambda}(c)$ which we denote by $D_{\Lambda}(c)$.

We define the block decomposition \mathscr{C}_{Δ} together with the blocks $[\cdot]_{\Delta}$ and the bound d_{Δ} of the block diameter. We consider parameters $U \subset \mathbb{R}^{\mathscr{A}}$, $\mathscr{A} = \mathbb{Z}^d \setminus \mathscr{L}$, and define the norms $|\cdot|_{\{\mathcal{V}\}}$ and $\langle \cdot \rangle_{\{\Delta, \mathcal{V}\}}$.

4. Decomposition of \mathcal{L}

In this section $d \ge 2$. For a nonnegative integer Δ we define an *equivalence* relation on \mathcal{L} generated by the pre-equivalence relation

$$a \sim b \Longleftrightarrow \begin{cases} |a|^2 = |b|^2 \\ |a - b| \le \Delta \end{cases}$$

Let $[a]_{\Delta}$ denote the equivalence class (*block*) of *a*, and let \mathscr{C}_{Δ} be the set of equivalence classes. It is trivial that each block $[a]_{\Delta}$ is finite with cardinality $\leq |a|^{d-1}$ that depends on *a*. But there is also a uniform Δ -dependent bound. Indeed, let d_{Δ} be the supremum of all block diameters. We will see (Proposition 4.1) $d_{\Delta} \leq \Delta^{\frac{(d+1)!}{2}}$.

 Δ will be fixed in this section and we will write $[\cdot]$ for $[\cdot]_{\Delta}$.

4.1. *Blocks.* For any $X \subset \mathbb{Z}^d$ we define its *rank* to be the dimension of the smallest affine subspace in \mathbb{R}^d containing *X*.

PROPOSITION 4.1. Let $c \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ and $\operatorname{rank}[c] = k, k = 1, ..., d$. Then the diameter of [c] is $\leq \Delta^{\frac{(k+1)!}{2}}$.

Proof. Let Δ_j , $j \ge 1$ be an increasing sequence of numbers. Assume that for any $1 \le l \le k$,

$$(*)_l \qquad \operatorname{rank}(B_{\Delta_l}(c) \cap [c]) \ge l \quad \forall c \in [c],$$

where $B_r(c)$ is the ball of radius *r* centered at *c*. This means that for any $c \in [c]$, there exist linearly independent vectors a_1, \ldots, a_l in \mathbb{Z}^d such that $c + a_j \in [c]$ and $|a_j| \leq \Delta_l, 1 \leq j \leq l$.

 $(*)_l$ implies that the \perp projection \tilde{c} of c onto $\sum \mathbb{R}a_j$ verifies

(**)
$$|\tilde{c}| \lesssim \begin{cases} \Delta_l & l = 1\\ \Delta_l^{l+1} & l \ge 2. \end{cases}$$

Proof. In order to see this we observe that, since $|c + a_j|^2 = |c|^2$ for each j, the (row) vector c verifies $cM = -\frac{1}{2}(|a_1|^2 \dots |a_l|^2)$, where M is the $d \times l$ -matrix

whose columns are ${}^{t}a_1, \ldots {}^{t}a_l$. Now there exists an orthogonal matrix Q such that

$$QM = \begin{pmatrix} B \\ 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

where *B* is an invertible $l \times l$ -matrix. We have $(\det B)^2 = \det({}^t BB) = \det({}^t MM) \ge 1$, and (the absolute values of) the entries of *B* are bounded by $\leq \Delta_l$.

Define *x* now by

$$\begin{cases} (x_1 \dots x_l) = -\frac{1}{2} (|a_1|^2 \dots |a_l|^2) B^{-1} \\ x_{l+1} = \dots = x_d = 0, \end{cases}$$

and y = xQ. Then $c - y \perp \sum \mathbb{R}a_j$, so that $|\tilde{c}| \le |y|$. An easy computation gives $|y| = |x| \le \Delta_l^{l+1}$ and $\le \Delta_1$ (if l = 1).

We shall now determine Δ_l so that $(*)_l$ holds. This will be done by induction on l. For l = 1, $\Delta_1 = \Delta$ works, so let us assume that $(*)_l$ holds for some $1 \le l < k$. If $(*)_{l+1}$ does not hold, it is violated for some c. Let us fix this $c \in [c]$, and let Xbe the real subspace generated by $(B_{\Delta_{l+1}}(c)) \cap [c]) - c$. Now, X has rank = l.

For any $b \in [c]$ with $|b - c| \le \Delta_{l+1} - \Delta_l$ we have

$$B_{\Delta_l}(b) \cap [c] \subset B_{\Delta_{l+1}}(c) \cap [c].$$

By the induction assumption the \perp projection \tilde{b} of b onto X verifies (**).

Take now $b \in [c]$ such that $\Delta_{l+1} - \Delta_l - \Delta \leq |b-c| \leq (\Delta_{l+1} - \Delta_l)$; such a *b* exists since the rank of [c] is $\geq l+1$. Since b-c is parallel to *X* we have

$$\Delta_{l+1} - \Delta_l - \Delta \le |b-c| = |\tilde{b} - \tilde{c}| \lesssim \begin{cases} \Delta_l & l = 1\\ \Delta_l^{l+1} & l \ge 2. \end{cases}$$

So if we take $\Delta_{l+1} \approx$ the RHS, then the assumption that $(*)_{l+1}$ does not hold leads to a contradiction. Hence with this choice $(*)_l$ holds for all $l \leq k$.

To conclude we observe now that $[c] \subset c + X$ where X is a subspace of dimension k. Clearly the diameter of [c] is the same as the diameter of its \bot projection onto X, and, by (**), the diameter of the projection is $\leq \Delta_k$.

We say that [a] and [b] have the same *block-type* if there are $a' \in [a]$ and $b' \in [b]$ such that [a] - a' = [b] - b'. It follows from the proposition that there are only finitely many block-types. We say that the block type of [a] is *orthogonal to* c if $[a] - a \perp c$.

Description of blocks when d = 2, 3. Outside $\{|a| :\leq d_{\Delta} \approx \Delta^3\}$, for d = 2 we have

- ★ rank[a] = 1 if, and only if, $a \in \frac{b}{2} + b^{\perp}$ for some $0 < |b| \le \Delta$; then $[a] = \{a, a b\}$;
- ★ rank[a] = 0; then [a] = {a}.

For d = 3, we have outside $\{|a| :\leq d_{\Delta} \approx \Delta^{12}\}$

- ★ rank[a] = 2 if, and only if, $a \in \frac{b}{2} + b^{\perp} \cap \frac{c}{2} + c^{\perp}$ for some $0 < |b|, |c| \le 2\Delta$ linearly independent; then $[a] \supset \{a, a-b, a-c\}$;
- ★ rank[a] = 1 if, and only if, $a \in \frac{b}{2} + b^{\perp}$ for some $0 < |b| \le \Delta$; then $[a] = \{a, a b\}$;
- $\star \operatorname{rank}[a] = 0; \text{ then } [a] = \{a\}.$

4.2. Neighborhood at ∞ .

PROPOSITION 4.2. For any $|a| \gtrsim \Lambda^{2d-1}$, there exists $c \in \mathbb{Z}^d$, $0 < |c| \lesssim \Lambda^{d-1}$, such that

$$|a| \ge \Lambda(|a_c| + |c|) |c|, \ \langle a, c \rangle \ge 0.$$

(a_c is the lattice element on $a + \mathbb{R}c$ closest to the origin.)

Proof. For all $K \gtrsim 1$ there is a $c \in \mathbb{Z}^d \cap \{|x| \le K\}$ such that

$$\delta = \operatorname{dist}(c, \mathbb{R}a) \le C_1 \left(\frac{1}{K}\right)^{\frac{1}{d-1}}$$

where C_1 only depends on d.

To see this we consider the segment $\Gamma = [0, \frac{K}{|a|}a]$ in \mathbb{R}^d and a tubular neighborhood Γ_{ε} of radius ε :

$$\operatorname{vol}(\Gamma_{\varepsilon}) \approx K \varepsilon^{d-1}.$$

The projection of \mathbb{R}^d onto \mathbb{T}^d is locally injective and locally volume-preserving. If $\varepsilon \gtrsim (\frac{1}{K})^{\frac{1}{d-1}}$, then the projection of Γ_{ε} cannot be injective (for volume reasons), so there are two different points $x, x' \in \Gamma_{\varepsilon}$ such that $x - x' = c \in \mathbb{Z}^d \setminus 0$. Then $|a_c| \lesssim \frac{|a|}{|c|} \delta$. Now,

$$\Lambda(|a_c|+|c|)|c| \leq \Lambda K^2 + C_2 \frac{\Lambda}{K^{\frac{1}{d-1}}}|a|.$$

If we choose $K = (2C_2\Lambda)^{d-1}$, then this is $\leq |a|$.

COROLLARY 4.3. For any Λ , N > 1, the subset

$$\{|a|+|b| \gtrsim \Lambda^{2d-1}\} \cap \{|a-b| \le N\} \subset \mathbb{Z}^d \times \mathbb{Z}^d$$

is contained in

$$\bigcup_{0 < |c| \lesssim \Lambda^{d-1}} D_{\Omega}(c)$$

for any $\Omega \leq \frac{\Lambda}{N+1} - 1$.

Proof. Let $|a| \gtrsim \Lambda^{2d-1}$. Then there exists $0 < |c| \lesssim \Lambda^{d-1}$ such that $|a| \ge \Lambda(|a_c| + |c|) |c|$. Clearly (because $d \ge 2$)

$$\frac{|a|}{|c|} \ge 2\Lambda^2 \ge 2\Omega^2.$$

396

If we write $a = a_c + tc$ then $b = a_c + b - a + tc$. According to Lemma 2.1(iv)

 $|b| \ge \Omega(|a_c + b - a| + |c|)|c|,$

and moreover

$$\frac{b}{|c|} \ge \frac{|a|}{|c|} - N \ge 2\Lambda^2 - N \ge 2\Omega^2.$$

Remark. This corollary is essential. It says that any neighborhood

$$\{(a,b): |a-b| \le N\} \subset \mathbb{Z}^d \times \mathbb{Z}^d$$

of the diagonal, outside some *finite* set, is covered by *finitely* many Lipschitz domains.

4.3. Lines $(a + \mathbb{R}c) \cap \mathbb{Z}^d$.

PROPOSITION 4.4. (i) If [a + tc] = [b + tc] for all $t \gg 1$, then [a + tc] = [b + tc] for all t;

(ii) [a+tc] - (a+tc) is constant and \perp to c for all t such that

$$|a + tc| \ge d_{\Delta}^2(|a_c| + |c|) |c|.$$

Proof. To prove (i) we observe that |a + tc| = |b + tc| for all $t \gg 1$, which clearly implies that |a + tc| = |b + tc| for all t. If $|a - b| \le \Delta$ then this implies that [a + tc] = [b + tc] for all t. Otherwise, for all $t \gg 1$ there is a $d_t \notin \{a, b\}$ such that $[d_t + tc] = [a + tc]$. Since the diameter of each block is $\le d_\Delta$, it follows that $|d_t - a| \le d_\Delta$. Since there are infinitely many t's and only finitely many d_t 's, there is some d such that $d = d_t$ for at least three different t's. Then |d + tc| = |a + tc| for all t.

If now $|a-d| \leq \Delta$ and $|d-b| \leq \Delta$, then [a+tc] = [b+tc] for all t. Otherwise, for all $t \gg 1$ there is an $e_t \notin \{a, b, d\}$ such that $[e_t + tc] = [a+tc]$, and the statement follows by a finite induction.

To prove (ii) it is enough to consider $a = a_c$. Let $b \in [a + tc] - (a + tc)$ for some $t = t_0$, such that $|a + tc| \ge d_{\Delta}^2(|a_c| + |c|) |c|$. Then $|a + tc + b|^2 = |a + tc|^2$; i.e., $2t \langle b, c \rangle + 2 \langle b, a \rangle + |b|^2 = 0$.

If $\langle b, c \rangle \neq 0$, then

$$|a + tc| \le |a| + |t\langle b, c\rangle| |c| \le |a| + (|\langle b, a\rangle| + \frac{1}{2} |b|^2) |c|$$

which is less than

$$\left(\left(d_{\Delta}+1\right)\left|a\right|+\frac{1}{2}d_{\Delta}^{2}\right)\left|c\right|.$$

But this is impossible under the assumption on a + tc. Therefore $\langle b, c \rangle = 0$, i.e., $[a + tc] - (a + tc) \perp$ to c.

Moreover it follows that |a + tc + b| = |a + tc| for all t. If $|b| \le \Delta$ it follows that [a + b + tc] = [a + tc] for all t. If not, there is a sequence of points $0 = b_1$,

 $b_2, \ldots, b_k = b$ in $[a + t_0c] - (a + t_0c)$ such that $|b_{j+1} - b_j| \le \Delta$ for all j. By a finite induction it follows that $[a + b + t_c] = [a + t_c]$ for all t. Hence

$$[a+tc] = (t-t_0)c + [a+t_0c]$$

for all $t \ge t_0$.

More on Töplitz-Lipschitz matrices. For a matrix $Q : \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathbb{C}$ we denote by Q(tc) the matrix whose components are

$$Q_a^b(tc) =: Q(tc)_a^b = Q_{a+tc}^{b+tc}.$$

Clearly for any subset I, J of \mathcal{L}

$$Q_I^J(tc) =: Q(tc)_I^J = Q_{I+tc}^{J+tc}$$

in an obvious sense.

COROLLARY 4.5. Let
$$\Lambda \ge d_{\Delta}^2$$
. If $(a, b) \in D_{\Lambda}(c)$, then
 $Q_{[a]_{\Delta}}^{[b]_{\Delta}}(tc) = Q_{[a+tc]_{\Delta}}^{[b+tc]_{\Delta}}$

for all $t \ge 0$. In particular, if Q is Töplitz at ∞ , then

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \left\| \mathcal{Q}_{[a]_{\Delta}}^{[b]_{\Delta}}(tc) - \mathcal{Q}_{[a]_{\Delta}}^{[b]_{\Delta}}(\infty c) \right\| = 0.$$

Proof. This follows immediately from Proposition 4.4(ii).

5. Small divisor estimates

Let $\omega \in U \subset \mathbb{R}^{\mathcal{A}}$ be a set contained in

(13)
$$\{|\omega| \le C_1\}, \qquad C_1 \ge 1$$

If $A: \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to gl(2, \mathbb{C})$ depends on the parameters $\omega \in U$ we define

$$|A|_{\substack{\{\gamma\}\\ U\}}} = \sup_{\omega \in U} (|A(\omega)|_{\gamma}, |\partial_{\omega}A(\omega)|_{\gamma}),$$

where the derivative should be understood in the sense of Whitney.⁵ If the matrices $A(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega} A(\omega)$ are Töplitz at ∞ for all $\omega \in U$, then we can define

$$\langle A \rangle_{\{\bigwedge,\gamma\}} = \sup_{\omega \in U} (\langle A(\omega) \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma}, \langle \partial_{\omega} A(\omega) \rangle_{\Lambda,\gamma}).$$

(This Lipschitz norm is defined in §§2.3, 2.4.) When $\gamma = 0$ we denote these norms by $|A|_U$ and $\langle A \rangle_{\{\Lambda\}}$.

It is clear that if $\langle A \rangle_{\{ \bigwedge, \gamma \}}$ is finite, then the convergence to the Töplitz limit is uniform in ω both for A and $\partial_{\omega} A$.

⁴Notice the abuse of notation. In order to avoid confusion we shall sometimes denote the Töplitz limit in the direction c by $Q(\infty c)$.

⁵This implies that $\langle A \rangle_{\{Y\}}$ bounds a \mathscr{C}^1 -extension of $A(\omega)$ to a ball containing U.

5.1. Normal form matrices. A matrix $A : \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to gl(2, \mathbb{C})$ is on normal form – denoted \mathcal{NF}_{Δ} – if

- (i) A is real valued;
- (ii) A is symmetric, i.e., $A_b^a = {}^t (A_a^b)$;
- (iii) $\pi A = A$ (π is defined in §2.1);
- (iv) A is *block-diagonal* over \mathscr{C}_{Δ} , i.e., $A_a^b = 0$ for all $[a]_{\Delta} \neq [b]_{\Delta}$.

For a normal form matrix A the quadratic form $\frac{1}{2}\langle \zeta, A\zeta \rangle$ takes the form

$$\frac{1}{2}\langle \xi, A_1 \xi \rangle + \langle \xi, A_2 \eta \rangle + \frac{1}{2}\langle \eta, A_1 \eta \rangle$$

where $A_1 + iA_2$ is a Hermitian (scalar-valued) matrix.

Let

$$w = \begin{pmatrix} u_a \\ v_a \end{pmatrix} = C^{-1} \begin{pmatrix} \xi_a \\ \eta_a \end{pmatrix}, \quad C = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} & \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \\ \frac{-i}{\sqrt{2}} & \frac{i}{\sqrt{2}} \end{pmatrix}$$

and define ${}^{t}CAC : \mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L} \to \mathfrak{gl}(2, \mathbb{C})$ through $({}^{t}CAC)_{a}^{b} = {}^{t}CA_{a}^{b}C$.

Then A is on normal form if, and only if,

$$\frac{1}{2}\langle w, {}^{t}CACw \rangle = \frac{1}{2}\langle u, Qv \rangle,$$

where $Q: \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathbb{C}$ is

- (i) Hermitian, i.e., $Q_b^a = \overline{Q_a^b}$,
- (ii) block-diagonal over \mathscr{C}_{Δ} .

We say that a scalar-valued matrix Q with this property is on *normal form*, denoted \mathcal{NF}_{Δ} .

Remark. Notice that a scalar valued normal form matrix Q will in general not become a gl(2, \mathbb{R})-valued normal form matrix through the identification $Q_a^b = Q_a^b I$, because the identification with tCAC is different. However, the Töplitz properties are the same and the two Lipschitz norms (obtained by these two different identifications) are equivalent.

We denote for any subset I of \mathcal{L}

$$Q_I = Q_I^I = Q|_{I \times I}.$$

5.2. Small divisor estimates. Let $\Omega = \Omega(\omega) : \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathbb{R}$ be a real scalar valued diagonal matrix with diagonal elements $\Omega_a(\omega), \omega \in U$. Consider the conditions

(14)
$$\begin{cases} \left|\partial_{\omega}^{\nu}(\Omega_{a}(\omega)-|a|^{2})\right| \leq C_{2}e^{-C_{3}|a|}, \quad C_{3}>0\\ (a,\omega)\in\mathcal{L}\times U, \quad \nu=0,1, \end{cases}$$

and

(15)
$$\begin{cases} \langle \partial_{\omega}(\langle k, \omega \rangle + \Omega_{a}(\omega)), \frac{k}{|k|} \rangle \geq C_{4} > 0, \\ \langle \partial_{\omega}(\langle k, \omega \rangle + \Omega_{a}(\omega) + \Omega_{b}(\omega)), \frac{k}{|k|} \rangle \geq C_{4}, \\ \langle \partial_{\omega}(\langle k, \omega \rangle + \Omega_{a}(\omega) - \Omega_{b}(\omega)), \frac{k}{|k|} \rangle \geq C_{4}, \\ a, b \in \mathcal{L}, \ k \in \mathbb{Z}^{\mathcal{A}} \setminus 0, \ \omega \in U. \end{cases}$$

Let $H = H(\omega) : \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathbb{C}$ and consider

(16)
$$\|\partial_{\omega}H(\omega)\| \leq \frac{C_4}{4}, \quad \omega \in U.$$

(Here $\| \|$ is the operator norm.)

Let us first formulate and prove the easy case.

PROPOSITION 5.1. Let $\Delta' > 1$ and $1 > \kappa > 0$. Assume that U verifies (13), that Ω is real diagonal and verifies (14) and (15), and that H verifies (16). Assume also that $H(\omega)$ is \mathcal{NF}_{Δ} for all $\omega \in U$.

Then there exists a closed set $U' \subset U$,

$$\operatorname{Leb}(U \setminus U') \leq \operatorname{cte.} \max(\Delta', d_{\Delta}^2)^{2d + \#\mathcal{A} - 1} (C_1 + \sup_U \|H(\omega)\|)^d \kappa C_1^{\#\mathcal{A} - 1}$$

 $\geq \kappa$,

such that for all $\omega \in U'$, all $0 < |k| \le \Delta'$ and for all

(17)
$$[a]_{\Delta}, [b]_{\Delta}$$

we have

(18)
$$|\langle k, \omega \rangle|$$

(19)
$$|\langle k, \omega \rangle + \alpha(\omega)| \ge \kappa \quad \forall \ \alpha(\omega) \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)_{[a]_{\Delta}})$$

and

(20)
$$|\langle k, \omega \rangle + \alpha(\omega) + \beta(\omega)| \ge \kappa \quad \forall \begin{cases} \alpha(\omega) \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)_{[a]_{\Delta}}) \\ \beta(\omega) \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)_{[b]_{\Delta}}). \end{cases}$$

Moreover the κ -neighborhood of $U' \subset U$ satisfies the same estimate. The constant cte. depends on the dimensions d and #A and on C_2, C_4 .

Proof. It is enough to prove the statement for $\Delta' \ge d_{\Delta}^2$. Let us prove the estimate (20), the other two being the same, but easier. Let $C_5 = \sup_U ||H(\omega)||$. Since $|k| \le \Delta', |\langle k, \omega \rangle| \lesssim C_1 \Delta'.^6$ If the block *I* intersects $\{|c| \ge \sqrt{C_1 \Delta' + C_5}\}$, then any eigenvalue α of $(\Omega + H)(\omega)_I$ verifies $\alpha \ge C_1 \Delta'$. Hence $|\langle k, \omega \rangle + \alpha + \beta| \ge 1$.

So it suffices to consider a pair of eigenvalues $\alpha \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)_I)$ and $\beta \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)_J)$ with blocks $I, J \subset \{|c| \leq \sqrt{C_1 \Delta' + C_5}\}$. These are at most $\leq (C_1 \Delta' + C_5)^d$ many possibilities.

Now, $(\langle k, \omega \rangle + \alpha + \beta)$ is an eigenvalue of the Hermitian operator

$$\mathscr{H}(\omega): X \mapsto \langle k, \omega \rangle X + (\Omega + H)(\omega)_I X + (\Omega + H)(\omega)_J X$$

⁶In this proof \lesssim depends on d, #A and on C_2 , C_4 .

which extends \mathscr{C}^1 to a ball around U in $\{|\omega| < C_1\}$. Assumptions (15) and (16), via Proposition 9.3 (Appendix), now imply that the inverse of $\mathscr{H}(\omega)$ is bounded from above by $\frac{1}{\kappa}$ (this gives a lower bound for its eigenvalues) outside a set of Lebesgue measure $\lesssim d_{\Delta} \frac{d}{|k|} C_1^{\#_{\Delta} I - 1}$.

Summing now over all these blocks I, J and all $|k| \le \Delta'$ gives the result. \Box

We now turn to the main problem.

PROPOSITION 5.2. Let $\Delta' > 1$ and $0 < \kappa \leq 1$. Assume that U verifies (13), that Ω is real diagonal and verifies (14) and (15), and that H verifies (16). Assume also that $H(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}H(\omega)$ are Töplitz at ∞ and \mathcal{NF}_{Δ} for all $\omega \in U$.

Then there exists a subset $U' \subset U$,

$$\operatorname{Leb}(U \setminus U') \leq \operatorname{cte.} \max(\Delta', d_{\Delta}^2, \Lambda)^{\exp + \# \mathscr{A} - 1} \left(C_1 + \langle H \rangle_{\{ \begin{matrix} \Lambda \\ U \end{matrix} \}} \right)^d \kappa^{\left(\frac{1}{d+1}\right)^d} C_1^{\# \mathscr{A} - 1},$$

such that, for all $\omega \in U'$, $0 < |k| \le \Delta'$ and all

(21)
$$\operatorname{dist}([a]_{\Delta}, [b]_{\Delta}) \leq \Delta'$$

we have

(22)
$$|\langle k, \omega \rangle + \alpha(\omega) - \beta(\omega)| \ge \kappa \quad \forall \begin{cases} \alpha(\omega) \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)_{[a]_{\Delta}}) \\ \beta(\omega) \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)_{[b]_{\Delta}}). \end{cases}$$

Moreover the κ -neighborhood of $U \setminus U'$ satisfies the same estimate.

The exponent exp depends only on d. The constant cte. depends on the dimensions d and #A and on C_2, C_3, C_4 .

Proof. The proof goes in the following way: first we prove an estimate in a large finite part of \mathcal{L} (this requires parameter restriction); then we assume an estimate "at ∞ " of \mathcal{L} and we prove, using the Lipschitz property, that this estimate propagates from " ∞ " down to the finite part (this requires no parameter restriction); in a third step we have to prove the assumption at ∞ . This will be done by a finite induction on the "Töplitz-invariance" of H. Notice that it is enough to prove the statement for $\Delta' \geq \max(\Lambda, d_{\Delta}^2)$ and let [] denote [] $_{\Delta}$. Let $N \approx (\Delta')^2$.

1. Finite part. For the finite part, let us suppose a belongs to

(23)
$$\{a \in \mathcal{L} : |a| \lesssim (C_1 + \frac{1}{\kappa_1} d^d_\Delta \langle H \rangle_{\{\Lambda\}}) N^{2d-1}\}, \ ^7$$

where $\kappa_1 = \kappa^{\frac{1}{d+1}}$. There are finitely many possibilities and $(22)_{\kappa}$ is fulfilled, for all [*a*] satisfying (23), all [*b*] with $|a - b| \leq \Delta'$ and all $0 < |k| \leq \Delta'$, outside a set of Lebesgue measure

(24)
$$\lesssim d^d_{\Delta}(C_1 + d^d_{\Delta}\langle H \rangle_{\{\Lambda\}})^d N^{d(2d-1)}(\Delta')^{d+\#\mathcal{A}-1} \frac{\kappa}{\kappa_1^d} C_1^{\#\mathcal{A}-1}.$$

(This is the same argument as in Proposition 5.1.)

⁷In this proof \leq depends on d, #A and on C_2 , C_3 , C_4 .

We now get rid of the diagonal terms $\hat{V}(a, \omega) = \Omega_a(\omega) - |a|^2$ which, by (14), are $\leq C_2 e^{-|a|C_3}$. We include them into *H*. Since they are diagonal, *H* will remain on normal form. Due to the exponential decay of \hat{V} , *H* and $\partial_{\omega} H$ will remain Töplitz at ∞ . The Lipschitz norm gets worse but this is innocent in view of the estimates. Also the estimate of $\partial_{\omega} H(\omega)$ gets larger, but if *a* is outside (23) then condition (16) remains true with a slightly larger bound, say

$$\|\partial_{\omega}H(\omega)\| \leq \frac{3C_4}{8}, \quad \omega \in U.$$

So from now on, a is outside (23) and $\Omega_a = |a|^2$.

2. Condition at ∞ . For each vector $c \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ such that $0 < |c| \leq N^{d-1}$, we suppose that the Töplitz limit $H(c, \omega)$ verifies $(22)_{\kappa_1}$ for (21) and for

(25)
$$([a] - [b]) \perp c$$
.

It will become clear in the next part why we only need $(22)_{\kappa_1}$ and (21) under the supplementary restriction (25).

3. Propagation of the condition at ∞ . We must now prove that for $|b-a| \leq \Delta'$ and an $a \in \mathcal{L}$ outside (23), (22)_k is fulfilled.

By Corollary 4.3 we get

$$(a,b) \in \bigcup_{0 < |c| \le N^{d-1}} D_{N'}(c), \quad N' \approx \frac{N}{\Delta'}.$$

Fix now $0 < |c| \leq N^{d-1}$ and $(a, b) \in D_{N'}(c)$. By Corollary 2.2(iii)

$$[a] \times [a], [a] \times [b], [b] \times [b] \subset D_{N'}(c) \subset D_{\Lambda}(c)$$

if we replace N' by $N' - d_{\Delta} - 2$ — still denoted N'.

By Proposition 4.4(ii) (notice that $N' \ge d_{\Delta}^2$), [a+tc] = [a]+tc and [b+tc] = [b]+tc for $t \ge 0$ and [a]-a, $[b]-b \perp c$. It follows (Corollary 4.5) that

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} H(\omega)_{[a+tc]} = H(c, \omega)_{[a]} \quad \text{and} \quad \lim_{t \to \infty} H(\omega)_{[b+tc]} = H(c, \omega)_{[b]}.$$

The matrices $\Omega_{[a+tc]}$ and $\Omega_{[b+tc]}$ do not have limits as $t \to \infty$. However, for any $(\#[a] \times \#[b])$ -matrix X,

$$\Omega_{[a+tc]}X - X\Omega_{[b+tc]} = \Omega_{[a]}X - X\Omega_{[b]} + 2t\langle a-b,c\rangle X$$

for $t \ge 0$, and we must discuss two different cases according to if $\langle c, b - a \rangle = 0$ or not.

Consider for $t \ge 0$ a pair of continuous eigenvalues

$$\begin{cases} \alpha_t \in \sigma((\Omega + H(\omega))_{[a+tc]}) \\ \beta_t \in \sigma((\Omega + H(\omega))_{[b+tc]}). \end{cases}$$

Case I: $\langle c, b - a \rangle = 0$. Here

$$(\Omega + H(\omega))_{[a+tc]}X - X(\Omega + H(\omega))_{[b+tc]}$$

equals

$$(|a|^2 + H(\omega))_{[a+tc]}X - X(|b|^2 + H(\omega))_{[b+tc]}.$$

The linear and quadratic terms in t cancel!

By continuity of eigenvalues, $\lim_{t\to\infty} (\alpha_t - \beta_t) = (\alpha_\infty - \beta_\infty)$, where

$$\begin{cases} \alpha_{\infty} \in \sigma((|a|^{2} + H(c, \omega))_{[a]}) \\ \beta_{\infty} \in \sigma((|b|^{2} + H(c, \omega))_{[b]}). \end{cases}$$

Since [a] and [b] verify (25), our assumption on $H(c, \omega)$ implies that $(\alpha_{\infty} - \beta_{\infty})$ verifies $(22)_{\kappa_1}$.

For any two $a, a' \in [a]$ we have |a| = |a'|. Hence

$$\left\| H(\omega)_{[a]} - H(c, \omega)_{[a]} \right\| \frac{|a|}{|c|} \lesssim d_{\Delta}^{d} \langle H \rangle_{\{ \bigwedge_{U \}}^{\Lambda}},$$

and the same for [b]. Recalling that a and, hence, b violate (23) this implies

$$\left\| H(\omega)_{[d]} - H(c,\omega)_{[d]} \right\| \leq \frac{\kappa_1}{4}, \quad d = a, b.$$

By Lipschitz-dependence of eigenvalues (of Hermitian operators) on parameters, this implies that

$$|(\alpha_0 - \beta_0) - (\alpha_\infty - \beta_\infty)| \le \frac{\kappa_1}{2}$$

and we are done.

Case II: $\langle c, b-a \rangle \neq 0$. We write $a = a_c + \tau c$. Since $|a| \ge N'(|a_c| + |c|) |c|$, it follows that $|a_c| \le \frac{1}{N'} \frac{|a|}{|c|}$.

Now, $\alpha_0 - \beta_0$ differs from $|a|^2 - |b|^2$ by at most $2 ||H(\omega)|| \leq d_{\Delta}^d \langle H \rangle_{\{\Lambda\}}$, and

$$|a|^{2} - |b|^{2} = -2\tau \langle c, b-a \rangle - 2\langle a_{c}, b-a \rangle - |b-a|^{2}.$$

Since $|\langle c, b - a \rangle| \ge 1$ it follows that

$$\tau \lesssim |\alpha_0 - \beta_0| + |a_c|\Delta' + (\Delta')^2 + d_{\Delta}^d \langle H \rangle_{\{\bigwedge_U\}}$$

If now $|\alpha_0 - \beta_0| \lesssim C_1 \Delta'$ then $|a| \le |a_c| + |\tau c|$ is

$$\leq \operatorname{cte.}(|a_c| \Delta' |c| + C_1 (\Delta')^2 |c| + d_{\Delta}^d \langle H \rangle_{\{\Lambda\}} |c|)$$

$$\leq \frac{1}{2} |a| + \operatorname{cte.}(C_1 (\Delta')^2 |c| + d_{\Delta}^d \langle H \rangle_{\{\Lambda\}} |c|).$$

Since *a* violates (23) this is impossible. Therefore $|\alpha_0 - \beta_0| \gtrsim C_1 \Delta'$ and $(22)_{\kappa}$ holds.

Hence, we have proved that $(22)_{\kappa}$ holds for any

$$\left\{ \begin{array}{ll} a \in (23)_{\kappa_1} \\ (a,b) \in (21) \end{array} \right. \cup \left\{ \begin{array}{ll} (a,b) \in \bigcup_{0 < |c| \lesssim N^{d-1}} D_{N'}(c) \\ (a,b) \in (21) \end{array} \right.$$

under the condition at ∞ . Therefore $(22)_{\kappa}$ holds for any $(a, b) \in (21)$.

4. Proof of condition at ∞ — induction. Let c_1 be a primitive vector in $0 < |c_1| \leq N^{d-1}$, and let G be the Töplitz limit $H(c_1)$. Then G verifies (16), $G(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}G(\omega)$ are Töplitz at ∞ and

$$\langle G \rangle_{\{ \Lambda \}} \leq \langle H \rangle_{\{ \Lambda \}}.$$

Clearly $G(\omega)$ is Hermitian and, by Proposition 4.4(i), $G(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}G(\omega)$ are block diagonal over \mathscr{E}_{Δ} , i.e., $G(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}G(\omega)$ are \mathcal{NF}_{Δ} . Moreover G is Töplitz in the direction c_1 , $G_{a+tc_1}^{b+tc_1} = G_a^b$, for all a, b, tc_1 . Now, $\Omega_a = |a|^2$ for all a, so Ω verifies (14) and (15).

We want to prove that G verifies $(22)_{\kappa_1}$ for all $(a, b) \in (21) + (25)_{c_1}$, i.e., for all $|a - b| \leq \Delta'$ and $([a] - [b]) \perp c_1$. Since G is Töplitz in the direction c_1 it is enough to show this for

(26)
$$\left|\operatorname{proj}_{\operatorname{Lin}(c_1)}a\right| \lesssim N^{d-1}$$

To prove this we repeat the previous arguments.

Finite part. In the set $(23)_{\kappa_2}$, $\kappa_2 = \kappa_1^{\frac{1}{d+1}}$, there are only finitely many possibilities and $(22)_{\kappa_1}$ will be fulfilled outside a set of ω of Lebesgue measure $(24)_{\frac{\kappa_1}{\kappa_2^d}}$.

A second condition at ∞ . For each vector $c \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ such that $0 < |c| \leq N^{d-1}$ with c and c_1 being linearly independent, we suppose that the Töplitz limit $G(c, \omega)$ verifies $(22)_{\kappa_2}$ for all $(a, b) \in (21) + (25)_{c_1} + (25)_c$, i.e., for all $|a - b| \leq \Delta'$ and $([a] - [b]) \perp c_1, c$.

Propagation of condition at ∞ . The same argument as before shows that $(22)_{\kappa_1}$ holds for any

$$\begin{cases} a \in (23)_{\kappa_2} \\ (a,b) \in (21) \end{cases} \cup \begin{cases} (a,b) \in \bigcup_{0 < |c| \le N^{d-1}} D_{N'}(c) \\ c \not| c_1 \\ (a,b) \in (21) + (25)_{c_1} \end{cases}$$

under the condition at ∞ .

Since *a* verifies (26), it follows that $a \in (23)_{\kappa_2}$ or $(a, b) \notin D_{N'}(c_1)$. Indeed, if $(a, b) \in D_{N'}(c_1)$, then (Corollary 2.2(i))

$$|a| \approx \frac{|\langle a, c_1 \rangle|}{|c_1|} \lesssim N^{d-1}$$

which implies that $a \in (23)_{\kappa_2}$. Therefore $(22)_{\kappa_1}$ holds for any $(a, b) \in (21) + (25)_{c_1}$.

5. The last inductive step. Suppose we have a matrix G verifying (16) and such that $G(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}G(\omega)$ are Töplitz at ∞ and \mathcal{NF}_{Δ} and $\langle G \rangle_{\{\Lambda\}} \leq \langle H \rangle_{\{\Lambda\}}$. Suppose also that there are primitive and linearly independent vectors c_1, \ldots, c_{d-1} of norm $\lesssim N^{d-1}$, such that G is Töplitz in these directions, i.e.,

$$G_{a+tc_j}^{b+tc_j} = G_a^b, \quad \forall a, b, tc_j, \quad j = 1, \dots, d-1.$$

We want to prove that G verifies $(22)_{\kappa_{d-1}}$, $\kappa_{d-1} = \kappa_{d-2}^{\frac{1}{d+1}}$, for all $(a, b) \in (21) + (25)_{c_1} + \dots + (25)_{c_{d-1}}$. Since G is Töplitz in the directions c_1, \dots, c_{d-1} it suffices to prove this for $a \in (26)_{c_1,\dots,c_{d-1}}$; i.e., $|\operatorname{proj}_{\operatorname{Lin}(c_1,\dots,c_{d-1})}a| \leq N^{d-1}$.

If $a \in (23)_{\kappa_d}$, $\kappa_d = \kappa_{d-1}^{\frac{1}{d+1}}$, then $(22)_{\kappa_{d-1}}$ will be fulfilled outside a set of ω of Lebesgue measure $(24)_{\kappa_{d-1}/\kappa_d^d}$. By assumptions $(25)_{c_1} + \dots + (25)_{c_{d-1}}$, [a] and [b] are contained in one and the same affine line, so $\#[a], \#[b] \le 2$. If now $a \notin (23)_{\kappa_d}$, then $|a| \gtrsim |\operatorname{proj}_{\operatorname{Lin}(c_1,\dots,c_{d-1})}a|$, and the same for b. Therefore #[a] = #[b] = 1 and

$$|a+b| \gtrsim (C_1 + \sup_U ||G(\omega)||) N^{2d-1}.$$

It follows that

$$||a|^2 - |b|^2| \gtrsim (C_1 + \sup_U ||G(\omega)||) N^{2d-1}$$

unless $[a] = [b] = \{a\}$. In the first case we are done because $|\langle k, \omega \rangle| \lesssim C_1 \Delta'$ and in the second case condition $(22)_{\kappa_{d-1}}$ reduces to $|\langle k, \omega \rangle| > \kappa$.

This completes the proof of the last inductive step and, hence, of the proposition. $\hfill \Box$

6. The homological equations

6.1. A first equation. For $k \in \mathbb{Z}^n$ consider the equation

(27)
$$i\langle k,\omega\rangle S + i(\Omega(\omega) + H(\omega))S = F(\omega),$$

where $F(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}F(\omega)$ are elements in $l^2_{\gamma}(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{C}) = \{\xi = (\xi_a)_{a \in \mathcal{L}} : \|\xi\|_{\gamma} < \infty\},\$

$$\|\xi\|_{\gamma} = \sqrt{\sum_{a \in \mathcal{L}} |\xi_a|^2 e^{2\gamma |a|} \langle a \rangle^{2m_*}}$$

 $(\langle a \rangle = \max(1, |a|))$. Denote

$$\|F\|_{\left\{\begin{matrix} \gamma\\ U \end{matrix}\right\}} = \sup_{\omega \in U} \left(\|F(\omega)\|_{\gamma}, \|\partial_{\omega}F(\omega)\|_{\gamma}\right).$$

Let $U' \subset U$ be a set such that for all $\omega \in U'_{\kappa}$ the small divisor condition (19) holds for all a, i.e.,

$$|\langle k, \omega \rangle + \alpha(\omega)| \ge \kappa, \quad \forall \ \alpha(\omega) \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)).$$

PROPOSITION 6.1. Let $0 < \kappa < 1$. Assume that Ω is real diagonal and verifies (14) and that H verifies (16). Assume also that $H(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}H(\omega)$ are \mathcal{NF}_{Δ} for all $\omega \in U$.

Then equation (27) has for all $\omega \in U'$ a unique solution $S(\omega)$ such that

$$\|S\|_{\binom{\gamma}{U'}} \leq \operatorname{cte.} \frac{1}{\kappa^2} d_{\Delta}^{2m_*} e^{2\gamma d_{\Delta}} (1+|k|) \|F\|_{\binom{\gamma}{U'}}.$$

The constant cte. only depends on d, #A, m_* and C_2 , C_3 , C_4 .

Proof. This is a standard result. Equation (27) has a unique solution verifying

$$\|S(\omega)\|_{\gamma} \lesssim \frac{1}{\kappa} d_{\Delta}^{m_*} e^{\gamma d_{\Delta}} \|F(\omega)\|_{\gamma}.$$

The factor $d_{\Delta}^{m_*} e^{\gamma d_{\Delta}}$ comes in because the block-diagonal character of $\Omega(\omega) + H(\omega)$ interferes with the polynomial and exponential decay.

If we differentiate equation (27) with respect to ω we get

$$i \langle k, \omega \rangle \partial_{\omega} S + i (\Omega(\omega) + H(\omega)) \partial_{\omega} S$$

= $\partial_{\omega} F(\omega) - i (\partial_{\omega} \langle k, \omega \rangle) S - i \partial_{\omega} (\Omega(\omega) + H(\omega)) S.$

If we apply the same estimate to this equation we get the result on U'.

In order to extend *S* from *U'* to a ball we take a \mathscr{C}^1 cut-off function χ which is 1 on *U'* and 0 outside U'_{κ} . We now first solve the equation on U'_{κ} as above to get a solution \widetilde{S} and then we define $S = \chi \widetilde{S}$.

6.2. *Truncations*. For a matrix $Q: \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathbb{C}$ consider three truncations

$$\begin{aligned} \mathcal{T}_{\Delta'}Q &= Q \text{ restricted to } \{(a,b): |a-b| \le \Delta'\}, \\ \mathcal{P}_cQ &= Q \text{ restricted to } \{(a,b): (a-b) \perp c\}, \\ \mathfrak{D}_{\Delta'}Q &= Q \text{ restricted to } \{(a,b): |a-b| \le \Delta' \text{ and } |a| = |b|\}. \end{aligned}$$

These truncations all commute. Moreover,

Lemma 6.2. (i)

$$\begin{cases} \left| \mathcal{T}_{\Delta'} Q \right|_{ \{ \begin{matrix} \gamma \\ U \end{matrix} \}} \leq \left| Q \right|_{ \{ \begin{matrix} \gamma \\ U \end{matrix} \}}, \\ \left\langle \mathcal{T}_{\Delta'} Q \right\rangle_{ \{ \begin{matrix} \Lambda, \gamma \\ U \end{matrix} \}} \leq \left\langle Q \right\rangle_{ \{ \begin{matrix} \Lambda, \gamma \\ U \end{matrix} \}} \end{cases} \end{cases}$$

and $(\mathcal{T}_{\Delta'}Q)(c) = \mathcal{T}_{\Delta'}(Q(c))$ for all c.

(ii) The same result holds for \mathcal{P}_c .

(iii) For any $\Lambda \ge (d_{\Delta'})^2$,

$$\begin{cases} |\mathfrak{D}_{\Delta'}Q|_{\{\substack{\gamma\\U\}}} \leq |Q|_{\{\substack{\gamma\\U\}}}, \\ \langle\mathfrak{D}_{\Delta'}Q\rangle_{\{\substack{\Lambda,\gamma\\U\}}} \leq \langle Q\rangle_{\{\substack{\Lambda,\gamma\\U\}}}. \end{cases}$$

Moreover $(\mathfrak{P}_{c}\mathfrak{D}_{\Delta'}Q)(c) = (\mathfrak{P}_{c}\mathfrak{D}_{\Delta'})(Q(c))$ for all c.

Proof. (i) and (ii) are obvious. Let us consider (iii). We have that $(\mathfrak{D}_{\Delta'}Q)_a^b(c)$ is $= Q_a^b(c)$ if $|a-b| \le \Delta'$, |a| = |b|, $(a-b) \perp c$, and is = 0 otherwise. This gives immediately the last statement.

If $|a-b| \leq \Delta'$, then $|a| = |b| \Longrightarrow [a]_{\Delta'} = [b]_{\Delta'}$. Hence, if $(a,b) \in D_{\Lambda}(c)$ and $|a-b| \leq \Delta'$, then $|a| = |b| \Longrightarrow (a-b) \perp c$. From this we derive that $(\mathfrak{D}_{\Delta'}Q)^b_a - (\mathfrak{D}_{\Delta'}Q)^b_a(c)$ is $= Q^b_a - Q^b_a(c)$ or = 0.

6.3. A second equation, $k \neq 0$. For $k \in \mathbb{Z}^n \setminus \{0\}$ consider the equation

(28)
$$i\langle k,\omega\rangle S + i[\Omega(\omega) + H(\omega),S] = \mathcal{T}_{\Delta'}F(\omega)$$

where $F(\omega) : \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathbb{C}$ and $\partial_{\omega} F(\omega)$ are Töplitz at ∞ .

Let $U' \subset U$ be a set such that for all $\omega \in U'_{\kappa}$ the small divisor condition $(21)_{\Delta'+2d_{\Delta}} + (22)$ holds; i.e.,

$$|\langle k, \omega \rangle + \alpha(\omega) - \beta(\omega)| \ge \kappa \quad \forall \begin{cases} \alpha(\omega) \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)_{[a]_{\Delta}}) \\ \beta(\omega) \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)_{[b]_{\Delta}}) \end{cases}$$

for dist($[a]_{\Delta}, [b]_{\Delta}$) $\leq \Delta' + 2d_{\Delta}$.

PROPOSITION 6.3. Let $\Delta' > 1$ and $0 < \kappa < 1$. Assume that U verifies (13), that Ω is real diagonal and verifies (14), and that H verifies (16). Assume also that $H(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega} H(\omega)$ are Töplitz at ∞ and \mathcal{NF}_{Δ} for all $\omega \in U$.

Then equation (28), under the condition that $S = \mathcal{T}_{\Delta'+2d_{\Delta}}S$, have for all $\omega \in U'$, a unique solution $S(\omega)$ verifying

(i) $|S|_{\substack{\{\gamma\\U'\}}} \leq \text{cte.} \frac{1}{\kappa^2} d_{\Delta}^{2d} e^{2\gamma d_{\Delta}} (1+|k|) |F|_{\substack{\{\gamma\\U'\}}};$

(ii) $S(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}S(\omega)$ are Töplitz at ∞ and the Töplitz limits verify

$$\begin{cases} i \langle k, \omega \rangle S + i [\Omega(\omega) + H(c, \omega), S] = \mathcal{T}_{\Delta'} \mathcal{P}_c F(c, \omega) \\ S = \mathcal{T}_{\Delta'+2d_{\Delta}} S; \end{cases}$$

(iii) For any $\Lambda' \gtrsim \max(\Lambda, d_{\Delta}^2, \Delta', \sup_U ||H(\omega)||)$,

$$\langle S \rangle_{ \{ \stackrel{\Lambda'}{U'} + d_{\Delta} + 2, \gamma \} } \leq \operatorname{cte.} \frac{1}{\kappa^3} d_{\Delta}^{2d} e^{2\gamma d_{\Delta}} (1 + |k| + \langle H \rangle_{ \{ \stackrel{\Lambda}{U'} \} }) \langle F \rangle_{ \{ \stackrel{\Lambda'}{U'} \} }.$$

The constant cte. only depends on the dimensions d and #A and on C_1, C_2, C_3, C_4 .

Proof. We first eliminate the diagonal terms $\hat{V}(a, \omega) = \Omega_a(\omega) - |a|^2$ which by (14) are $\leq C_2 e^{-|a|C_3}$.⁸We include them into H; in view of the estimates of the proposition this is innocent. Let us also notice that it is enough to prove the statement for $\Lambda \geq d_{\Delta}^2$. We first assume that $F = \mathcal{T}_{\Delta'} F$.

So from now on we assume $\Omega_a = |a|^2$ and $\Lambda \ge d_{\Delta}^2$. We shall denote the blocks $[]_{\Delta}$ by [].

⁸In this proof \lesssim depends on d, # \mathcal{A} and on C_1, C_2, C_3, C_4 .

We first block decompose equation (28) over \mathscr{C}_{Δ} taking into account the truncation of S and the small divisor condition which becomes

(29)
$$\begin{cases} L_k(\omega)S_{[a]}^{[b]} = F_{[a]}^{[b]}(\omega) & \text{if dist}([a], [b]) \le \Delta' \\ S_{[a]}^{[b]} = 0 & \text{if not,} \end{cases}$$

where

$$L_k(\omega)S_{[a]}^{[b]} = i\langle k, \omega \rangle S_{[a]}^{[b]} + i(\Omega + H(\omega))_{[a]}S_{[a]}^{[b]} - iS_{[a]}^{[b]}(\Omega + H(\omega))_{[b]}.$$

Since $\Omega + H$ is Hermitian, under the small divisor condition, equation (29) has a unique solution which is \mathscr{C}^1 in ω and verifies

$$\left|S_{a}^{b}\right| \leq \left\|S_{[a]}^{[b]}\right\| \leq \frac{1}{\kappa} \left\|F_{[a]}^{[b]}\right\|.$$

(Here, $\| \|$ is the operator norm.) Hence

(30)
$$|S|_{\gamma} \leq \frac{1}{\kappa} d_{\Delta}^{d} e^{2\gamma d_{\Delta}} |F|_{\gamma}.$$

The factor d^{d}_{Δ} comes from the two different matrix norms used here, and the exponential factor occurs because the block character of $\Omega + H$ interferes with the exponential decay.

In order to estimate the derivatives in ω we just differentiate (29) with respect to ω :

(31)
$$(i \langle k, \omega \rangle + i (\Omega + H(\omega))_{[a]}) \partial_{\omega} S^{[b]}_{[a]} - i \partial_{\omega} S^{[b]}_{[a]} (\Omega + H(\omega))_{[b]}$$
$$= \partial_{\omega} F^{[b]}_{[a]}(\omega) - i (\partial_{\omega} \langle k, \omega \rangle + \partial_{\omega} H(\omega)_{[a]}) S^{[b]}_{[a]} - S^{[b]}_{[a]} \partial_{\omega} H(\omega)_{[b]}.$$

If $G_{[a]}^{[b]}$ is the matrix on RHS, then

$$\left\| G_{[a]}^{[b]} \right\| \le \left\| \partial_{\omega} F_{[a]}^{[b]} \right\| + \left(|k| + \left\| \partial_{\omega} H_{[a]} \right\| + \left\| \partial_{\omega} H_{[b]} \right\| \right) \left\| S_{[a]}^{[b]} \right\|$$

and $\partial_{\omega} S_{[a]}^{[b]}$ is now estimated like $S_{[a]}^{[b]}$. We repeat the same thing on U'_{κ} and then extend S from U' to be 0 outside U'_{κ} by a \mathscr{C}^1 cut-off. This gives (i).

Töplitz at ∞ . Let Q be a matrix on \mathcal{L} and denote by Q(tc) the matrix whose elements are $Q_a^b(tc) = Q_{a+tc}^{b+tc.9}$

By Proposition 4.4(ii), for $(a, b) \in D_{\Lambda'}(c)$ (notice that $\Lambda' \ge d_{\Lambda}^2$), [a + tc] =[a] + tc and [b + tc] = [b] + tc for $t \ge 0$ and [a] - a, $[b] - b \perp c$. It follows that

(32)
$$i \langle k, \omega \rangle S_{[a]}^{[b]}(tc) + i (\Omega + H)_{[a]}(tc) S_{[a]}^{[b]}(tc) -i S_{[a]}^{[b]}(tc) (\Omega + H)_{[b]}(tc) = F_{[a]}^{[b]}(tc)$$

for all t > 0.

⁹In order to avoid confusion we shall denote the Töplitz limit in the direction c by $Q(\infty c)$.

Moreover $H_{[a]}(tc)$, $H_{[b]}(tc)$ and $F_{[a]}^{[b]}(tc)$ have limits as $t \to \infty$ (Corollary 4.5). $\Omega_{[a]}(tc)$ and $\Omega_{[b]}(tc)$ do not have limits, and we must analyze two different cases according to whether $\langle c, a-b \rangle = 0$ or not.

Case I: $\langle c, a - b \rangle = 0$. We have that $\Omega_{[a]}(tc)X - X\Omega_{[b]}(tc)$ (for any $(\#[a] \times \#[b])$ -matrix X) equals $|a|^2 X - X |b|^2$. The linear and quadratic terms in t cancel! Therefore equation (32) has a limit as $t \to \infty$:

$$i\langle k,\omega\rangle X + i(\Omega_{[a]} + H_{[a]}(\infty c))X - iX(\Omega_{[b]} + H_{[b]}(\infty c)) = F_{[a]}^{[b]}(\infty c).$$

Since eigenvalues are continuous in parameters we have

$$|\langle k, \omega \rangle + \alpha - \beta| \ge \kappa \quad \forall \begin{cases} \alpha \in \sigma(|a|^2 + H_{[a]}(\infty c)) \\ \beta \in \sigma(|b|^2 + H_{[b]}(\infty c)). \end{cases}$$

Therefore the limit equation has a unique solution X which is \mathscr{C}^1 in ω and verifies

$$\|X\| \le \frac{1}{\kappa} \left\| F_{[a]}^{[b]}(\infty c) \right\|$$

Since $S_{[a]}^{[b]}(tc)$ is bounded, it follows from uniqueness that $S_{[a]}^{[b]}(tc) \to S_{[a]}^{[b]}(\infty c)$ = X as $t \to \infty$.

Case II: $\langle c, a - b \rangle \neq 0$. We have $\Omega_{[a]}(tc)X - X\Omega_{[b]}(tc)$ equals $(2t\langle a, c \rangle + |a|^2)X - X(2t\langle b, c \rangle |b|^2);$

only the quadratic terms in t cancel! Dividing (32) by t and letting $t \to \infty$, the limit equation becomes $2\langle c, a-b \rangle X = 0$. It has the unique solution X = 0. For the same reason as in the previous case we have that $S_{[a]}^{[b]}(tc) \to S_{[a]}^{[b]}(\infty c) = 0$ as $t \to \infty$.

We have thus shown that, for any *c*, the solution *S* has a Töplitz limit $S(\infty c)$ which verifies, for $(a, b) \in D_{\Lambda'}(c)$,

(33)
$$\begin{cases} L_k(\omega) S_{[a]}^{[b]} = F_{[a]}^{[b]}(\infty c, \omega) & \text{if dist}([a], [b]) \le \Delta' \text{ and } (a-b) \perp c \\ S_{[a]}^{[b]} = 0 & \text{if not,} \end{cases}$$

where

$$L_{k}(\omega)S_{[a]}^{[b]} = i\langle k, \omega\rangle S_{[a]}^{[b]} + i(\Omega + H(\infty c, \omega))_{[a]}S_{[a]}^{[b]} - iS_{[a]}^{[b]}(\Omega + H(\infty c, \omega))_{[b]}.$$

Since $S(\infty c)$ is invariant under *c*-translations, this implies that $S(\infty c)$ verifies the equation in (ii). Moreover $|S(\infty c)|_{\gamma} \leq \frac{1}{\kappa} d_{\Delta}^{d} e^{2\gamma d_{\Delta}} |F(\infty c)|_{\gamma}$.

Estimate of Lipschitz norm. Consider the "derivative" ∂_c :

$$\partial_c \mathcal{Q}_{[a]}^{[b]}(tc) = (\mathcal{Q}_{[a]}^{[b]}(tc) - \mathcal{Q}_{[a]}^{[b]}(\infty c)) \max\left(\frac{|a|}{|c|}, \frac{|b|}{|c|}\right).$$

(Notice that the definition does not depend on the choice of representatives *a* and *b* in [*a*] and [*b*] respectively.) We shall "differentiate" equation (32) and estimate the solution of the "differentiated" equation over $[a] \times [b] \subset D_{\Lambda'}(c)$ which is $\subset D_{\Lambda}(c)$

because $\Lambda' \ge \Lambda$. By Corollary 2.2(iii) this will provide us with an estimate of the Lipschitz constant $\operatorname{Lip}_{\Lambda'+d_{\Delta}+2,\gamma}^+$.

So we take $[a] \times [b] \subset D_{\Lambda'}(c)$. Since S is 0 at distances $\gtrsim \Delta' + d_{\Delta}$ from the diagonal we only need to treat $|a - b| \lesssim \Delta' + d_{\Delta}$. Again we must consider two cases.

Case I: $\langle c, a - b \rangle = 0$. Subtracting equation (33) for $S_{[a]}^{[b]}(\infty c)$ from equation (29) for $S_{[a]}^{[b]}$ and multiplying by $\max(\frac{|a|}{|c|}, \frac{|b|}{|c|})$ gives

$$\begin{split} i \langle k, \omega \rangle \partial_c S^{[b]}_{[a]} + i (\Omega + H)_{[a]} \partial_c S^{[b]}_{[a]} - \partial_c S^{[b]}_{[a]} (\Omega + H)_{[b]} \\ &= \partial_c F^{[b]}_{[a]} - \partial_c H_{[a]} S^{[b]}_{[a]} (\infty c) + S^{[b]}_{[a]} (\infty c) \partial_c H_{[b]}. \end{split}$$

Now we get as for equation (29) that

$$\left\| \partial_{c} S_{[a]}^{[b]} \right\| \leq \frac{1}{\kappa} \left(\left\| \partial_{c} F_{[a]}^{[b]} \right\| + \left(\left\| \partial_{c} H_{[a]} \right\| + \left\| \partial_{c} H_{[b]} \right\| \right) \left\| S_{[a]}^{[b]}(\infty c) \right\| \right).$$

Case II: $\langle c, a - b \rangle \neq 0$. Then

$$||a|^2 - |b|^2| \approx \frac{|a|}{|c|} |\langle c, a - b \rangle| \approx \frac{|b|}{|c|} |\langle c, a - b \rangle| \gtrsim \Lambda'.$$

Indeed $|a|^2 - |b|^2$ can be written

$$|a' + \tau c|^{2} - |b' + \tau c|^{2} |a'|^{2} - |b'|^{2} + 2\tau \langle c, a - b \rangle,$$

and (recalling Lemma 2.1(ii))

$$\left| \left| a' \right|^2 - \left| b' \right|^2 \right| \le |a - b| \left(\left| a' \right| + \left| b' \right| \right) \le \operatorname{cte.} \left(\Delta' + d_\Delta \right) \frac{\tau}{\Lambda'}$$

and this is $\leq \frac{1}{2}\tau$, since $\Lambda' \geq 2$ cte. $(\Delta' + d_{\Delta})$. Moreover (Lemma 2.1(i) and (iii))

$$\frac{|a|}{|c|} \approx \frac{|b|}{|c|} \approx \tau \ge \Lambda'.$$

Since $\Lambda' \gtrsim ||H||$, assuring that ||H|| is small compared with $|a|^2 - |b|^2|$, we have

$$\begin{aligned} |\alpha - \beta| &\approx 2 \left| \langle a - b, c \rangle \right| \geq 2 \quad \forall \begin{cases} \alpha \in \sigma(\frac{1}{\tau}(\Omega + H)_{[a]}) \\ \beta \in \sigma(\frac{1}{\tau}(\Omega + H)_{[b]}). \end{cases} \\ \text{Since } S_{[a]}^{[b]}(\infty c) &= 0, \text{ multiplying (28) by } \frac{1}{\tau} \max\left(\frac{|a|}{|c|}, \frac{|b|}{|c|}\right) \text{ gives,} \\ \frac{i}{\tau} \langle k, \omega \rangle \partial_c S_{[a]}^{[b]} + \frac{i}{\tau} (\Omega + H)_{[a]} \partial_c S_{[a]}^{[b]} - \partial_c S_{[a]}^{[b]} \frac{i}{\tau} (\Omega + H)_{[b]} \\ &= F_{[a]}^{[b]} \frac{1}{\tau} \max\left(\frac{|a|}{|c|}, \frac{|b|}{|c|}\right) \approx F_{[a]}^{[b]}. \end{aligned}$$

Since $\Lambda' \ge C_1 \Delta'$, the absolute value of the eigenvalues of the LHS-operator is ≥ 1 and it follows that $\|\partial_c S_{[a]}^{[b]}\| \lesssim \|F_{[a]}^{[b]}\|$.

If $(a, b) \in D_{\Lambda'+d_{\Delta}+2}(c)$, then both (a, a) and (b, b) belong to $D_{\Lambda'+d_{\Delta}+2}(c)$ and, by Corollary 2.2(iii),

$$[a] \times [b], [a] \times [a], [b] \times [b] \subset D_{\Lambda'}(c) \subset D_{\Lambda}(c).$$

Therefore

$$\left\|\partial_{c} H_{[a]}\right\| + \left\|\partial_{c} H_{[b]}\right\| \leq d_{\Delta}^{d} \langle H \rangle_{\Lambda}.$$

Using this, the estimates (in Cases I and II) for $\|\partial_c S^{[b]}_{[a]}\|$ and the estimate (30) we obtain

$$|\langle S \rangle_{\Lambda'+d_{\Delta}+2,\gamma} \lesssim d_{\Delta}^{2d} e^{2\gamma d_{\Delta}} \left(\frac{1}{\kappa} \langle F \rangle_{\Lambda',\gamma} + \frac{1}{\kappa^2} \langle H \rangle_{\Lambda} |F|_{\gamma} \right).$$

(This norm is defined in §2.4.) The estimate of $\langle S \rangle_{\Lambda'+d_{\Delta}+2,\gamma}$ is obtained by a finite induction using this estimate and the equation (ii) for the Töplitz limits.

Estimate of \omega-derivatives. In order to estimate the derivatives in ω we consider the differentiated equation (31). The RHS $G_{[a]}^{[b]}$ verifies

(34)
$$\left\| \partial_{c} G_{[a]}^{[b]} \right\| \leq \left\| \partial_{c} \partial_{\omega} F_{[a]}^{[b]} \right\| + \left(|k| + \left\| \partial_{\omega} H_{[a]} \right\| + \left\| \partial_{\omega} H_{[b]} \right\| \right) \left\| S_{[a]}^{[b]} \right\|$$
$$+ \left(\left\| \partial_{c} \partial_{\omega} H_{[a]} \right\| + \left\| \partial_{c} \partial_{\omega} H_{[b]} \right\| \right) \left\| S_{[a]}^{[b]} \right\|$$

and $\partial_c \partial_\omega S^{[b]}_{[a]}$ is now estimated like $\partial_c S^{[b]}_{[a]}$ but with *G* instead of *F*. Combining these estimates now gives the result when $F = \mathcal{T}_{\Delta'}F$. By Lemma 6.2(i) we get the result for a general *F*.

6.4. A second equation, k = 0. Consider the equation

(35)
$$i[\Omega(\omega) + H(\omega), S] = (\mathcal{T}_{\Delta'} - \mathcal{D}_{\Delta'})F(\omega)$$

where $F(\omega) : \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathbb{C}$ and $\partial_{\omega} F(\omega)$ are Töplitz at ∞ .

Let $U' \subset U$ be a set such that for all $\omega \in U'_{\kappa}$ the small divisor condition

(36)
$$\begin{cases} |\alpha(\omega) - \beta(\omega)| \ge \kappa \quad \forall \begin{cases} \alpha(\omega) \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)_{[a]_{\Delta}}) \\ \beta(\omega) \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)_{[b]_{\Delta}}) \end{cases} \\ \text{dist}([a]_{\Delta}, [b]_{\Delta}) \le \Delta' + 2d_{\Delta} \quad \text{and} \quad |a| \neq |b|. \end{cases}$$

holds.

PROPOSITION 6.4. Let $\Delta' > 1$ and $0 < \kappa < 1$. Assume that U verifies (13), that Ω is real diagonal and verifies (14), and that H verifies (16). Assume also that $H(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}H(\omega)$ are Töplitz at ∞ and \mathcal{NF}_{Δ} for all $\omega \in U$.

Then equation (35), under the condition that $S - \mathcal{T}_{\Delta'+2d_{\Delta}}S = \mathfrak{D}_{\Delta'}S = 0$ have, for all $\omega \in U'$, a unique solution $S(\omega)$ verifying

(i) $|S|_{\left\{ \begin{matrix} \gamma \\ U' \end{matrix} \right\}} \leq$ cte. $\frac{1}{\kappa^2} d_{\Delta}^{2d} e^{2\gamma\Delta} |F|_{\left\{ \begin{matrix} \gamma \\ U' \end{matrix} \right\}};$

(ii) $S(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}S(\omega)$ are Töplitz at ∞ and the Töplitz limits verify

$$\begin{cases} i \langle k, \omega \rangle S + i [\Omega(\omega) + H(c, \omega), S] = (\mathcal{T}_{\Delta'} - \mathfrak{D}_{\Delta'}) \mathcal{P}_c F(c, \omega) \\ S - \mathcal{T}_{\Delta' + 2d_{\Delta}} S = \mathfrak{D}_{\Delta'} S = 0; \end{cases}$$

(iii) For any $\Lambda' \gtrsim \max(\Lambda, d_{\Delta}^2, (d_{\Delta'})^2, \sup_U \|H(\omega)\|),$

$$\langle S \rangle_{\{\stackrel{\Lambda'}{U'} + d_{\Delta} + 2, \gamma\}} \leq \text{cte.} \frac{1}{\kappa^3} d_{\Delta}^{2d} e^{2\gamma \Delta} (1 + \langle H \rangle_{\{\stackrel{\Lambda}{U'}\}}) \langle F \rangle_{\{\stackrel{\Lambda',\gamma}{U'}\}}.$$

The constant cte. only depends on the dimensions d and #A and on C_1, C_2, C_3, C_4 .

Proof. We first assume that $F = (\mathcal{T}_{\Delta'} - \mathcal{D}_{\Delta'})F$. The proof is the same as in Proposition 6.3, with k = 0. Notice that the limit equation in (ii) is invariant under *c*-translations, due to Lemma 6.2(iii).

The proof gives that $\Lambda' \gtrsim \max(\Lambda, d_{\Delta}^2, \Delta', \sup_U ||H(\omega)||)$. In order to get the result we need to estimate $(\mathcal{T}_{\Delta'} - \mathfrak{D}_{\Delta'})F$ in terms of *F*. This is done by Lemma 6.2(i) and (iii) and requires a larger Λ' .

6.5. A third equation. Consider the equation

(37)
$$i\langle k,\omega\rangle S + i(\Omega(\omega) + H(\omega))S + iS\mathfrak{I}(\Omega(\omega) + {}^{t}H(\omega)) = F(\omega)$$

where $F(\omega): \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to \mathbb{C}$ and $\partial_{\omega} F(\omega)$ are Töplitz at ∞ and $\mathcal{I}Q$ is defined by $(\mathcal{I}Q)_a^b = Q_{-a}^{-b}$. (This equation will be motivated in the proof of Proposition 6.7.)

Let $U' \subset U$ be a set such that for all $\omega \in U'_{\kappa}$ the small divisor condition (20) holds for all a, b; i.e.,

$$|\langle k, \omega \rangle + \alpha(\omega) + \beta(\omega)| \ge \kappa \quad \forall \begin{cases} \alpha(\omega) \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)) \\ \beta(\omega) \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega))). \end{cases}$$

PROPOSITION 6.5. Let $0 < \kappa < 1$. Assume that U verifies (13), that Ω is real diagonal and verifies (14), and that H verifies (16). Assume also that $H(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}H(\omega)$ are Töplitz at ∞ and $N \mathcal{F}_{\Delta}$ for all $\omega \in U$.

Then equation (37) has for all $\omega \in U'$ a unique solution $S(\omega)$ verifying

- (i) $|S|_{\left\{ \substack{\gamma\\U' }\right\}} \leq$ cte. $\frac{1}{\kappa^2} d_{\Delta}^{2d} e^{2\gamma\Delta} (1+|k|) |F|_{\left\{ \substack{\gamma\\U' }\right\}};$
- (ii) $S(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}S(\omega)$ are Töplitz at ∞ and all Töplitz limits $S(c, \omega)$, $c \neq 0$, are = 0;

(iii) For any $\Lambda' \gtrsim \max(\Lambda, d_{\Delta}^2, \Delta', \sup_U ||H(\omega)||)$,

$$\langle S \rangle_{\left\{ \substack{\Lambda' \\ U'} \right\}} \leq \operatorname{cte.} \frac{1}{\kappa^3} d_{\Delta}^{2d} e^{2\gamma \Delta} \Big(1 + |k| + \langle H \rangle_{\left\{ \substack{\Lambda \\ U'} \right\}} \Big) \langle F \rangle_{\left\{ \substack{\Lambda', \gamma \\ U'} \right\}}.$$

The constant cte. only depends on the dimensions d and #A and on C_1, C_2, C_3, C_4 .

Proof. As before we reduce to $\Omega_a = |a|^2$ and we block decompose the equation over \mathscr{C}_{Δ} :

$$i \langle k, \omega \rangle S^{[b]}_{[a]} + i (\Omega + H)_{[a]} S^{[b]}_{[a]} + i S^{[b]}_{[a]} (\Omega + {}^{t}H)_{-[b]} F^{[b]}_{[a]}.$$

We then repeat the proof as for Proposition 6.3. There is a difference in the computation of the Töplitz limits. Equation (32) becomes

$$i \langle k, \omega \rangle S_{[a]}^{[b]}(tc) + i (\Omega + H)_{[a]}(tc) S_{[a]}^{[b]}(tc) + i S_{[a]}^{[b]}(tc) (\Omega + {}^{t}H)_{[-b]}(-tc) = F_{[a]}^{[b]}(tc)$$

and now $\Omega_{[a]}(tc)X + X\Omega_{[-b]}(-tc)$ equals

$$(t^{2} |c|^{2} + 2t\langle a, c \rangle + |a|^{2})X + X(t^{2} |c|^{2} + 2t\langle b, c \rangle + |b|^{2}).$$

The quadratic terms in t do not cancel! Dividing the equation by t^2 and letting $t \to \infty$, the limit equation becomes $2|c|^2 X = 0$, which has the unique solution X = 0. Therefore $S_{[a]}^{[b]}(tc) \to S_{[a]}^{[b]}(\infty c) = 0$ as $t \to \infty$; i.e., the Töplitz limits are always 0.

In order to estimate the Lipschitz norm we only need to consider the analogue of Case II (even when $\langle c, a - b \rangle = 0$). We have for $[a] \times [b] \subset D_{\Lambda'}(c)$

$$|a|^2 + |b|^2 \gtrsim \left(\frac{|a|}{|c|}\right)^2 \approx \left(\frac{|b|}{|c|}\right)^2 \gtrsim (\Lambda')^2.$$

To avoid any problems with $\langle k, \omega \rangle$ and H it is sufficient that $(\Lambda')^2$ be $\gtrsim C_1 \Delta'$ and $\gtrsim ||H||$.

6.6. The homological equations. Let $\Omega(\omega) : \mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L} \to gl(2, \mathbb{C})$ be a real diagonal matrix; i.e.,

$$\Omega_a^b(\omega) = \begin{cases} \Omega_a(\omega)I & a = b\\ 0 & a \neq b. \end{cases}$$

Consider

(38)
$$\begin{cases} |\Omega_a(\omega)| \ge C_5 > 0, \\ |\Omega_a(\omega) + \Omega_b(\omega)| \ge C_5, \\ |\Omega_a(\omega) - \Omega_b(\omega)| \ge C_5, \ |a| \ne |b|, \\ a, b \in \mathcal{L}, \ \omega \in U. \end{cases}$$

Let $H(\omega) : \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to gl(2, \mathbb{C})$ and $\partial_{\omega} H(\omega)$ be Töplitz at ∞ for all $\omega \in U$ and consider

(39)
$$\begin{cases} \|H(\omega)\| \leq \frac{C_5}{4}, \quad \omega \in U, \\ \langle H \rangle_{\{\Lambda\}} \leq C_6. \end{cases}$$

(Here $\| \|$ is the operator norm.)

PROPOSITION 6.6. Let $\Delta' > 0$ and $0 < \kappa < \frac{C_5}{2}$. Assume that U verifies (13), that Ω is real diagonal and verifies (14), (15), and (38), and that H verifies (16) and (39). Assume also that $H(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}H(\omega)$ are \mathcal{NF}_{Δ} for all $\omega \in U$. Then there is a subset $U' \subset U$,

$$\operatorname{Leb}(U \setminus U') \leq \operatorname{cte.} \max(\Delta', d_{\Delta}^2)^{2d + \# \mathscr{A} - 1} \kappa,$$

such that for all $\omega \in U'$ the following hold:

- (i) For any $0 < |k| \le \Delta'$, $|\langle k, \omega \rangle| \ge \kappa$.
- (ii) For any $|k| \leq \Delta'$ and for any vector $F(\omega) \in l^2_{\nu}(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{C}^2)$ there exists a unique vector $S(\omega) \in l^2_{\nu}(\mathcal{L}, \mathbb{C}^2)$ such that $i \langle k, \omega \rangle S + J(\Omega + H)S = F$ and satisfying

$$\|S\|_{\left\{\begin{matrix}\gamma\\U'\right\}} \le \operatorname{cte.} \frac{1}{\kappa^2} \Delta' d_{\Delta}^{2m_*} e^{2\gamma d_{\Delta}} \|F\|_{\left\{\begin{matrix}\gamma\\U'\right\}}.$$

The constants cte. only depend on d, #A, m_* and on C_1, \ldots, C_6 .

Proof. (i) holds outside a set of ω of Lebesgue measure $\lesssim (\Delta')^{\#_{\mathcal{A}}} \kappa$, so that it suffices to consider (ii). Let

$$C = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} & \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}} \\ \frac{-i}{\sqrt{2}} & \frac{i}{\sqrt{2}} \end{pmatrix}$$

and define ${}^{t}CAC : \mathscr{L} \times \mathscr{L} \to \mathrm{gl}(2, \mathbb{C})$ through $({}^{t}CAC)_{a}^{b} = {}^{t}CA_{a}^{b}C$. We change to complex coordinates $\widetilde{S} = C^{-1}S$ and $\widetilde{F} = C^{-1}F$. Then the equation becomes

$$i\langle k,\omega\rangle\widetilde{S}-iJ\left(egin{array}{cc} 0&\Omega+H\\ \Omega+{}^{t}\!H&0\end{array}
ight)\widetilde{S}=\widetilde{F}$$

where $\Omega, H : \mathcal{L} \to \mathbb{C}$ are the scalar-valued normal form matrices associated to Ω, H (see §5.1), Ω is real symmetric and H is Hermitian.

This equation decouples into two equations for (scalar-valued) matrices of type $i\langle k, \omega \rangle R \pm i(\Omega + Q)R = G$, where Q = H or ^tH. By Proposition 6.1 we can solve these equations uniquely for all $\omega \in U'$ such that

$$|\langle k, \omega \rangle + \alpha(\omega)| \ge \kappa \quad \forall \alpha(\omega) \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)), \ |k| \le \Delta'.$$

If k = 0 this follows from (38) and (39) since $\kappa \leq \frac{C_5}{2}$. If $k \neq 0$ this follows from Proposition 5.1.

PROPOSITION 6.7. Let $\Delta' > 0$ and $0 < \kappa < \frac{C_5}{2}$. Assume that U verifies (13), that Ω is real diagonal and verifies (14), (15), and (38), and that H verifies (16) and (39). Assume also that $H(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}H(\omega)$ are \mathcal{NF}_{Δ} for all $\omega \in U$.

Then there is a subset $U' \subset U$, $\operatorname{Leb}(U - U') \leq \operatorname{cte.} \max(\Lambda, \Delta, \Delta')^{\exp} \kappa^{(\frac{1}{d+1})^d}$, such that for all $\omega \in U'$ the following hold:

For any $|k| \leq \Delta'$ *and for any matrix*

$$\begin{cases} F(\omega) : \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to gl(2, \mathbb{C}) \\ F(\omega) \text{ symmetric, i.e., } F_a^b = {}^tF_b^a \\ (\pi F)_a^b = 0 \quad \text{when } |a-b| > \Delta'. \end{cases}$$

there exist symmetric matrices $S(\omega)$ and $H'(\omega)$ such that

$$i\langle k,\omega\rangle S + (\Omega + H)JS - SJ(\Omega + H) = F - H'$$

and satisfying, for any $\Lambda' \ge \operatorname{cte.} \max(\Lambda, d_{\Delta}^2, (d_{\Delta'})^2)$,

- (i) $\langle S \rangle_{\{\Lambda' + d_{\Delta} + 2, \gamma\}} \leq \operatorname{cte.} \frac{1}{\kappa^3} \Delta' d_{\Delta}^{2d} e^{2\gamma d_{\Delta}} \langle F \rangle_{\{\Lambda', \gamma\}}$
- (ii) For $k \neq 0$ $H'(\omega) = 0$ and for k = 0, $H'(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}H'(\omega)$ are block diagonal over $\mathscr{E}_{\Delta'}$ and

$$\langle H' \rangle_{ \substack{ \Lambda' + d_{\Delta} + 2 \\ U'} } \leq \langle F \rangle_{ \substack{ \Lambda' \\ U' } }$$

Moreover, if F is real then $H'(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}H'(\omega)$ are $N\mathcal{F}_{\Delta'}$.

The exponent exp only depends on d, #A and the constants cte. also depend on C_1, \ldots, C_6 .

Proof. We change to complex coordinates $\tilde{S} = {}^{t}CSC$ and $\tilde{F} = {}^{t}CFC$. Then the equation becomes

$$\widetilde{F} - \widetilde{H}' = i \langle k, \omega \rangle \widetilde{S} - i \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \Omega + H \\ \Omega + {}^{t}H & 0 \end{pmatrix} J \widetilde{S} - i \widetilde{S} J \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \Omega + H \\ \Omega + {}^{t}H & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

where $\Omega, H : \mathcal{L} \to \mathbb{C}$ are the scalar-valued normal form matrices associated to Ω, H (see §5.1) – Ω is real symmetric and *H* is Hermitian.

If we write

$$F = \left(\begin{array}{cc} F_1 & F_2 \\ {}^tF_2 & F_3 \end{array}\right),$$

then

$$\widetilde{F} = \frac{1}{2} \begin{pmatrix} (F_1 - F_3) - i(F_2 + {}^tF_2) & (F_1 + F_3) + i(F_2 - {}^tF_2) \\ (F_1 + F_3) - i(F_2 - {}^tF_2) & (F_1 - F_3) + i(F_2 + {}^tF_2) \end{pmatrix},$$

the diagonal parts coming from $(I - \pi)F$ and the off-diagonal parts from πF .

The equation decouples into four (scalar-valued) matrices of the types

 $i\langle k,\omega\rangle R\pm i((\Omega+Q)R-R(\Omega+Q))=G-P,$

for the off-diagonal terms, and

$$i\langle k,\omega\rangle R\pm i((\Omega+Q)R+R(\Omega+{}^{t}Q))=G-P,$$

for the diagonal terms. Here Q = H or ${}^{t}H$.

Let us first consider the off-diagonal equations. By the assumption on F, $\mathcal{T}_{\Delta'}G = G$, G is Töplitz at ∞ and

$$\langle G \rangle_{\{\stackrel{\Lambda',\gamma}{U'}\}} \leq \langle F \rangle_{\{\stackrel{\Lambda',\gamma}{U'}\}}$$

Moreover, G is Hermitian if F is real.

If $k \neq 0$ we take P = 0 and we can solve the equation by Proposition 6.3 for all ω such that

$$|\langle k, \omega \rangle + \alpha(\omega) - \beta(\omega)| \ge \kappa \quad \forall \begin{cases} \alpha(\omega) \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)_{[a]_{\Delta}}) \\ \beta(\omega) \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)_{[b]_{\Delta}}), \end{cases}$$

for dist $([a]_{\Delta}, [b]_{\Delta}) \leq \Delta' + 2d_{\Delta}$. The set of such ω is estimated in Proposition 5.2. The solution is unique if we impose $\mathcal{T}_{\Delta'+2d_{\Delta}}R - R = 0$.

If k = 0 we take $P = \mathcal{D}_{\Delta'}G$ and we can solve the equation by Proposition 6.4 for all ω such that

$$|\alpha(\omega) - \beta(\omega)| \ge \kappa \quad \forall \begin{cases} \alpha(\omega) \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)_{[a]_{\Delta}}) \\ \beta(\omega) \in \sigma((\Omega + H)(\omega)_{[b]_{\Delta}}) \end{cases}$$

for dist($[a]_{\Delta}, [b]_{\Delta}$) $\leq \Delta' + 2d_{\Delta}$ and $|a| \neq |b|$. This condition on ω holds by assumptions (38) and (39) since $\kappa \leq \frac{C_5}{2}$. The solution is unique if we impose $\mathcal{T}_{\Delta'+2d_{\Delta}}R - R = \mathfrak{D}_{\Delta'}R = 0$. *P* is estimated by Lemma 6.2(iii).

To treat the diagonal equations let us consider the operators $(\Re G)_a^b = G_a^{-b}$ and $(\Im G)_a^b = G_{-a}^{-b}$. Now $\Re G$, G coming from $(I - \pi)F$, is Töplitz at ∞ and

$$\langle \Re G \rangle_{\{\stackrel{\Lambda'}{U'},\gamma\}} \leq \langle F \rangle_{\stackrel{\Lambda',\gamma}{U'}}.$$

With $T = \Re R$ the equation takes the form

$$i\langle k,\omega\rangle T\pm i((\Omega+Q)T+T\mathfrak{I}(\Omega+{}^{t}Q))=\mathfrak{R}G-\mathfrak{R}P.$$

We take $\Re P = 0$ and then the result follows from Proposition 6.5 under the assumption (20) on ω . This assumption holds for k = 0 by (38) and (39) and for $k \neq 0$ on a set U' which is estimated in Proposition 5.1.

By construction H' is symmetric. Moreover, for k = 0, $(\pi S)_a^b = 0$ when $|a-b| > \Delta' + 2d_{\Delta}$ or $[a]_{\Delta} = [b]_{\Delta}$; and for $k \neq 0$, $(\pi S)_a^b = 0$ when $|a-b| > \Delta' + 2d_{\Delta}$. These conditions determine S uniquely and symmetry follows from this. \Box

Part III. KAM

7. A KAM theorem

7.1. Statement of the theorem. Let

$$\mathbb{O}^{\gamma}(\sigma,\rho,\mu) = \mathbb{O}^{\gamma}(\sigma) \times \mathbb{T}_{\rho}^{\mathcal{A}} \times \mathbb{D}(\mu)^{\mathcal{A}}$$

be the set of all ζ, φ, r such that

$$\zeta = (\xi, \eta) \in \mathbb{O}^{\gamma}(\sigma), \ |\Im \varphi_a| < \rho, \ |r_a| < \mu \quad \forall a \in \mathcal{A}.$$

Let

$$h_{\omega}(\zeta, r) = h(\zeta, r, \omega) = \langle \omega, r \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, (\Omega(\omega) + H(\omega)) \zeta \rangle$$

where $\Omega(\omega)$ is a real diagonal matrix with diagonal elements $\Omega_a(\omega)I$ and $H(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}H(\omega)$ are Töplitz at ∞ and \mathcal{NF}_{Δ} for all $\omega \in U$. We recall (§5.1) that a matrix $H : \mathcal{L} \times \mathcal{L} \to gl(2, \mathbb{C})$ is \mathcal{NF}_{Δ} if it is real, symmetric and can be written

$$H = \left(\begin{array}{cc} Q_1 & Q_2 \\ {}^t Q_2 & Q_1 \end{array}\right)$$

with $Q = Q_1 + iQ_2$ Hermitian and block-diagonal over the decomposition \mathscr{C}_{Δ} of \mathscr{L} .

We assume (13)–(15) and (38); i.e.,

$$U \text{ is an open subset of } \{|\omega| < C_1\} \subset \mathbb{R}^{\#\mathscr{A}}, \\ \left| \frac{\partial_{\omega}^{\nu}(\Omega_a(\omega) - |a|^2)}{(a, \omega) \in \mathscr{L} \times U, \quad \nu = 0, 1,} \right| \leq C_2 e^{-C_3|a|}, \quad C_3 > 0, \\ (a, \omega) \in \mathscr{L} \times U, \quad \nu = 0, 1, \\ \left\{ \frac{\partial_{\omega}(\langle k, \omega \rangle + \Omega_a(\omega)), \frac{k}{|k|}}{\partial_{\omega}(\langle k, \omega \rangle + \Omega_a(\omega) + \Omega_b(\omega)), \frac{k}{|k|}}{\langle \partial_{\omega}(\langle k, \omega \rangle + \Omega_a(\omega) - \Omega_b(\omega)), \frac{k}{|k|}} \right\} \geq C_4, \\ \left\{ \frac{\partial_{\omega}(\langle k, \omega \rangle + \Omega_a(\omega) - \Omega_b(\omega)), \frac{k}{|k|}}{a, b \in \mathscr{L}, \ k \in \mathbb{Z}^{\mathscr{A}} \setminus 0, \ \omega \in U, \\ \left| \frac{|\Omega_a(\omega)|}{\Omega_a(\omega) + \Omega_b(\omega)|} \geq C_5, \\ |\Omega_a(\omega) - \Omega_b(\omega)| \geq C_5, \ |a| \neq |b|, \\ a, b \in \mathscr{L}, \ \omega \in U. \\ \end{array} \right.$$

Remark. The conditions on the directional derivative hold trivially for $C_4 = \frac{1}{2}$ if $|\partial_{\omega}\Omega_a(\omega)| \leq \frac{1}{4}$ for all $(a, \omega) \in \mathcal{L} \times U$.

We also assume (16) and (39); i.e.,

$$\begin{cases} \|\partial_{\omega} H(\omega)\| \leq \frac{C_4}{4} \\ \|H(\omega)\| \leq \frac{C_5}{4} \\ \langle H \rangle_{\{\Lambda\}} \lesssim 1 \end{cases}$$

for some Λ . (Here $\| \|$ is the operator norm.)

Remark. For simplicity we assume that γ , σ , ρ , σ are < 1 and that Δ , Λ are \geq 3.

Let $f: \mathbb{O}^{\gamma}(\sigma, \rho, \mu) \times U \to \mathbb{C}$ be real analytic in ζ, φ, r and \mathscr{C}^1 in $\omega \in U$ and let

$$[f]_{\{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma\}} \sup_{\substack{\varphi \in \mathbb{T}_{\rho}^{sd} \\ r \in \mathbb{D}(\mu)^{sd}}} [f(\cdot,\varphi,r,\cdot)]_{\{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma\}}.$$

THEOREM 7.1. Assume that U verifies (13), that Ω is real diagonal and verifies (14), (15), and (38), that $H(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega}H(\omega)$ are Töplitz at ∞ and $N\mathcal{F}_{\Delta}$ for all $\omega \in U$, and that H verifies (16) and (39).

Then there is a constant Cte. and an exponent exp such that, if

$$[f]_{\{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma\}}_{\{U,\rho,\mu\}} = \varepsilon \leq \text{Cte.}\min\left(\gamma,\rho,\frac{1}{\Lambda},\frac{1}{\Delta}\right)^{\exp}\min(\sigma^2,\mu)^2,$$

there is a $U' \subset U$ with $\text{Leb}(U \setminus U') \leq \text{cte.} \varepsilon^{\exp'}$ such that for all $\omega \in U'$ the following hold: There are a real analytic symplectic diffeomorphism

$$\Phi: \mathbb{O}^{\mathbf{0}}\left(\frac{\sigma}{2}, \frac{\rho}{2}, \frac{\mu}{2}\right) \to \mathbb{O}^{\mathbf{0}}(\sigma, \rho, \mu)$$

and a vector $\omega' = \omega'(\omega)$ such that $(h_{\omega'} + f) \circ \Phi$ equals (modulo a constant)

$$\langle \omega, r \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, (\Omega + H')(\omega) \zeta \rangle + f'(\zeta, \varphi, r, \omega)$$

where $\partial_{\zeta} f' = \partial_r f' = \partial_{\zeta}^2 f' = 0$ for $\zeta = r = 0$ and

$$H' = \begin{pmatrix} Q'_1 & Q'_2 \\ {}^t Q'_2 & Q'_1 \end{pmatrix}$$

with $Q' = Q'_1 + iQ'_2$ Hermitian and block diagonal, i.e., $(Q')^b_a = 0$ for all $|a| \neq |b|$. Moreover, $\Phi = (\Phi_{\xi}, \Phi_{\varphi}, \Phi_r)$ verifies

$$\left\|\Phi_{\zeta}-\zeta\right\|_{0}+\left|\Phi_{\varphi}-\varphi\right|+\left|\Phi_{r}-r\right|\leq \mathrm{cte}.\beta\varepsilon$$

for all $(\zeta, \varphi, r) \in \mathbb{O}^0(\frac{\sigma}{2}, \frac{\rho}{2}, \frac{\mu}{2}), \|H'(\omega) - H(\omega)\| \leq \operatorname{cte} \beta \varepsilon$ and the mapping $\omega \mapsto \omega'(\omega)$ verifies $|\omega' - \operatorname{id}|_{\mathscr{C}^1(U')} \leq \operatorname{cte} \frac{\varepsilon}{\mu}$.

The exponents exp, exp' only depend on d, # \mathcal{A} , m_* , the constants Cte., cte. also depend on C_1, \ldots, C_5 and $\beta = \beta(\gamma, \sigma, \rho, \mu, \Lambda, \Delta, \omega)$.

Remark 1. Each block-component of $\Omega + H(\omega)$ is of finite dimension but in general there is no uniform bound – they may be of arbitrarily large dimension. Due to this lack of uniformity we lose, in our estimates, all exponential decay in the space modes. However, if there were a uniform bound (as happens in some cases, cf. [GY06]) we would retain some exponential decay.

Remark 2. It follows from the proof that Φ is of the form

$$\begin{cases} \Phi_{\xi}(\zeta,\varphi,r) = z(\varphi) + Z(\varphi)\zeta, \\ \Phi_{\varphi}(\zeta,\varphi,r) = \varphi + a(\varphi), \\ \Phi_{r}(\zeta,\varphi,r) = r + b(\zeta,\varphi) + c(\varphi)r. \end{cases}$$

where $b(\zeta, \varphi)$ is quadratic in ζ , because Φ is a composition of mappings of this form.

If f does not depend on r, then a = c = 0 and $\omega' = \omega$, because Φ is a composition of mappings of this form, and it preserves Hamiltonians of this form.

If $f(\zeta, \varphi) = \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, F(\varphi) \zeta \rangle$, then also z = 0 and $b(\zeta, \varphi) = \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, B(\varphi) \zeta \rangle$, because Φ is a composition of mappings of this form, and it preserves Hamiltonians of this form.

Since the consequences of the theorem are discussed in the introduction, let us instead here discuss a special case. Consider a linear nonautonomous Hamiltonian system with quasiperiodic coefficients

$$\zeta = J \left(\Omega + H(\omega) + \varepsilon F(\varphi, \omega) \right) \zeta, \quad \dot{\varphi} = \omega$$

where Ω and $H(\omega)$ are as in Theorem 7.1 and F is symmetric and Töplitz at ∞ and

$$\left\langle F(\varphi,\cdot)\right\rangle_{\left\{ \substack{\Lambda,\gamma\\U}\right\} }<\infty$$

for $|\Im \varphi| < \rho$ and for some $\gamma > 0$. Then, by Young's inequality (2),

$$\|F(\varphi,\omega)\zeta\|_{\gamma'} \le \left(\frac{1}{\gamma-\gamma'}\right)^{d+m_*} |F(\varphi,\omega)|_{\gamma} \|\zeta\|_{\gamma'} \quad \forall \gamma' < \gamma$$

and

$$\left|\left\langle \zeta, F(\varphi, \omega) \zeta \right\rangle\right| \le \left(\frac{1}{\gamma}\right)^{d+m_*} \left|F(\varphi, \omega)\right|_{\gamma} \left\|\zeta\right\|_0^2$$

Therefore we can apply Theorem 7.1 and Remark 2 to the Hamiltonian

$$h + \varepsilon f = \langle \omega, r \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, (\Omega + H(\omega) + F(\varphi, \omega)) \zeta \rangle.$$

If ε is sufficiently small, it gives a mapping Φ such that

$$(h + \varepsilon f) \circ \Phi(\zeta, \varphi, r) = \langle \omega, r \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, (\Omega + H'(\omega)) \zeta \rangle$$

with

$$\Phi(\zeta,\varphi,r) = \begin{pmatrix} Z(\varphi)\zeta \\ r + \frac{1}{2}\langle\zeta,B(\varphi)\zeta\rangle \\ \varphi \end{pmatrix}.$$

From this form and from the symplectic character of Φ we derive

$$\langle \partial_{\varphi} Z(\varphi), \omega \rangle = J(\Omega + H + F(\varphi))Z(\varphi) - Z(\varphi)J(\Omega + H').$$

This implies that the mapping $(\zeta, \varphi) \mapsto (w = Z(\varphi)\zeta, \varphi)$ reduces the linear nonautonomous system to the autonomous system $\dot{w} = J(\Omega + H'(\omega))\zeta$, $\dot{\varphi} = \omega$. Notice also that $J(\Omega + H'(\omega))$ is block-diagonal with purely imaginary eigenvalues.

7.2. Application to the Schrödinger equation. Consider a nonlinear Schrödinger equation

(*)
$$-i\dot{u} = -\Delta u + V(x) * u + \varepsilon \frac{\partial F}{\partial \bar{u}}(x, u, \bar{u}), \quad u = u(t, x), \ x \in \mathbb{T}^d,$$

where $V(x) = \sum \hat{V}(a)e^{i\langle a,x \rangle}$ is an analytic function with \hat{V} real and where *F* is real analytic in $\Re u$, $\Im u$ and in $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$.

Let $\mathcal{A} \subset \mathbb{Z}^d$ be a finite set and consider a function

$$u_1(\varphi, x) = \sum_{a \in \mathcal{A}} \sqrt{p_a} e^{i\varphi_a} e^{i\langle a, x \rangle}, \quad p_a > 0,$$

such that $(x, u_1(\varphi, x), \bar{u}_1(\varphi, x))$ belongs to the domain of F for all $(x, \varphi) \in \mathbb{T}^d \times \mathbb{T}^{\mathfrak{A}}$. Then $u_1(t, x) = u_1(\varphi + t\omega, x)$ is a solution of (*) for $\varepsilon = 0$.

Let ${\mathcal L}$ be the complement of ${\mathcal A}$ and let

$$\omega = \{\omega_a = |a|^2 + \hat{V}(a) : a \in \mathcal{A}\},\$$
$$\Omega = \{\omega_a = |a|^2 + \hat{V}(a) : a \in \mathcal{L}\}.$$

Let V depend \mathscr{C}^1 on a parameter $w \in W \subset \mathbb{R}^{\# \mathscr{A}}$ and assume that the mapping

$$W \ni w \mapsto \omega(w) = \{\omega_a = |a|^2 + \hat{V}(a, w); a \in \mathcal{A}\} \subset U$$

is a diffeomorphism whose inverse is bounded in the \mathscr{C}^1 -norm, i.e.,

$$|\omega^{-1}|_{\mathscr{C}^1} \le C_6.$$

We also assume conditions analogous to (13)-(15) and (38); i.e.,

W is an open subset of $\{|w| < C_1\} \subset \mathbb{R}^{\#\mathcal{A}}$,

$$\begin{cases} |\partial_w^{\nu}(\Omega_a(w) - |a|^2)| \le C_2 e^{-C_3|a|}, \quad C_3 > 0, \\ (a, w) \in \mathcal{L} \times W, \quad \nu = 0, 1, \end{cases}$$

$$\begin{cases} \langle \partial_w (\langle k, \omega(w) \rangle + \Omega_a(w)), v_k \rangle \ge C_4 > 0, \\ \langle \partial_w (\langle k, \omega(w) \rangle + \Omega_a(w) + \Omega_b(w)), v_k \rangle \ge C_4, \\ \langle \partial_w (\langle k, \omega(w) \rangle + \Omega_a(w) - \Omega_b(w)), v_k \rangle \ge C_4, \\ a, b \in \mathcal{L}, \ k \in \mathbb{Z}^{\mathcal{A}} \setminus 0, \ w \in W, \end{cases}$$

where

$$v_k = (D\omega(w))^{-1} \frac{k}{|k|},$$

and

$$\begin{cases} |\Omega_a(w)| \ge C_5 > 0, \\ |\Omega_a(w) + \Omega_b(w)| \ge C_5, \\ |\Omega_a(w) - \Omega_b(w)| \ge C_5, \\ a, b \in \mathcal{L}, \ \omega \in U. \end{cases}$$

THEOREM 7.2. For ε sufficiently small, there is a subset $W' \subset W$,

$$\operatorname{Leb}(W \setminus W') \leq \operatorname{cte.} \varepsilon^{\exp},$$

such that on W' there is a $u(\varphi, x)$, analytic in $\varphi \in \mathbb{T}_{\frac{\rho}{2}}^{d}$ and of class \mathscr{C}^{m_*-d} in $x \in \mathbb{T}^{d}$, with

$$\sup_{|\Im\varphi|<\frac{\rho}{2}}\|u(\varphi,\cdot)-u_1(\varphi,\cdot)\|_{H^{m_*}(\mathbb{T}^d)}\leq\beta\varepsilon,$$

and there is a $\omega': W' \to U, |\omega' - \omega|_{\mathbb{C}^1(W')} \leq \beta \varepsilon$, such that

$$u(t, x) = u(\varphi + t\omega'(w), x)$$

is a solution of (*) for any $w \in W'$.

Moreover, the linearized equation

$$-i\dot{v} = \Delta v + V(x) * v + \varepsilon \frac{\partial^2 F}{\partial \bar{u}^2}(x, u(t, x), \bar{u}(t, x))\bar{v} + \varepsilon \frac{\partial^2 F}{\partial u \partial \bar{u}}(x, u(t, x), \bar{u}(t, x))v$$

is reducible to constant coefficients and has only time-quasi-periodic solutions, except for a (#A)-dimensional subspace where solutions may increase at most linearly in t. Also, β is a constant that depends on the dimensions d, #A, m_* , the constants C_1, \ldots, C_6 and on w and F.

Proof. We write

$$\begin{cases} u(x) = \sum_{a \in \mathbb{Z}^d} u_a e^{i \langle a, x \rangle}, \\ \overline{u(x)} = \sum_{a \in \mathbb{Z}^d} v_a e^{i \langle -a, x \rangle} \quad (v_a = \overline{u}_a), \end{cases}$$

and let

$$\zeta_a = \begin{pmatrix} \xi_a \\ \eta_a \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(u_a + v_a) \\ \frac{-i}{\sqrt{2}}(u_a - v_a) \end{pmatrix}.$$

In the symplectic space

$$\left\{ (\xi_a, \eta_a) : a \in \mathbb{Z}^d \right\} = \mathbb{R}^{\mathbb{Z}^d} \times \mathbb{R}^{\mathbb{Z}^d}, \quad \sum_{a \in \mathbb{Z}^d} d\xi_a \wedge d\eta_a$$

the equation becomes a Hamiltonian equation in infinite degrees of freedom. The Hamiltonian function has an integrable part

$$\frac{1}{2} \sum_{a \in \mathbb{Z}^d} (|a|^2 + \hat{V}(a))(\xi_a^2 + \eta_a^2)$$

plus a perturbation.

In a neighborhood of the unperturbed solution $\frac{1}{2}(\xi_a^2 + \eta_a^2) = p_a$, $a \in \mathcal{A}$, we introduce the action angle variables (φ_a, r_a) (notice that each $p_a > 0$ by assumption), defined through the relations

$$\xi_a = \sqrt{2(r_a + p_a)}\cos(\varphi_a), \qquad \eta_a = \sqrt{2(r_a + p_a)}\sin(\varphi_a).$$

The integrable part of the Hamiltonian becomes

$$h(\zeta, r, \omega) = \langle \omega, r \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \sum_{a \in \mathcal{L}} \Omega_a(\omega)(\xi_a^2 + \eta_a^2),$$

while the perturbation

$$\varepsilon f(u, \bar{u}) = \varepsilon \int_{\mathbb{T}^d} F(x, u(x)\bar{u}(x))dx$$

will be a function of ζ , φ , r. If we write

$$G(x, u_1, \bar{u}_1, u, \bar{u}) = F(x, u_1 + u, \bar{u}_1 + \bar{u})$$

then G is an analytic function in x, u, \bar{u} which depends analytically on φ, r . Then one verifies (see Lemma 1 in [EK08]) that, since $m_* > \frac{d}{2}$, there exist $\gamma, \sigma, \rho, \mu$ such that f is real analytic on $\mathbb{O}^{\gamma}(\sigma, \rho, \mu)$ and that f has the Töplitz-Lipschitz property:

(41)
$$[f]_{\{\bigwedge,\gamma,\sigma\}} \leq C_7$$

for some constant C_7 .

The assumptions of Theorem 7.1 are now fulfilled and gives the result. \Box

8. Proof of theorem

8.1. *Preliminaries.* Let $f : \mathbb{O}^{\gamma}(\sigma, \rho, \mu) \times U \to \mathbb{C}$ be real analytic in ζ, φ, r and \mathscr{C}^1 in $\omega \in U$ and consider $[f]_{\{\Lambda,\gamma,\sigma\}}$.

Notation. We let

$$\alpha = \left(\begin{array}{cc} \gamma & \sigma \\ \rho & \mu \end{array}\right),$$

and we write this norm as $[f]_{\{\bigwedge_{U} \alpha\}}$.

Remark. We assume that all $\gamma, \sigma, \rho, \mu$ are < 1, that $0 < \sigma - \sigma' \approx \sigma$, $0 < \mu - \mu' \approx \mu$ and that $\Lambda, \Delta \geq 3$.

Cauchy estimates. It follows by Cauchy estimates that

(42)
$$[\partial_{\varphi} f]_{\{\stackrel{\Lambda}{U}\alpha'\}} \lesssim \frac{1}{\rho - \rho'} [f]_{\{\stackrel{\Lambda}{U}\alpha\}}, \\ [\partial_{r} f]_{\{\stackrel{\Lambda}{U}\alpha'\}} \lesssim \frac{1}{\mu - \mu'} [f]_{\{\stackrel{\Lambda}{U}\alpha\}}.$$

Truncation. We obtain $\mathcal{T}_{\Delta} f$ from f by: 1) truncating the Taylor expansion in ζ at order 2; 2) truncating the Taylor expansion in r at order 0 for the first and the second order term in ζ and at order 1 for the zero'th order term in ζ ; 3) truncating the Fourier modes at order Δ ; 4) truncating the space modes of the second order term in ζ at order Δ . Formally $\mathcal{T}_{\Delta} f$ is

$$\begin{split} \sum_{|k| \le \Delta} [\hat{f}(0,k,0,\omega) + \partial_r \hat{f}(0,k,0,\omega)r + \langle \partial_{\zeta} \hat{f}(0,k,0,\omega), \zeta \rangle \\ + \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, \mathcal{T}_{\Delta} \partial_{\zeta}^2 \hat{f}(0,k,0,\omega) \zeta \rangle] e^{i \langle k, \varphi \rangle} \end{split}$$

We have

(43)
$$[\mathcal{T}_{\Delta}f]_{\{\underset{U}{\Lambda}\alpha\}} \lesssim \Delta^{\#\mathscr{A}}[f]_{\{\underset{U}{\Lambda}\alpha\}}$$

and

(44)
$$[f - \mathcal{T}_{\Delta} f]_{\{ \stackrel{\Lambda}{U} \alpha' \}} \lesssim A(\alpha, \alpha', \Delta) [f]_{\{ \stackrel{\Lambda}{U} \alpha \}}$$

where $A(\alpha, \alpha', \Delta)$ is

$$\left(\frac{\sigma'}{\sigma}\right)^3 + \left(\frac{\sigma'}{\sigma} + \frac{\mu'}{\mu}\right)\frac{\mu'}{\mu} + \left(\frac{1}{\rho - \rho'}\right)^{\#\mathcal{A}} e^{-\Delta(\rho - \rho')} + e^{-\Delta(\gamma - \gamma')}$$

This follows from Proposition 3.2, from Cauchy estimates in r and φ , and from formula (8).

Poisson brackets. The Poisson bracket is defined by

 $\{f,g\} = \langle \partial_{\zeta} f, J \partial_{\zeta} g \rangle + \partial_{\varphi} f \partial_{r} g - \partial_{r} f \partial_{\varphi} g.$

If g is a quadratic polynomial in ζ , then

(45)
$$[\{f,g\}]_{\{\bigwedge H^+ 3\alpha'\}} \lesssim B(\gamma - \gamma', \sigma, \rho - \rho', \mu, \Lambda)[f]_{\{\bigwedge U\alpha\}}[g]_{\{\bigwedge U\alpha\}},$$

where $B = \Lambda^2 \frac{1}{\sigma^2} (\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'})^{d+m_*} + \frac{1}{\rho - \rho'} \frac{1}{\mu}$.

Also, if f is a quadratic polynomial in ζ and, moreover, independent of φ and of the form $\langle a, r \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, A \zeta \rangle$, then

(46)
$$[\{f,g\}]_{\{\stackrel{\Lambda}{U}+3_{\alpha'}\}} \lesssim B(\overline{\gamma}-\gamma',\sigma_1,\overline{\rho}-\rho',\mu_1,\Lambda)[f]_{\{\stackrel{\Lambda}{U}\alpha_1\}}[g]_{\{\stackrel{\Lambda}{U}\alpha_2\}},$$
$$\alpha_i = \begin{pmatrix} \gamma & \sigma_i \\ \rho & \mu_i \end{pmatrix}, \quad i = 1,2,$$

and $\overline{\gamma} = \min(\gamma_1, \gamma_2), \ \overline{\rho} = \min(\rho_1, \rho_2).^{10}$

In both cases, the first term to the right (in the expression for $\{f, g\}$ above) is estimated by Proposition 3.3 and the other two terms by Cauchy estimates.

We shall use both these estimates. Notice that (46) is much better than (45) when σ_2 , μ_2 are much smaller than σ_1 , μ_1 .

Flow maps. Let

$$s = \mathcal{T}_{\Delta}s = S_0(\varphi, r, \omega) + \langle \zeta, S_1(\varphi, \omega) \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, S_2(\varphi, \omega) \zeta \rangle.$$

Notice that, since $s = \mathcal{T}_{\Delta}$, S_0 is of first order in r. Consider the Hamiltonian vector field

$$\frac{d}{dt}\begin{pmatrix}\zeta\\\varphi\\r\end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix}J\partial_{\zeta}s\\\partial_{r}s\\-\partial_{\varphi}s\end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix}JS_{1}(\varphi,\omega) + JS_{2}(\varphi,\omega)\zeta\\\partial_{r}S_{0}(\varphi,0,\omega)\\-\partial_{\varphi}s(\zeta,\varphi,r,\omega)\end{pmatrix}$$

and let

$$\Phi_t = \begin{pmatrix} \zeta_t \\ \varphi_t \\ r_t \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \zeta + b_t(z,\omega) + B_t(z,\omega)\zeta \\ z + g_t(\zeta,z,\omega) \end{pmatrix}$$

be the flow. Here we have denoted φ and r by z.

¹⁰In the expression for *B* we have assumed that $0 < \sigma_j - \sigma' \approx \sigma$, $0 < \mu_j - \mu' \approx \mu_j$, j = 1, 2.

Assume that

(47)
$$[s]_{\{\bigwedge_{U}\alpha\}} = \varepsilon \lesssim \min((\rho - \rho')\mu, (\gamma - \gamma')^{d + m_*}\sigma^2).$$

Then for $|t| \leq 1$ we have: $\Phi_t : \mathbb{O}^{\gamma''}(\sigma', \rho', \mu') \to \mathbb{O}^{\gamma''}(\sigma, \rho, \mu)$, for all $\gamma'' \leq \gamma'$;

(48)
$$[g_t]_{\{\Lambda\alpha'\}} \lesssim \frac{\varepsilon}{\mu} \quad \text{or} \quad \frac{\varepsilon}{\rho - \rho'}$$

depending on if g is a φ -component or an r-component;

(49)
$$\|b_t + B_t \zeta\|_{\left\{\substack{\gamma''\\ U, \rho'\right\}}} \lesssim \left(\left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'}\right)^{m_*} + \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'}\right)^{d + m_*} \frac{1}{\sigma} \|\zeta\|_{\gamma''} \right) \frac{\varepsilon}{\sigma}$$

for all $\gamma'' \leq \gamma'$;

(50)
$$\langle B_t \rangle_{\left\{ \substack{\Lambda+6,\gamma' \\ U,\rho' \end{array} \right\}} \lesssim \Lambda^2 \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'} \right) \frac{\varepsilon}{\sigma^2}.$$

Moreover, for $1 \ge \bar{\sigma} \ge \sigma'$ and $1 \ge \bar{\mu} \ge \mu'$, Φ_t has an analytic (because polynomial in ζ and ρ) extension to $\mathbb{O}^{\gamma''}(\bar{\sigma}, \rho', \bar{\mu})$ for all $\gamma'' \le \gamma'$ and verifies on this set

(51)
$$\begin{cases} \|\zeta_t - \zeta\|_{\gamma''} \lesssim (\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'})^{d+m_*} (\frac{\bar{\sigma}}{\sigma} + 1) \frac{\varepsilon}{\sigma} \\ |\varphi_t - \varphi| \lesssim \frac{\varepsilon}{\mu} \\ |r_t - r| \lesssim (\frac{1}{\rho - \rho'}) (\frac{\bar{\mu}}{\mu} + (\frac{\bar{\sigma}}{\sigma})^2 + 1) \varepsilon. \end{cases}$$

Proof. We have $\varphi_t = \varphi + a_t(\varphi, \omega)$ and since $|\partial_r S_0(\varphi, 0, \omega)| \lesssim \frac{\varepsilon}{\mu}$ for all $\varphi \in \mathbb{T}_{\rho}^{\mathcal{A}}, \varphi_t$ remains in $\mathbb{T}_{\rho}^{\mathcal{A}}$ for $|t| \leq 1$ if $\frac{\varepsilon}{\mu} \lesssim (\rho - \rho')$. The ω -derivative verifies

$$\frac{d}{dt}(\partial_{\omega}\varphi_t) = \partial_{\omega}\partial_r S_0(\varphi, 0, \omega) + \partial_{\varphi}\partial_r S_0(\varphi, 0, \omega)(\partial_{\omega}\varphi_t)$$

and can be solved explicitly by an integral formula. This gives (48) for $z = \varphi$ and the φ -part of (51).

For a fixed ω (49) follows from the first part of Proposition 3.4(i) if $|JS_2|_{\gamma} \lesssim (\gamma - \gamma')^d$, i.e., if $\varepsilon \lesssim (\gamma - \gamma')^d \sigma^2$. This also gives the ζ -part of (51). In order to get $\|\zeta_t - \zeta\|_{\gamma'} \le \sigma - \sigma' \approx \sigma$ for $\|\zeta\|_{\gamma'} \le \sigma$ we need $\varepsilon \lesssim (\gamma - \gamma')^{d+m_*} \sigma^2$. Now, (50) follows from the second part of Proposition 3.4(i). The ω -derivative of ζ_t satisfies

$$\frac{d}{dt}(\partial_{\omega}\zeta_t) = \partial_{\omega}JS_1(\varphi, 0, \omega) + \partial_{\omega}JS_2(\varphi, 0, \omega)\zeta_t + JS_2(\varphi, 0, \omega)(\partial_{\omega}\zeta_t)$$

which is solved in the same way. We note that $r_t = r + c_t(\zeta, \varphi, \omega) + d_t(\varphi, \omega)r$ and for a fixed ω , (48) follows from Proposition 3.4(ii) if $\varepsilon \leq (\rho - \rho')(\mu - \mu') \approx (\rho - \rho')\mu$. The ω -derivative satisfies a similar equation which is solved in the same way. The *r*-part of (51) follows from these estimates since r_t is linear in r.

Composition. Consider now the composition $f(\Phi_t, \omega)$. If

(52)
$$\varepsilon \lesssim \min((\rho - \rho')\mu, (\gamma - \gamma')^{d+m_*+1}\sigma^2)\sqrt{\gamma - \gamma'}$$

then

(53)
$$[f(\Phi_t, \cdot)]_{\{\bigwedge_U^{\Lambda+18}\alpha'\}} \lesssim \Lambda^{14}[f]_{\{\bigwedge_U^{\Lambda}\alpha\}}$$

Proof. Consider first a fixed ω . We have

$$\|\zeta_t(\zeta,z) - \zeta\|_{\gamma'} < \sigma - \sigma' \quad \forall (\zeta,z) \in \mathbb{O}^{\gamma'}(\sigma') \times \mathbb{T}^{\mathcal{A}}_{\rho'} \times \mathbb{D}(\mu')^{\mathcal{A}}$$

by (49) and (52), and we have

$$|g_t(\zeta, z)| < \frac{1}{2}(\mu - \mu') \text{ or } \frac{1}{2}(\rho - \rho') \quad \forall (\zeta, z) \in \mathbb{O}^0(\sigma') \times \mathbb{T}^{\mathcal{A}}_{\rho'} \times \mathbb{D}(\mu')^{\mathcal{A}},$$

depending on whether g is an r-component or a φ -component, by (48) and (52). By Proposition 3.5 we get

$$\left[f(\Phi_t(\cdot,\omega),\omega)\right]_{\left\{\substack{\Lambda+12,\gamma'',\sigma'\\\rho',\mu'}\right\}} \lesssim A\left[f(\cdot,\omega)\right]_{\left\{\substack{\Lambda+6,\gamma',\sigma\\\rho,\mu}\right\}},$$

where $A = \max(1, \alpha, \Lambda^2 \frac{1}{\gamma' - \gamma''} \alpha^2)$ and

$$\alpha = \frac{1}{\mu - \mu'} [r_t - r]_{\left\{ \substack{\Lambda + 6, \gamma', \sigma' \\ \rho', \mu'} \right\}} + \frac{1}{\rho - \rho'} [\varphi_t - \varphi]_{\left\{ \substack{\Lambda + 6, \gamma', \sigma' \\ \rho', \mu'} \right\}} + \left(\frac{1}{\gamma' - \gamma''} \right)^{d + m_*} \langle B_t \rangle_{\left\{ \substack{\Lambda + 6, \gamma' \\ \rho'} \right\}}.$$

If we choose $\gamma' - \gamma'' = \gamma - \gamma'$, then (48), (50), and the bound (52) give $A \leq \Lambda^6$. Consider now the dependence on ω . We have

$$\partial_{\omega}(f(\Phi_t)) = \partial_{\omega}f(\Phi_t) + \langle \partial_z f(\Phi_t), \partial_{\omega}g_t \rangle + \langle \partial_{\zeta} f(\Phi_t), \partial_{\omega}\zeta_t \rangle.$$

The first term is a composition and we get the same estimate as above but with f replaced by $\partial_{\omega} f$.

The second term is a finite sum of products, each of which is estimated by Proposition 3.1(i); i.e.,

$$\begin{split} [\langle \partial_z f(\Phi_t, \omega), \partial_\omega g_t \rangle] &\{ \begin{smallmatrix} \Lambda + 12, \gamma'', \sigma' \\ \rho'', \mu'' \end{smallmatrix} \\ &\lesssim [\partial_z f(\Phi_t, \omega)]_{\{ \begin{smallmatrix} \Lambda + 12, \gamma'', \sigma' \\ \rho'', \mu'' \end{smallmatrix}} [\partial_\omega g_t]_{\{ \begin{smallmatrix} \Lambda + 12, \gamma'', \sigma' \\ \rho'', \mu'' \end{smallmatrix}} \end{split}$$

The first factor is a composition which is estimated as above: if we take $\rho' - \rho'' = \rho - \rho'$ and $\mu' - \mu'' = \mu - \mu'$, then we get

$$\lesssim \Lambda^{\mathfrak{o}}[\partial_{z} f(\cdot, \omega)]_{\substack{\Lambda+6, \gamma', \sigma \\ \rho', \mu'}} [\partial_{\omega} g_{t}]_{\substack{\Lambda+12, \gamma'', \sigma' \\ \rho', \mu'}}.$$

Using Cauchy estimates for the first factor and (48) and (50) for the second factor gives

$$\lesssim \Lambda^{6}[f(\cdot,\omega)]_{\{\begin{array}{c}\Lambda+6,\gamma',\sigma\\\rho,\mu\end{array}\}}.$$

The third term is a composition of the function $\tilde{f} = \langle \partial_{\zeta} f, (\partial_{\omega} \zeta_t) \circ \Phi_{-t} \rangle$ with Φ_t . Evaluating \tilde{f} we find that it has the form $\langle \partial_{\zeta} f, \tilde{b}_t + \tilde{B}_t \zeta \rangle$ where

$$\begin{split} \dot{b}_t &= \partial_{\omega} b_t(\varphi_{-t}) + \partial_{\omega} B_t(\varphi_{-t}) b_{-t}, \\ \tilde{B}_t &= \partial_{\omega} B_t(\varphi_{-t}) + \partial_{\omega} B_t(\varphi_{-t}) B_{-t}. \end{split}$$

For $\varphi \in \mathbb{T}_{\rho''}^{\mathcal{A}}$ we get by (48) and (52) that $|\varphi_{-t} - \varphi| \leq \rho' - \rho'' = \rho - \rho'$, so that \tilde{b}_t and \tilde{B}_t are defined on $\mathbb{T}_{\rho''}^{\mathcal{A}}$. By (49) and (52), $\|\tilde{b}_t\|_{\gamma'} \leq \sigma - \sigma'$, and by (50), (52), and the product formula (10),

$$\langle \tilde{B}_t \rangle_{\left\{ \substack{\Lambda+9,\gamma'\\ \rho''}
ight\}} \lesssim \Lambda^6 \left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'} \right) \frac{\varepsilon}{\sigma^2},$$

and so by Proposition 3.1(ii), (iii) and (52) we obtain

$$[\tilde{f}]_{\left\{\substack{\Lambda+9,\gamma',\sigma'\\\rho'',\mu'}\right\}} \lesssim \Lambda^8[f]_{\left\{\substack{\Lambda+6,\gamma,\sigma\\\rho'',\mu'}\right\}}.$$

Finally by the same argument as above we get

$$\left[\tilde{f}(\Phi_t(\cdot,\omega),\omega)\right]_{\left\{\substack{\Lambda+15,\gamma'',\sigma''\\\rho''',\mu''}\right\}} \lesssim \Lambda^6[\tilde{f}(\cdot,\omega)]_{\left\{\substack{\Lambda+9,\gamma',\sigma'\\\rho'',\mu'}\right\}},$$

if we choose $\rho'' - \rho''' = \rho' - \rho''$, $\sigma' - \sigma'' = \sigma - \sigma'$ and $\mu' - \mu'' = \mu - \mu'$. This completes the proof.

8.2. A finite induction. Let $h(\zeta, r, \omega) = \langle \omega, r \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, (\Omega(\omega) + H(\omega)) \zeta \rangle$ satisfy (13)–(16) and (38)–(39), and let $H(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega} H(\omega)$ be \mathcal{NF}_{Δ} . Let $f: \mathbb{O}^{\gamma}(\sigma, \rho, \mu) \times U \to \mathbb{C}$ be real analytic in ζ, φ, r and \mathscr{C}^1 in $\omega \in U$ and consider

$$[f]_{\left\{ \stackrel{\Lambda}{U} \alpha \right\}} = \varepsilon, \quad \alpha = \left(\begin{array}{cc} \gamma & \sigma \\ \rho & \mu \end{array} \right).$$

Besides the assumption that all constants γ , σ , ρ , μ are < 1 and that Δ , Λ are \geq 3, we shall also assume that $\mu = \sigma^2$ and $d_{\Delta}\gamma \leq 1$. The first assumption is just for convenience, but the second is forced upon us by the occurrence of a factor $e^{d_{\Delta}\gamma}$ in the estimates of Propositions 6.6 and 6.7 which we must control.

Fix $\rho' < \rho$, $\gamma' < \gamma$ and $0 < \kappa < 1$ and let

$$\Delta' = \left(\log\left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\right)\right)^2 \frac{1}{\min(\gamma - \gamma', \rho - \rho')}, \quad n = \left[\log\left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\right)\right].$$

Define for $1 \le j \le n$,

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon_{j+1} &= \left(\frac{\varepsilon}{\sigma^2 \kappa^3}\right) \varepsilon_j, & \varepsilon_1 = \varepsilon, \\ \Lambda_{j+1} &= \Lambda_j + d_\Delta + 23, & \Lambda_1 = \text{cte.} \max(\Lambda, d_\Delta^2, (d_{\Delta'})^2), \ ^{11} \\ \gamma_j &= \gamma - (j-1) \frac{\gamma - \gamma'}{n}, & \rho_j = \rho - (j-1) \frac{\rho - \rho'}{n}, \\ \sigma_{j+1} &= \left(\frac{\varepsilon}{\sigma^2 \kappa^3}\right)^{\frac{1}{3}} \sigma_j & \sigma_1 = \sigma, \\ \mu_{j+1} &= \left(\frac{\varepsilon}{\sigma^2 \kappa^3}\right)^{\frac{2}{3}} \mu_j, & \mu_1 = \mu. \end{split}$$

We have the following proposition.

PROPOSITION 8.1. Under the above assumptions there exist a constant Cte. and an exponent exp_1 such that if

$$\varepsilon \leq \kappa^{3}$$
Cte. min $\left(\gamma - \gamma', \rho - \rho', \frac{1}{\Delta}, \frac{1}{\Lambda}, \frac{1}{\log(\frac{1}{\varepsilon})}\right)^{\exp_{1}} \min(\sigma^{2}, \mu),$

then there is a subset $U' \subset U$, Leb $(U \setminus U') \leq \text{cte.}\varepsilon^{\exp_2}$, such that for all $\omega \in U'$ the following holds for $1 \leq j \leq n$: there is a real analytic symplectic diffeomorphism

$$\Phi_j: \mathbb{O}^{\gamma''}(\sigma_{j+1}, \rho_{j+1}, \mu_{j+1}) \to \mathbb{O}^{\gamma''}(\sigma_j, \rho_j, \mu_j), \quad \forall \gamma'' \le \gamma_{j+1},$$

such that

$$(h + h_1 + \ldots + h_{j-1} + f_j) \circ \Phi_j = h + h_1 + \ldots + h_j + f_{j+1}$$

 $(f_1 = f)$ with

(i)

$$h_j = c_j(\omega) + \langle \chi_j(\omega), r \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, H_j(\omega) \zeta \rangle,$$

$$H_j(\omega) \text{ and } \partial_{\omega} H_j(\omega) \text{ in } \mathcal{NF}_{\Delta'}, \text{ and } [h_j]_{\{ \substack{\Lambda_j \\ U'} \alpha_j \}} \leq \beta^{j-1} \varepsilon_j.$$

(ii)
$$[f_{j+1}]_{\{ \substack{\Lambda_{j+1}\\U'} \alpha_{j+1} \}} \leq \beta^j \varepsilon_{j+1},$$

for some

$$\beta \lesssim \text{cte.} \max\left(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'}, \frac{1}{\rho - \rho'}, \Lambda, \Delta, \log\left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon}\right)\right)^{\exp_2}$$

Moreover, for $1 \ge \bar{\sigma} \ge \sigma_{j+1}$ and $1 \ge \bar{\mu} \ge \mu_{j+1}$, $\Phi_j = (\zeta_j, \varphi_j, r_j)$ has an analytic extension to $\mathbb{O}^{\gamma''}(\bar{\sigma}, \rho_{r+j}, \bar{\mu})$ for all $\gamma'' \le \gamma_{j+1}$ and verifies on this set

$$\begin{cases} \left\| \zeta_j - \zeta \right\|_{\gamma''} \lesssim \left(\frac{1}{\gamma_j - \gamma_{j+1}}\right)^{d+m_*} \left(\frac{\bar{\sigma}}{\sigma_j} + 1\right) \beta^{j-1} \frac{\varepsilon_j}{\sigma_j} \\ \left| \varphi_j - \varphi \right| \lesssim \beta^{j-1} \frac{\varepsilon_j}{\mu_j} \\ \left| r_j - r \right| \lesssim \left(\frac{1}{\rho_j - \rho_{j+1}}\right) \left(\frac{\bar{\mu}}{\mu_j} + \left(\frac{\bar{\sigma}}{\sigma_j}\right)^2 + 1\right) \beta^{j-1} \varepsilon. \end{cases}$$

¹¹The constant in the definition of Λ_1 is the one in Proposition 6.7.

The exponents \exp_1 , \exp_2 , \exp_3 only depend on d, #A, m_* while the constants Cte. and cte. also depend on C_1, \ldots, C_5 .

Proof. We start by solving inductively $\{h, s_j\} = -\mathcal{T}_{\Delta'} f_j + h_j$, where $\mathcal{T}_{\Delta'} f_j$ is the truncation (§8.1) and s_j and h_j are to be found using Propositions 6.6 and 6.7. To see how this works, write

$$s_{j} = S_{0} + \langle \zeta, S_{1} \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, S_{2} \zeta \rangle,$$

$$\mathcal{T}_{\Delta'} f_{j} = F_{0} + \langle \zeta, F_{1} \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, F_{2} \zeta \rangle,$$

$$h_{j} = c_{j}(\omega) + \langle \chi_{j}(\omega), r \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, H_{j}(\omega) \zeta \rangle.$$

The equations written in Fourier modes become

$$-i \langle k, \omega \rangle \hat{S}_{0}(k) = -\hat{F}_{0}(k) + \delta_{0}^{k}(c_{j}(\omega) + \langle \chi_{j}(\omega), r \rangle),$$

$$-i \langle k, \omega \rangle \hat{S}_{1}(k) + J(\Omega(\omega) + H(\omega)) \hat{S}_{1}(k) = -\hat{F}_{1}(k),$$

$$-i \langle k, \omega \rangle \hat{S}_{2}(k) + (\Omega(\omega) + H(\omega)) J \hat{S}_{2}(k) - \hat{S}_{2}(k) J(\Omega(\omega) + H(\omega))$$

$$= -\hat{F}_{2}(k) + \delta_{0}^{k} H_{j}(\omega).$$

Using Propositions 6.6 and 6.7 these equations can now be solved for ω in a set U_j with $\text{Leb}(U_{j-1} \setminus U_j) \leq \text{cte.}\varepsilon^{\exp}$, $(U_0 = U)$. Indeed with $c_j(\omega) = \hat{F}_0(0)$ and $\chi_j(\omega) = \hat{F}_1(0)$ the first equation follows from Proposition 6.6(i). The second equation follows from Proposition 6.6(ii) and the third from Proposition 6.7. $(H_j(\omega)$ is not the full mean value $\hat{F}_2(0)$ but only the part $\pi \hat{F}_2(0)$.)

This gives, after summing up the (finite) Fourier series,

$$[s_j]_{\substack{\{\Delta_j + d_\Delta + 2 \\ U_j \ }} \leq \operatorname{cte.}(\Delta'\Delta)^{\exp} \frac{1}{\kappa^3} \beta^{j-1} \varepsilon_j = \tilde{\varepsilon}_j,$$

$$[h_j]_{\substack{\{\Delta_j + d_\Delta + 2 \\ U_j \ }} \leq \operatorname{cte.}(\Delta'\Delta)^{\exp} \beta^{j-1} \varepsilon_j.$$

If the solutions s_j and h_j were nonreal (they are not because the construction gives real functions) then their real parts would give real solutions.

In a second step, for $0 \le t \le 1$ we estimate

$$f_j - h_j + \{h + h_1 + \ldots + h_{j-1} + (1-t)h_j + tf_j, s_j\}$$

which is equal to

$$(f_j - \mathcal{T}_{\Delta'} f_j) + t\{f_j, s_j\} + \{h_1 + \ldots + h_{j-1} + (1-t)h_j, s_j\} =: g_1 + g_2 + g_3.$$

According to (44) we have

$$[g_1]_{\left\{\substack{\Lambda_j+d_{\Delta}+2\\U_j}\tilde{\alpha}_{j+1}\right\}} \lesssim A(\alpha_j,\tilde{\alpha}_{j+1},\Delta')\beta^{j-1}\varepsilon_j,$$

where

$$\tilde{\alpha}_{j+1} = \begin{pmatrix} \gamma_j - \frac{\gamma_j - \gamma_{j+1}}{2} & 2\sigma_{j+1} \\ \rho_j - \frac{\rho_j - \rho_{j+1}}{2} & 2\mu_{j+1} \end{pmatrix}.$$

By our choice of constants and the assumption on ε we have

$$A \lesssim \left(\frac{1}{\sigma^2 \kappa^3} + \left(\frac{1}{\rho - \rho'}\right)^{\#_{\mathcal{A}}}\right) \varepsilon \lesssim \frac{1}{\Lambda_j^{14}} \beta \frac{\varepsilon}{\sigma^2 \kappa^3}.$$

According to (45),

$$[g_2]_{\left\{\substack{\Lambda_j+d_{\Delta}+5\\U_j}\tilde{\alpha}_{j+1}\right\}} \lesssim B_j(\Delta'\Delta)^{\exp}\frac{1}{\kappa^3}\beta^{2j-2}\varepsilon_j^2,$$

where $B_j = B(\gamma_j - \gamma_{j+1}, \sigma_j, \rho_j - \rho_{j+1}, \mu_j, \Lambda_j)$. β takes care of this when j = 1and when $j \ge 2$ we have the factor $\frac{\varepsilon_j}{\varepsilon_1}$ that controls everything, and we get the bound $\lesssim \frac{1}{\Lambda_i^{14}} \beta^j \frac{\varepsilon}{\sigma^2 \kappa^3} \varepsilon_j$.

According to (46),

$$[g_{3}]_{\{U_{j} \neq d_{\Delta}+5 \ \widetilde{\alpha}_{j+1}\}} \lesssim \sum_{1 \le i \le n} B_{i}(\Delta'\Delta)^{\exp}\beta^{i-1}\varepsilon_{i} \operatorname{cte.}(\Delta'\Delta)^{\exp}\frac{1}{\kappa^{3}}\beta^{j-1}\varepsilon_{j},$$

where $B_i = B(\gamma_j - \gamma_{j+1}, \sigma_i, \rho_j - \rho_{j+1}, \mu_i, \Lambda_j)$. The same argument applies again: β takes care of this when i = 1 and when $i \ge 2$ we have the factor $\frac{\varepsilon_i}{\varepsilon_1}$ that controls everything. We get, as before, the bound $\lesssim \frac{1}{\Lambda_i^{14}} \beta^j \frac{\varepsilon}{\sigma^2 \kappa^3} \varepsilon_j$.

In a third step we construct the time-*t*-map, $|t| \le 1$, Φ_t of the Hamiltonian vector field $J \partial s_i$. Condition (47),

$$\tilde{\varepsilon}_j \lesssim \min\left((\tilde{\rho}_{j+1} - \rho_{j+1})\tilde{\mu}_{j+1}, (\tilde{\gamma}_{j+1} - \gamma_{j+1})^{d+m_*}\tilde{\sigma}_{j+1}^2\right),$$

is fulfilled for all j by assumption on ε , so that

$$\Phi_t: \mathbb{O}^{\gamma''}(\sigma_{j+1}, \rho_{j+1}, \mu_{j+1}) \to \mathbb{O}^{\gamma''}(\tilde{\sigma}_{j+1}, \tilde{\rho}_{j+1}, \tilde{\mu}_{j+1})$$

for all $\gamma'' < \gamma_{j+1}$, and it will verify conditions (48)–(51) with α, α', Λ replaced by $\tilde{\alpha}_{j+1}, \alpha_{j+1}, \Lambda_j + d_{\Delta} + 2$. Then the time-1-map Φ_t , t = 1, will be our Φ_j and do what we want; this is a well-known relation.

Finally we define

$$f_{j+1} = \int_0^1 (g_1 + g_2 + g_3) \circ \Phi_t dt.$$

It only remains to verify the estimate for f_{i+1} . Condition (52),

$$\tilde{\varepsilon}_j \lesssim \min((\tilde{\rho}_{j+1} - \rho_{j+1})\tilde{\mu}_{j+1}, (\tilde{\gamma}_{j+1} - \gamma_{j+1})^{d+m_*+1}\tilde{\sigma}_{j+1}^2)\sqrt{\tilde{\gamma}_{j+1} - \gamma_{j+1}},$$

is fulfilled for all j by assumption on ε , so we get by (53)

$$[f_{j+1}]_{\{\substack{\Lambda_{j+1}\\U_j}\alpha_{j+1}\}} \lesssim \Lambda_j^{14}[g]_{\{\substack{\Lambda_j+d_{\Delta}+5\\U_j}\tilde{\alpha}_{j+1}\}},$$

and we are done.

COROLLARY 8.2. There exist a constant Cte. and an exponent exp_1 such that, if

$$\varepsilon \leq \operatorname{Cte.min}\left(\gamma - \gamma', \rho - \rho', \frac{1}{\Delta}, \frac{1}{\Lambda}\right)^{\exp_1} \min(\sigma^2, \mu)^{\frac{1}{1 - 3\tau}} \quad (\tau = \frac{1}{30}), \ ^{12}$$

then there is a subset $U' \subset U$,

$$\operatorname{Leb}(U \setminus U') \leq \operatorname{cte.} \varepsilon^{\exp_2},$$

such that for all $\omega \in U'$ the following hold: There is a real analytic symplectic diffeomorphism $\Phi : \mathbb{O}^{\gamma''}(\sigma', \rho', \mu') \to \mathbb{O}^{\gamma''}(\sigma, \rho, \mu)$ for all $\gamma'' \leq \gamma'$, and a vector ω' such that $(h_{\omega'} + f) \circ \Phi = h' + f'$ with

(i) $h' = \langle \omega, r \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, (\Omega(\omega) + H'(\omega)) \zeta \rangle$ (modulo a constant), $H'(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega} H'(\omega)$ in $\mathcal{NF}_{\Delta'}$, and

$$\|H'-H\|_{U'}, \langle H'-H\rangle_{\{\Lambda'\}} \leq \operatorname{cte.} \frac{\varepsilon}{\sigma^2};$$

(ii) $[f']_{\substack{\Lambda'\\U'}\alpha'} \leq \varepsilon' \leq e^{-\tau(\log(\frac{1}{\varepsilon}))^2};$

where

$$\Delta' = (\log(\frac{1}{\varepsilon}))^2 \frac{1}{\min(\gamma - \gamma', \rho - \rho')},$$

$$\Lambda' = \operatorname{cte.} \max(\Lambda, d_{\Delta}^2, (d_{\Delta'})^2) + \log(\frac{1}{\varepsilon})(d_{\Delta} + 23),$$

$$\sigma' = (\varepsilon')^{\frac{1}{3} + \tau} \sigma,$$

$$\mu' = (\varepsilon')^{\frac{2}{3} + 2\tau} \mu.$$

Moreover, for $1 \geq \bar{\sigma} \geq \sigma'$ *and* $1 \geq \bar{\mu} \geq \mu', \Phi = (\Phi_{\xi}, \Phi_{\varphi}, \Phi_{r})$ *has an analytic extension to* $\mathbb{O}^{\gamma''}(\bar{\sigma}, \rho', \bar{\mu})$ *for all* $\gamma'' \leq \gamma'$ *and verifies on this set*

$$\begin{cases} \left\| \Phi_{\zeta} - \zeta \right\|_{\gamma''} \le (\frac{\bar{\sigma}}{\sigma} + 1)\beta \frac{\varepsilon}{\sigma} \\ \left| \Phi_{\varphi} - \varphi \right| \le \beta \frac{\varepsilon}{\mu} \\ \left| \Phi_{r} - r \right| \le (\frac{\bar{\mu}}{\mu} + (\frac{\bar{\sigma}}{\sigma})^{2} + 1)\beta \varepsilon \end{cases} \end{cases}$$

for some $\beta \leq \text{cte.} \max(\frac{1}{\gamma - \gamma'}, \frac{1}{\rho - \rho'}, \Lambda, \Delta, \log(\frac{1}{\varepsilon}))^{\exp_3}$, and the mapping $\omega \mapsto \omega'$ verifies $|\omega' - \text{id}|_{\mathscr{C}^1(U')} \leq \text{cte.} \frac{\varepsilon}{\mu}$.

The exponents \exp_1 , \exp_2 , \exp_3 only depend on d, #A, m_* while the constants Cte. and cte. also depend on C_1, \ldots, C_5 .

Proof. Take $\kappa^3 = \varepsilon^{\tau}$. Then $\beta^n \varepsilon_{n+1} = \varepsilon'$, $\sigma_{n+1} \ge (\varepsilon')^{\frac{1}{3}+\tau} \sigma$, $\mu_{n+1} \ge (\varepsilon')^{\frac{2}{3}+2\tau} \mu$, and $\varepsilon' \le e^{-\tau (\log(\frac{1}{\varepsilon}))^2}$ if $\varepsilon^{1-2\tau} \lesssim (\frac{1}{\beta})^{\frac{1+3\tau}{3\tau}} \sigma^2$.

¹²The bound on ε in Proposition 8.1 is implicit due to $\log(\frac{1}{\varepsilon})$) and depends on κ . Here we have an explicit bound, but the price for taking κ to be a fractional power of ε is that the bound must depend on $\max(\sigma^2, \mu)$ to a power larger than 1. The choice of τ is only for convenience.

The result is an immediate consequence of Proposition 8.1 with

$$h'_{\omega} = \langle \omega + \chi(\omega), r \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, (\Omega(\omega) + H'(\omega)) \zeta \rangle.$$

By Proposition 8.1(ii) we get $|\chi|_{\mathscr{C}^1(U')} \leq \operatorname{cte} \cdot \frac{\varepsilon}{\mu}$. Therefore the image of U' under the mapping $\omega \to \omega + \chi(\omega)$ covers a subset U'' of U of the same complementary Lebesgue measure, and we can replace $\omega + \chi(\omega)$ by ω if we take $\omega' = (\operatorname{Id} + \chi)^{-1}(\omega)$.

8.3. *The infinite induction*. Let *h* and *f* be as in the previous subsection with the same restrictions on the constants γ , σ , ρ , μ , Δ , Λ .

Choice of constants. We define

$$\begin{split} \varepsilon_{j+1} &= e^{-\tau(\log(\frac{1}{\varepsilon_j}))^2} \ (\tau = \frac{1}{30}), & \varepsilon_1 = \varepsilon \\ \gamma_j &= (d_{\Delta_j})^{-1}, & \gamma_1 = \min(d_{\Delta}, \gamma) \\ \sigma_j &= \varepsilon_j^{\frac{1}{3} + \tau} \sigma_{j-1} \ j \ge 2, & \sigma_1 = \sigma \\ \mu_j &= \varepsilon_j^{\frac{2}{3} + 2\tau} \mu_{j-1} \ j \ge 2, & \mu_1 = \mu \\ \rho_j &= (\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{2^j})\rho, \\ \Delta_{j+1} &= (\log(\frac{1}{\varepsilon_j}))^2 \frac{1}{\min(\gamma_j, \rho_j - \rho_{j+1})}, & \Delta_1 = \Delta \\ \Lambda_j &= \operatorname{cte.}(d_{\Delta_j})^2. \ ^{13} \end{split}$$

With this choice of constants we prove

LEMMA 8.3. There exist a constant Cte.' and an exponent exp' such that if

$$\varepsilon \leq$$
Cte.' min $\left(\gamma, \rho, \frac{1}{\Delta}, \frac{1}{\Lambda}\right)^{\exp'}$ min $(\sigma^2, \mu)^{\frac{1}{1-3\tau}}$

then for all $j \ge 1$,

$$\varepsilon_j \leq \text{Cte.}\min\left(\gamma_j - \gamma_{j+1}, \rho_j - \rho_{j+1}, \frac{1}{\Delta_j}, \frac{1}{\Lambda_j}\right)^{\exp}\min(\sigma_j^2, \mu_j)^{\frac{1}{1-3\tau}}$$

and

$$\sum_{1\leq i\leq j} (d_{\Delta_i})^2 \varepsilon_i \leq \frac{1}{4} \min(C_4, C_5, 1),$$

where Cte., exp are those of Corollary 8.2. The exponents exp' only depend on $d, #A, m_*$ while the constant Cte.' also depend on C_1, \ldots, C_5 .

Remark. Notice that Δ_j increases much faster than quadratically at each step $-\Delta_{j+1} \ge \Delta_j^{\frac{(d+1)!}{2}}$ due to its coupling with γ_j . This is the reason why we cannot

¹³The constant in the definition of Λ_j is the one in Proposition 6.7.

grant the convergence by a quadratic iteration but need a much faster iteration scheme, as the one provided by Proposition 8.1 and Corollary 8.2.

The proof is an exercise on the theme "superexponential growth beats (almost) everything".

PROPOSITION 8.4. Under the above assumptions, there exist a constant Cte. and an exponent exp such that if

$$\varepsilon \leq \operatorname{Cte.min}\left(\gamma - \gamma', \rho - \rho', \frac{1}{\Delta}, \frac{1}{\Lambda}\right)^{\exp} \min(\sigma^2, \mu)^{\frac{1}{1-3\tau}},$$

then there is a subset $U' \subset U$, $\text{Leb}(U \setminus U') \leq \text{cte.} \varepsilon^{\exp^j}$, such that for all $\omega \in U'$ the following hold: for all $j \geq 1$ there are an analytic symplectic diffeomorphism

$$\Phi_j: \mathbb{O}^{\gamma''}(\sigma_{j+1}, \rho_{j+1}, \mu_{j+1}) \to \mathbb{O}^{\gamma''}(\sigma_j, \rho_j, \mu_j), \quad \forall \gamma'' \le \gamma_{j+1},$$

and a vector ω_i such that

$$(h_{j-1} + f_j) \circ \Phi_j = h_j + f_{j+1}$$
 $(h_0 = h_{\omega_j}, f_1 = f)$

and satisfying:

(i) $h_j = \langle \omega, r \rangle + \frac{1}{2} \langle \zeta, (\Omega(\omega) + H_j(\omega)) \zeta \rangle$ (modulo a constant), $H_j(\omega)$ and $\partial_{\omega} H_j(\omega)$ in $\mathcal{NF}_{\Delta_{j+1}}$, and

$$\|H_j - H_{j-1}\|_{U'}, \langle H_j - H_{j-1}\rangle_{\{\stackrel{\Lambda_j}{U'}\}} \leq \text{cte.} \frac{\varepsilon_j}{\sigma_j^2};$$

(ii) $[f_{j+1}]_{\left\{ \substack{\Lambda_{j+1}\\ U'} \alpha_{j+1} \right\}} \leq \varepsilon_{j+1}.$

Moreover, $\Phi_j = (\zeta_j, \varphi_j, r_j)$ has an analytic extension to $\mathbb{O}^0(\frac{\sigma}{2}, \frac{\rho}{2}, \frac{\mu}{2})$ and verifies on this set

$$\begin{cases} \left\| \zeta_j - \zeta \right\|_{\mathbf{0}} \le (\frac{\sigma}{\sigma_j} + 1)\beta \frac{\varepsilon_j}{\sigma_j} \\ \left| \varphi_j - \varphi \right| \le \beta_j \frac{\varepsilon_j}{\mu_j} \\ \left| r_j - r \right| \le (\frac{\mu}{\mu_j} + (\frac{\sigma}{\sigma_j})^2 + 1)\beta_j \varepsilon_j \end{cases}$$

for some

$$\beta_j \leq \text{cte.} \max\left(\frac{1}{\gamma_j - \gamma_{j+1}}, \frac{1}{\rho_j - \rho_j + 1}, \Lambda_j, \Delta_j, \log\left(\frac{1}{\varepsilon_j}\right)\right)^{\exp_3}$$

and the mapping $\omega \mapsto \omega_j$ verifies $|\omega_j - \omega_{j-1}|_{\mathscr{C}^1(U')} \leq \text{cte.} \frac{\varepsilon_j}{\mu_j}$.

The exponents \exp , \exp' only depend on d, #A, m_* while the constants Cte. and cte. also depend on C_1, \ldots, C_5 .

Proof. The proof is an immediate consequence of Corollary 8.2 and Lemma 8.3. The first part of the lemma implies that the smallness assumption in the corollary is fulfilled for every $j \ge 1$, and the second part implies that assumptions (16) and (39) hold for every $j \ge 1$. The remaining assumptions are only on Ω . \Box

Theorem 7.1 now follows from this proposition. Indeed, $\omega_j \rightarrow \omega'$ and we have

$$(h_{\omega'}+f)\circ\Phi=\lim_{t\to\infty}(h_{\omega_j}+f)\circ\Phi_1\circ\cdots\circ\Phi_j=\lim_{t\to\infty}(h_j+f_{j+1}).$$

Since the sequence h_j clearly converges on $\mathbb{O}^0(\frac{\sigma}{2}, \frac{\rho}{2}, \frac{\mu}{2})$, also f_j converges on this set — to a function f'.

Moreover, for $\zeta = r = 0$ and $|\Im \varphi| < \frac{\rho}{2}$ we have, as $j \to \infty$,

 $|f_j|, |\partial_r f_j|, \|\partial_\zeta f_j\|_0 \to 0$

and, by Young's inequality,

$$\left\| \partial_{\xi}^{2} f_{j} \hat{\zeta} \right\|_{0} \lesssim \left(\frac{1}{\gamma_{j}} \right)^{d} \left| \partial_{\xi}^{2} f_{j} \right|_{0} \left\| \hat{\zeta} \right\|_{0} \to 0.$$

Therefore $\partial_{\zeta} f' = \partial_r f' = \partial_{\zeta}^2 f' = 0$ for $\zeta = r = 0$.

9. Appendix. Some estimates

LEMMA 9.1. Let $f: I =]-1, 1[\rightarrow \mathbb{R}$ be of class \mathscr{C}^n and $|f^{(n)}(t)| \ge 1$ for all $t \in I$. Then, for all $\varepsilon > 0$, the Lebesgue measure of $\{t \in I : |f(t)| < \varepsilon\}$ is $\le \operatorname{cte} \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{n}}$, where the constant only depends on n.

Proof. We have $|f^{(n)}(t)| \ge \varepsilon^{\frac{0}{n}}$ for all $t \in I$. Since

$$f^{(n-1)}(t) - f^{(n-1)}(t_0) = \int_{t_0}^t f^{(n)}(s) ds,$$

we get that $\left|f^{(n-1)}(t)\right| \ge \varepsilon^{\frac{1}{n}}$ for all t outside an interval of length $\le 2\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{n}}$. By induction we get that $\left|f^{(n-j)}(t)\right| \ge \varepsilon^{\frac{j}{n}}$ for all t outside 2^{j-1} intervals of length $\le 2\varepsilon^{\frac{1}{n}}$. Now, j = n gives the result.

Remark. The same is true if $\max_{0 \le j \le n} |f^{(j)}(t)| \ge 1$ for all $t \in I$ and $f \in \mathbb{C}^{n+1}$. In this case the constant will depend on $|f|_{\mathbb{C}^{n+1}}$.

Let A(t) be a real diagonal $N \times N$ -matrix with diagonal components a_j which are \mathscr{C}^1 on I =]-1, 1[and

$$a'_i(t) \ge 1$$
 $j = 1, \dots, N, \forall t \in I.$

Let B(t) be a Hermitian $N \times N$ -matrix of class \mathscr{C}^1 on I =]-1, 1[with

$$\left\|B'(t)\right\| \le \frac{1}{2} \quad \forall t \in I$$

LEMMA 9.2. The Lebesgue measure of the set

$$\{t \in I : \min_{\lambda(t) \in \sigma(A(t) + B(t))} |\lambda(t)| < \varepsilon\}$$

is \leq cte. $N\varepsilon$, where the constant is independent of N.

Proof. Assume first that A(t) + B(t) is analytic in t. Then each eigenvalue $\lambda(t)$ and its (normalized) eigenvector v(t) are analytic in t, and

$$\lambda'(t) = \langle v(t), (A'(t) + B'(t))v(t) \rangle$$

(scalar product in \mathbb{C}^N). Under the assumptions on A and B, this is $\geq 1 - \frac{1}{2}$. Lemma 9.1 applied to each eigenvalue $\lambda(t)$ gives the result.

If B is nonanalytic we get the same result by analytic approximation. \Box

PROPOSITION 9.3. $||(A(t) + B(t))^{-1}|| \le \frac{1}{\varepsilon}$ outside a set of $t \in I$ of Lebesgue measure $\le \text{cte.} N\varepsilon$.

Proof. There exists a unitary matrix U(t) such that

$$U(t)^*(A(t) + B(t))U(t) \begin{pmatrix} \lambda_1(t) \dots & 0 \\ \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ 0 & \dots & \lambda_N(t) \end{pmatrix}.$$

Now

$$\|(A(t) + B(t))^{-1}\| = \max_{0 \le j \le N} \left| \frac{1}{\lambda_j(t)} \right|.$$

Acknowledgment. This work started a few years ago during a Conference on Dynamical Systems in Oberwolfach as an attempt to try to understand if a KAM-scheme could be applied to multidimensional Hamiltonian PDE's and in particular to the nonlinear Schrödinger. This has gone on at different places and we are grateful for support from ETH, IAS, IHP and from the Fields Institute in Toronto, where these ideas were presented for the first time in May 2004 at the workshop on Hamiltonian dynamical systems. The first author also wants to acknowledge the hospitality of the Chinese University of Hong-Kong and the second author the support of EPSRC, grant S68712/01.

References

- [Bou96] J. BOURGAIN, Construction of approximative and almost periodic solutions of perturbed linear Schrödinger and wave equations, *Geom. Funct. Anal.* 6 (1996), 201–230. MR 97f: 35013 Zbl 0872.35007
- [Bou98] _____, Quasi-periodic solutions of Hamiltonian perturbations of 2D linear Schrödinger equations, Ann. of Math. 148 (1998), 363–439. MR 2000b:37087 Zbl 0928.35161
- [Bou04] J. BOURGAIN, Green's Function Estimates for Lattice Schrödinger Operators and Applications, Annals of Math. Studies, Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton, 2004.
- [Cra00] W. CRAIG, Problèmes de Petits Diviseurs dans les Équations aux Dérivées Partielles, Panoramas et Synthèses 9, Société Mathématique de France, Paris, 2000. MR 2002e:37121 Zbl 0977.35014
- [Eli85] L. H. ELIASSON, Perturbations of stable invariant tori, Report No 3, Inst. Mittag-Leffler, 1985.
- [Eli88] _____, Perturbations of stable invariant tori for Hamiltonian systems, Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa Cl. Sci. 15 (1988), 115–147 (1989). MR 91b:58060 Zbl 0685.58024

- [Eli01] L. H. ELIASSON, Almost reducibility of linear quasi-periodic systems, in Smooth Ergodic Theory and its Applications (Seattle, WA, 1999), Proc. Sympos. Pure Math. 69, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 2001, pp. 679–705. MR 2003a:34064 Zbl 1015.34028
- [EK08] L. H. ELIASSON and S. B. KUKSIN, Infinite Töplitz-Lipschitz matrices and operators, Z. Angew. Math. Phys. 59 (2008), 24–50. Zbl 1140.15025
- [Fol76] G. B. FOLLAND, Introduction to Partial Differential Equations, Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton, N.J., 1976. MR 58 #29031 Zbl 0325.35001
- [FS83] J. FRÖHLICH and T. SPENCER, Absence of diffusion in the Anderson tight binding model for large disorder or low energy, *Comm. Math. Phys.* 88 (1983), 151–184. MR 85c:82004 Zbl 0519.60066
- [GY06] J. GENG and J. YOU, A KAM theorem for Hamiltonian partial differential equations in higher dimensional space, *Commun. Math. Phys.* 262 (2006), 343–372. Zbl 1064.35186
- [GY05] J. GENG and J. YOU, A KAM theorem for one dimensional Schrödinger equation with periodic boundary conditions, *J. Differential Equations* **209** (2005), 1–56. MR 2005i:37089
- [Kri99] R. KRIKORIAN, Réductibilité des Systèmes Produits-Croisés à Valeurs dans des Groupes Compacts, Astérisque 259, Soc. Math. France, Paris, 1999. MR 2001f:37030 Zbl 0957. 37016
- [Kuk88] S. B. KUKSIN, Perturbation of conditionally periodic solutions of infinite-dimensional Hamiltonian systems, *Izv. Akad. Nauk SSSR Ser. Mat.* 52 (1988), 41–63, 240, In Russian; translated in *Math. USSR Izv.* 32:1 (1989). MR 90c:58057 Zbl 0662.58036
- [Kuk93] _____, Nearly Integrable Infinite-Dimensional Hamiltonian Systems, Lecture Notes in Math. 1556, Springer-Verlag, New York, 1993. Zbl 10784.58028
- [Kuk00] _____, Analysis of Hamiltonian PDEs, Oxford Univ. Press, Oxford, 2000.
- [Pös96] J. PÖSCHEL, A KAM-theorem for some nonlinear partial differential equations, Ann. Scuola Norm. Sup. Pisa Cl. Sci. 23 (1996), 119–148. MR 97g:58146 Zbl 0870.34060

(Received August 3, 2006)

E-mail address: hakane@math.jussieu.fr

UNIVERSITY OF PARIS 7, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, CASE 7052, 2 PLACE JUSSIEU, PARIS, FRANCE

E-mail address: kuksin@math.plytechnique.fr CMLS, ECOLE POLYTECHNIQUE, 91128 PALAISEAU, FRANCE

ISSN 0003-486X

ANNALS OF MATHEMATICS

This periodical is published bimonthly by the Department of Mathematics at Princeton University with the cooperation of the Institute for Advanced Study. Annals is typeset in T_EX by Sarah R. Warren and produced by Mathematical Sciences Publishers. The six numbers each year are divided into two volumes of three numbers each.

Editorial correspondence

Papers submitted for publication and editorial correspondence should be addressed to Maureen Schupsky, Annals of Mathematics, Fine Hall-Washington Road, Princeton University, Princeton, NJ, 08544-1000 U.S.A. The e-mail address is annals@math.princeton.edu.

Preparing and submitting papers

The Annals requests that all papers include an abstract of about 150 words which explains to the nonspecialist mathematician what the paper is about. It should not make any reference to the bibliography. Authors are encouraged to initially submit their papers electronically and in PDF format. Please send the file to: annals@math.princeton.edu or to the Mathematics e-print arXiv: front.math.ucdavis.edu/submissions. If a paper is submitted through the arXiv, then please e-mail us with the arXiv number of the paper.

Proofs

A PDF file of the galley proof will be sent to the corresponding author for correction. If requested, a paper copy will also be sent to the author.

Offprints

Authors of single-authored papers will receive 30 offprints. (Authors of papers with one co-author will receive 15 offprints, and authors of papers with two or more co-authors will receive 10 offprints.) Extra offprints may be purchased through the editorial office.

Subscriptions

The price for a print and online subscription, or an online-only subscription, is \$390 per year for institutions. In addition, there is a postage surcharge of \$40 for print subscriptions that are mailed to countries outside of the United States. Individuals interested in subscriptions for their own personal use should contact the publisher at the address below. Subscriptions and changes of address should be sent to Mathematical Sciences Publishers, Department of Mathematics, University of California, Berkeley, CA 94720-3840 (e-mail: contact@mathscipub.org; phone: 1-510-643-8638; fax: 1-510-295-2608). (Checks should be made payable to "Mathematical Sciences Publishers".)

Back issues and reprints

Orders for missing issues and back issues should be sent to Mathematical Sciences Publishers at the above address. Claims for missing issues must be made within 12 months of the publication date. Online versions of papers published five or more years ago are available through JSTOR (www.jstor.org).

Microfilm

Beginning with Volume 1, microfilm may be purchased from NA Publishing, Inc., 4750 Venture Drive, Suite 400, PO Box 998, Ann Arbor, MI 48106-0998; phone: 1-800-420-6272 or 734-302-6500; email: info@napubco.com, website: www.napubco.com/contact.html.

ALL RIGHTS RESERVED UNDER THE BERNE CONVENTION AND THE UNIVERSAL COPYRIGHT CONVENTION

Copyright © 2010 by Princeton University (Mathematics Department) Printed in U.S.A. by Sheridan Printing Company, Inc., Alpha, NJ

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DENIS OSIN. Small cancellations over relatively hyperbolic groups and embedding theorems	1–39
HARUZO HIDA. The Iwasawa μ -invariant of p -adic Hecke L -functions	. 41–137
IRENE I. BOUW and MARTIN MÖLLER. Teichmüller curves, triangle groups, and Lyapunov exponents	139–185
IGOR RODNIANSKI and JACOB STERBENZ. On the formation of singularities in the critical $O(3) \sigma$ -model	187-242
YUAN-PIN LEE, HUI-WEN LIN and CHIN-LUNG WANG. Flops, motives, and invariance of quantum rings	l 243–290
LÁSZLÓ ERDŐS, BENJAMIN SCHLEIN and HORNG-TZER YAU. Derivation of the Gross-Pitaevskii equation for the dynamics of Bose-Einstein condensate	291–370
L. HAKAN ELIASSON and SERGEI B. KUKSIN. KAM for the nonlinear Schrödinger equation	371-435
MIRIAM BRISKIN, NINA ROYTVARF and YOSEF YOMDIN. Center conditions at infinity for Abel differential equations	437-483
IGOR KRICHEVER. Characterizing Jacobians via trisecants of the Kummer variety	485–516
MARC BURGER, ALESSANDRA IOZZI and ANNA WIENHARD. Surface group representations with maximal Toledo invariant	517–566
TIM DOKCHITSER and VLADIMIR DOKCHITSER. On the Birch-Swinnerton-Dyer quotients modulo squares	567–596
DMITRI BELIAEV and STANISLAV SMIRNOV. Random conformal snowflakes	597-615
SOURAV CHATTERJEE, RON PELED, YUVAL PERES and DAN ROMIK. Gravitational allocation to Poisson points	617-671
RADU LAZA. The moduli space of cubic fourfolds via the period map	673–711
NARUTAKA OZAWA and SORIN POPA. On a class of ${\rm II}_1$ factors with at most one Cartan subalgebra	713–749
MINHYONG KIM. <i>p</i> -adic <i>L</i> -functions and Selmer varieties associated to elliptic curves with complex multiplication	751-759